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The civil defense commission has six members. No blacks.

The county welfare services commission has 14 members. No blacks.

‘And it just goes on and on. So that’s——

Mz. Powecr. This is in a community where during the last 20 years
the black population has consistently been about 35 percent of the
total. Is that correct ?

Mr. Breveans. That’s correct. And I would offer on that point in
connection with the lawsuits we have pending I secured a statement
from the Director of the Census, Mr. Brown, which states the popula-
tion by race for the county and the city as compiled from the censuses
of 1950, 1960, and 1970, which I would share with you if you’d like.

Mz. PowtLL. May we have that for the record ¢

Mz. Breveans. You certainly may.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 16
and received in evidence.)

Mg. Powerr. Mr. Bleveans, how are members appointed to local
boards and commissions ?

MR. Breveans. Well, it depends on the board, but you could say gen-
erally that city boards—the members of city boards—are appointed
by the mayor with the consent of the city council.

County boards are usually appointed by the chairman of the county
commissioners, sometimes with, sometimes without, the consent of the
other two commission members.

There are a few that are appointed by other people. For instance, the
airport authority, if you noticed our airport out north of town, that
has five members. All of those are white. That board is appointed
partly by the circuit court of Alexander County and partly by the
mayor of the city of Cairo, so it’s mixed.

But . generally it’s either mayor’s appointments, county commis-
sioners’ appointments, or a combination.

Mz. PowELr. Are public announcements generally made to inform
the citizens of Cairo when vacancies exist on these public bodies?

Mr. Breveans. No. And that is also part of the public record, be-
cause it’s been filed in the court. Part of the proposed decree that we
filed in both of these cases, the housing authority and also the public
utility commission, we have asked the court to require publication of
this sort so that people know when these appointments are coming up,
when the vacancies are occurring, so that interested people and groups
can provide names of people that would serve and accept appointments.

Mgr. Powrrr. Mr. Bleveans, as I understand it, you have compiled
statistics reflecting the employment policies of the public utilities
commission. Again drawing.only upon information of public reeord,
would you please summarize these statistics for us? .

Mr. Breveans. Yes, and it’s very easy. They have 25 employees and
all of them are white. And this is in a city that this exhibit I provide
you shows as of 1970 had a population of 37.4 or 37.5 black. And they
have no black employees.
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Mz. PoweLr. Does this public utilities commission have any educa-
tional or physical qualifications that you are aware of which would
account for its failure to hire black employees?

Mz. Breveans. I will refer for that answer to answers to inter-
rogatories that were filed in the suit, and the answers were of course
filed, and those are also public record. There haven’t been any—at
least since 1967 and as I recall that’s how our interrogatory was
framed—there haven’t been any educational requirements for employ-
ment nor have there been any height, weight, or sight requirements
or preferences for employment by the public utility commission.

Mr. Powerr. Has your office also compiled statistics regarding the
employment policies of the county housing authority, Mr. Bleveans?

Mr. Breveans. Well, pursuant and in connection with the lawsuit,
yes, we have, and those facts are also of record, public record.

Mgr. PoweLL. Would you summarize that for us?

Mg. Breveans. Well, the housing authority as far as I can tell—
and let me just read you a part of a document entitled “Pretrial Sub-
mission” which is on file with this court. It says, “At least”—and this
was drawn from answers to interrogatories, by the way—“At least
since November 18, 1959 the Authority has not advertised any job
openings in the Authority work force. The Authority has not solicited
new employees through the use of union referral services, private
employment agencies, newspaper advertisements, or the Illinois State
Employment Service, nor has any representative of the .Authority
visited or contacted any union, school, college, training-work experi-
ence or other sort of agency for employees.”

So my experience in Title VII cases when I was with the Govern-
ment was that generally employers sought employees through word
of mouth. Present employees tell their friends there’s an opening, and
then they go fill it. And although it’s not of record, I speculate that
that same thing may pertain here.

Mr. Powerr. Mr. Bleveans, does the housing authority have a
written program of equal employment opportunity ?

Mr. Breveans. Part of their contract with HUD—I can’t recall
the exact section of the contract; it’s called an annual contributions
contract—states that, well, at least in employment matters anyway,
in hiring—It’s the usual Federal language about, you know, they won’t
discriminate.

Mr. Powerr. Are there any specified educational requirements for
positions with the authority, Mr. Bleveans?

Mkr. Breveans. Educational requirements, no.

Mz. Powerr. Madam Chairman, T have no further questions.

CommissioNER Freeman. Commissioner Mitchell ?

CommissioNer Mrrcuern. Mr. Bleveans, one of the more heavily
federally subsidized industries would be I should think, especially in
this area, that which takes place up and down the river—river traffic,
barges, and the like. Have your studies taken you into that area at
all?
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Mr. Breveans. Well, only informally. I’'m aware that—through
people who have been in and around the river business all their lives—
that the river business generally—now, this we’re talking about regu-
lated barge lines now—that is an all-white operation except for, you
know, not enough exceptions to talk about.

CommrssioNer MrrcrELL. Have you ever pursued that in any way?

Mz. BLeveans. No. We are bound as lawyers, you know, not to solicit
business. And we have never had a person, for instance, who had an
unfortunate experience trying to get a job on the river come to us and
say : “What can you do for me ?”

Mgr. Powerr. Has it been your observation that there is a good deal of
 Federal money coming into this area in the form of subcontracts
"through local business ? When we talk about——

Mgr. Breveans. T know there are, yes. ‘

CommisstoNEr MrTcHELL. I beg your pardon ?

Mg. Breveans. There are a lot, yes.

ComMmisstoNEr MircHELL. There are ?

Mg. BLeveans. Yes.

-Commisstoner MrrcuiLL. Do you see evidence of aflirmative action
programs in effect or would you guess there is general compliance with
the requirements of Federal contractors and subcontractors with re-
spect to employment ?

Mkr. Breveans. No, because my experience has been that, as someone
pointed out earlier, that this—For some reason, you know, the part of
the contract that says “make the product, and this is how you will make
it” and all those things, all those contract provisions are very important
and everybody knows what they are, but when it gets down to that bit
about affirmative action or you won’t discriminate against blacks, that
seems to be an appendage which nobody seems to care about.

And without the enforcement and without the threat of a contract,
rescission based on noncompliance with a nondiscrimination clause,
who is going to do it? I mean, you know, they don’t do it unless they
have to.

ComrisstoNer MrrcuELL. You would suggest then a fruitful line of
investigation for the Commission might be an examination of the fre-
quency with which compliance investigations take place in this area?

Mr. Breveans. Yes, and I assume that you’d be met with the same
thing you have been met with before—that they don’t have the staff.
They can’t handle it. They can handle other things, but this is some-
thing they can’t handle.

ComisstoNER MITCHELL. Yes. _ .

Mkr. Breveans. And it’s very discouraging. I don’t mean to make
light of it but——

CommissioNner MrrcHELL. That’s not necessarily always the case. But.
it’s discouraging. Thank you.

Corrssioner Freeman. Mr. Buggs, do you have a question ?

M. Buges. No. '

ConrmissioNEr Freeman. Thank you, Mr. Bleveans. You may be

-excused.
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Mr. Powell, will you call the next witnesses?

Mr. Powrrr. Madam Chairman, the next witness is Mr. Fred Wood,
a panel of witnesses; he is to be accompanied by Mr. Lewis Thomas and
Mrs. Sarah Jane Clark.

Madam Chairman, these witnesses will be questioned by Mr. Michael
Smith, Staff Attorney with the Commission.

(Whereupon, Mr. Fred Wood, Mr. Lewis Thomas, and Mrs. Sarah
Jane Clark were sworn by Commissioner Freeman and testified as
follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MR. FRED WO0OD, JR., CATRO COORDINATOR FOR
THE SHAWNEE DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION; MR. LEWIS
THOMAS, DIRECTOR, MAINSTREAM PROGRAM; AND MRS. SARAH
JANE CLARK, STAFF MEMBER, SHAWNEE DEVELOPMENT
CORPORATION

Mr. Smrra. Beginning with Mr. Thomas, will you please state your
names, occupations, and addresses for the record ?

Mr. Tromas. My name is Lewis Thomas with the Shawnee Develop-
ment Council. I'm supervisor of a government program funded by the
Labor Department known in Cairo as Operation Mainstream.

Mrs. Crarx. Sarah Jane Clark. And I’m a Neighborhood Youth
Corps project director with the Shawnee Development Council, Kar-
" nak, Illinois.

Conravrssioner Frerman. Will you speak into the microphone,
please?

Mz. Woop. Fred Wood, Jr., Alexander County coordinator for the
Shawnee Development Council, Cairo, Illinois, area.

MR. Surra. Mr. Wood, will you please describe, very briefly, what
the Shawnee Development Corporation is, particularly with regard to
its program in Cairo?

M. Woop. Okay. Well, first I might explain that it’s a five-county
operation with a local office here in Cairo as the sponsor agency for
several programs that we have in operation, OEO programs and also
Department of Labor programs.

We have three Department of Labor programs; two NYC programs,
and one Operation Mainstream program operated in Cairo. We also
have emergency food and medical programs.

CommisstoNer FreEmaN. Just a minute, please. We seem to be hav-
ing difficulty hearing you, Mr. Wood.

M=z. Woob. Sorry.

CommissioNer Freeman. Can you speak into the microphone ?

Mz. Woop. Okay. We have three Department of Labor programs
operated in Cairo; two NYC programs, one Mainstream program. We
have an outreach referral program. We have an emergency food and
medical service program. We also have a youth program that we oper-
ate through our office.

Mgr. Surra. The Department of Labor programs, those are Main-
stream and N'YC—Neighborhood Youth Corps? Is that correct?
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Mr. Woop. Right.

Mz. Smrra. Would you please describe these two programs in a
little more depth, just a couple of sentences about each one?

Mg. Woop. Operation Mainstream deals with—The age group cri-
teria is 22 on up, with no education requirements.

The work-training program, I think we have a total of 76 people
that are working on the project here in Cairo.

The NYC program, the neighborhood program, Neighborhood
Youth Corps program, we have an in-school program that deals with
high school students from ages 16, 17 years old.

Mr. Surre. About how many enrollees are there in that program?

Mz. Woop. Forty-two.

Mg. SmiTH. In Cairo?

Mr. Woop. Right.

Mz. Syrra. Could you give us an estimate on both the Mainstream
program and the NYC program about what percentage of the makeup
of that enrollment is black ¢

Mz. Woop. Mainstream program I would say would be about 60 to
65 percent black.

Mg. SmrrH. Mainstream ?

Mgr. Woop. Right. Neighborhood Youth Corps would be about 50-50.
75-25. I’m sorry.

Mre. SmiTH. Seventy-five percent black? Is that right?

Mr. Woop. Right.

Mg. Smrra. Mrs. Clark, does the Neighborhood Youth Corps pro-
gram make vocational training avallable to its enrollees?

Mgs. CrLare. We have two Neighborhood Youth Corps programs, one
for the high school attending student which provides work experience.
We have another program for dropouts called NYC-2. We have 50
enrollees in the five counties served by Shawnee Development Council.
The majority of these are enrolled at the Cairo Adult Vocational
Training Center. We have about 36 persons from the five-county area
who come into Cairo.

We have 12 of our students are back in the regular high school
completing their senior year of studies, and we have two students in
a beauty school in Marion, I1linois.

Me. Smita. Let me ask you this. Do you feel that, by and large,
those who are enrolled in programs—Upon graduatlon from these
programs do you feel that they are adequately qualified for their
chosen professions or vocations ?

Mgs. Crarg. These dropout students come to us at ages 16, 17 years
old. We enroll them in what we call a 2-year employability plan which
combines education, vocational training, remedial education, what-
ever is necessary so that within a 2-year period hopefully we will
bring them up to an employable level.

Now, when they leave us perhaps to take private employment or go
on to further training they are only about 18 years old. The job
market for 18-year-old or teenage employment in this area is very
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limited. The jobs that are available—The merchants, everyone, can be
pretty selective about who they hire because the jobs are so few.

Mr. Smrra. Mr. Wood, is your experience also that jobs for young
people in this area are inadequate or unavailable?

Mz. Woob. Yes, they are.’

Mz. Surra. Let me ask you this. Do you feel that job prospects for
young black people in this community are any less adequate than job
prospects for white young people ?

Mg. Woop. I feel this way. With reference to young people as a
whole?

Mr. SmrTa. Yes.

Mr. Woop. Okay. Young people I feel have a tendency to—Black
people here are frustrated, you know, after they finish their high
school education, or what have you, for the lack of opportunities,
availability of job opportunities here in the area. They move on else-
where, to larger metropolitan areas, you know, to find some type of
employment to make their living.

Another possible cause—Because there are so many people I think
from the surrounding areas such as across the river from the larger .
manufacturing plants here that do not hire, you know, local people—
They haven’t hired local people until recently, you know. Kentucky
and Missouri people were taking a lot of jobs away from the younger
people. — ~

Mr. SmrtH. So you are saying that the employment by local em-
ployers, mainly larger employers, of out-of-State residents puts
greater pressure on this community ¢

Mz. Woon. Right.

Mz. Surre. Mr. Thomas, you stated that you are the administrator
of the local Mainstream program in Cairo?

Mr. Tromas. That’s supervisor, sir.

Mz. SmrTH. Supervisor?

Mz. THoMAs. Yes, sir.

Mr. Smrte. What has been your experience in attempting to place
black Mainstream enrollees with local government agencies?

Mz. THomas. I haven’t been able to do so, sir. I have tried. For
instance, I can give you—We had a lady on our program which was
a white lady, and at the time the city officials, some of them resigned,
retired because of age—Well, I had a lady who was still working on
the program. When the program broke up, well, I told her she had to
go. I mean this was the last day of the program. But the city held her
on until my program broke up. Instead of them hiring this lady what
I had over there, the white lady, they hired two more people.

Now, when my program broke up I had to let this lady go. They
wanted her back. I told her that I wasn’t going to let her go back
because they could have hired her if they wanted her.

So they said they wanted a secretary. I told them T’d bring them one.
Well, they had a meeting at city council, and I went there that evening
about 3 o’clock and I went in with a black woman. And they didn’t
want her. They didn’t want no secretary at that time. ;
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Mz. Syrre. They had asked you for a secretary ?

Mr. Tromas. They had asked me for one, but when I stepped in
with the black lady they didn’t want none at that time.

Mg. Smrra. They changed their mind ¢

Mr. THOMAS. Yes.

Mg. Smrra. Can you think of other examples of similar situations?

Mgr. Tromas. Yes, sir. Before this new Commission got in at the
jail house, this other fellow who was the maintenance man resigned.
He was a black man. So I had one working there and I asked them
about giving the job—Qur contract reads that wherever we hire some-
one and they get a sufficient amount of training, after a certain length
of time if a job should come open our people will have first priority.

Well, when this fellow resigned I had a young man there who could
take over the job but instead of giving it to the black man they
reached out and got a white man for the job, and I never knowed
them to have a white jailer in this town since I been here.

Mr. Surra. Even though the black man was qualified for the job?

Mr. Tmomas. He had been there 6 months and he had did the job
once before. But they hired a white man.

Mz. Ssrre. What happened to the black man who was in that
position ? '

Mr. Tromas. Well, one day I happened to be coming to my office.
My office was upstairs over the jail house at that time. And one day I
was coming to work to my office and they was standing around. I
asked the jailer what they going to do about my man. He said: “We
don’t need him because we going to use the prisoners.”

Well, the State man came down and looked over the jail and they
couldn’t arrest nobody—At least they could arrest and couldn’t hold
them. So the jail got in bad shape. And they wanted two more of my
men. And naturally I had to bring it up before my director. And I
explained the case to him. And so far they haven’t got anyone.

Mr. ST, I see. Are there any other city or county agencies with
whom you have tried to place black employees?

Mr. Tromas. Yes, I have. I have tried to place a black lady with
the public utility company. I told them what we would do, that we
would hire and then pay her while she was training. After a certain
length of training the city would take them over.

So the chairman of the board told me that he would have to bring
it up in the meeting. I asked him when was the meeting. This was
sometime back in November. And I told him I would make the meet-
ing myself.

But that night somehow or another the meeting was cancelled. But I
did go see the manager of the utility plant and I asked him had the
chairman of the board talked with him ¢ He said yes.

So then I said: “Did he ask you anything about me putting a young
lady in the place for training?

And he said : “What you do is send me some people down here to
take a test.”
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Well, I did. I sent him about three or four blacks down there to
take a test. And I haven’t heard any more since. And that’s been 8 or 4
or 5 months ago.

Mgr. SmrtH. Then is it your opinion that these experiences were due
to a hesitance on the part of these officials to hire people because of their
race ?

Mr. TroMAS. Yes, sir. They dragging their feet. They could do a
little better than what they doing.

Mg. SmrrH. Thank you. Mrs. Clark, in the fall of 1970, did you as
a Shawnee staff member aid the mayor’s office in the preparation of
a statement on the needs of the community of Cairo in response to a
request by the Federal Regional Council

Mgzs. Crark. Idid.

Mr. SmrtH. Why was your office called upon to aid in this manner?

Mgs. Crark. The city administration in the city of Cairo operates
with four Commissioners and one mayor. These are persons who make
their living elsewhere. They have full-time employment and they are
kind of part-time administrators of our city. They are low-salaried. I
believe it’s about $100 a month for commissioners and $125 a month
for the mayor.

They do not hive a sufficient staff. They have a city clerk. The mayor
has no secretary. He has no official office. They have no photocopy
machines. They have no library of the latest periodicals to keep up
with what is going on in the world. And so we have an administration
that has received a lot of public attention nationally, statewise, locally,
and they have no machinery with which to combat this problem.

As I understand it, the corporation councilmen and the mayor of
the city of Cairo were invited to Chicago to meet with the interagency
regional task force about December of 1969. At that time they were
pretty embarassed that they couldn’t present any kind of a compre-
hensive plan or exactly what they thought could be used in the city
of Cairo.

When they returned, just by word of mouth and general consensus,
they turned to the Shawnee Development Council, which is a com-
munity action agency serving this area, for some technlcal assistance
in drawing up a plan.

We then worked with Dr. Laughnum from S.1.U. Economics De-
partment and put together a paper presented—for this mayor to pre-
sent to the interagency council in Chicago.

Basically, this social, economic rehabilitation plan stated that most
of the community needs in Cairo were focused, were pivoting on pov-
erty. So they offered a plan of an economic development corporation to
be owned by the people and start with simple machine parts and go
into manufacturing, that there would be a manpower grant to com-
plement this effort, this enterprise, that they would coordinate all the
training programs that were available from Labor, work for an in-
dustrial park. There was to be social rehabilitation.
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And in here in great detail there was quite a lot of mention about
redecoration and revitalizing the current housing facilities that were
here, that they needed updating. They were behind the times.

So this plan was submitted to-the interagency regional task force
in early spring-of 1970, and I think there was no contact made from—
According to the mayor, he received no word back from that inter-
agency council

Mgr. Sumrra. Let me ask you this.

Mgrs. Crark (continuing). In relation to this.

Mgr. Smrra. Subsequent to the submission of that plan, you were also
involved in the preparation of a proposal for a public service careers
program, were you not ?

Mzgs. Crark. Right.

Mgz. Surra. You and the mayor’s staff and the corporation counsel
also worked on this proposal, did you not?

Mgs. Crark. Right.

Mgr. Smrra. Was the city council involved in the preparation of this
proposal or consulted on it ?

Mges. Crark. Right. Now, this proposal was written and submitted to
Chicago in its entirety prior to the election when the administration
of the council in this town changed. However, after that council was
seated we held two meetings with the new city council, going over—
not detailed enough—but a general consensus of what the program was
to consist of.

And we got very favorable response from the city council at that
time as far as accepting it.

Mke. Smrrr. Had there been consultation with members of the black
community ?

Mgs. Crark. There had not been consultation with the United Front
or those members of the black community. Our staff people in our of-
fices were well aware the city had submitted a Labor program for
public service training and it wasn’t a huge program. It involved a
projected 25 openings over the next 21-month period and a variety of
jobs and 10 upgrade jobs within the city administration. It was not a
large program but it-was to have been a start towards

Mz. Smrra. To be funded at about $137,000

Mags. Crark. Right.

Mg. Smrra. Over what period of time was that again ?

Mgs. Cragrg. Twenty-one months.

Mkr. SmrTH. Twenty-one months.

Mrs. Crark. Right.

Mg. Symrra. Would it provide approximately 25 jobs?

Mgs. Crarg. These would be 25 entry level jobs. Now, of these jobs
there were to be five new positions created over this 21-month period.
There were 14 of these positions to be reserved turnover—in other
words, where people would quit. And six which were currently vacant
in the present budget.

Mkr. Smrrir. After the submission of this plan did the Department of
Labor decide to fund the program ?
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Mgs. Crare. The plan was submitted in January of 1971, and be-
cause of needing additional material, extension was given to the dead-
line until February of 1971.

I think the Labor Department was about ready to fund it at that
time, and they realized that the mayor was up for reelection and they
tended to wait until after the election to see if the people who wrote
the program would still be in office whenever it was to be funded.

There was no action on it from February until June, and the
program was approved then in late June.

Mg. Smrrs. It was approved

Mgs. Crark. Of 1971, yes.

Mr. Smrra. Okay. Subsequent to the approval, is it not true that the
city council determined to table the plan?

MBgzs. Cragk. No, this was after

MR. Smrta. I’'m sorry. Yes. A fter the approval by the Department of
Labor.

Mzs. Crark. Right.

Me. Syrre. Would you please explain to us what happened between
the time of the announcement of the decision by the Department of
Labor and that decision by the city council which led to that decision ?

Mgzs. Crare. We had been given previous knowledge on telephone
conversations that the program was to be approved, was being signed
in Chicago. And then the Labor people contacted the mayor and said
that representatives of the United Front had appeared at the Labor
Department in Chicago, that they didn’t feel like they knew about
this program, they had not been consulted enough about the pro-
gram, and they wanted to find out more about it.

I think the Labor Department furnished them with some informa-
tion about it but suggested to the mayor that it would be wise to have
a public meeting announced in the paper Whereby persons in the
community could come and discuss this public service careers pro-
gram.

This was done, and advertisements placed in the paper. Then on
the Sunday night before the public meeting was to be held on Wednes-
day, Reverend Koen I believe—I did not hear the broadcast—but
had abroadcast from Chicago, and in the course of discussing the new
program. to come to Cairo said that there were to be 50 jobs in the
city—and that they wanted to see that the black community received
their fair share of the 50 jobs.

‘Well, of course, there were not 50 jobs in any way.

But concerned citizens from the community heard this broadcast,
which just about everybody in Cairo listens to on Sunday night, and
they couldn’t see how a city that couldn’t pay overtime to its police-
men and its firemen and could not meet expenses of garbage collec-
tion and things were going to hire 50 new people.

So at the public meeting that following Wednesday night we had
two groups of dissenters, and as a result, with a lot of back-and-forth
discussion about the PSC program—do you know what is in it or what
does it involve %—and it was a shambles.
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The council being just seated in office a matter of 2 to 3 months
said : “The whole community is against this thing. We just vote not to
have it.”

Mr. Syrre. Then it seems to me that you are saying that the pro-
gram was ultimately rejected because of a misunderstanding in the
community that resulted at least in part from the racial polarization
in this community ¢

Mgs. Crarg. There was a triple misunderstanding I think all along
the way, all within the course of a week, because the city council had
stated to me prior to the funding of the program that there were posi-
tions in there for firemen, policemen, typists, city clerks in the city
hall, that if qualified black persons could be found, particularly for
the civil service openings—but they definitely intended to have black
persons in this administration. And this was the new city council.

So I don’t think it was a question of racism or racial bias on the
part of the council as much as it was this aura that two groups have
that have done verbal battle many times.

And that evening it was pretty hot, and there were quite a few
sirens running up and down the street to make everybody a little
nervous, and the council simply voted no.

- Mgz. Smrra. Thank you. ,

Mr. Wood, you have been active with local youth activities, have
you not? And have you not been responsible for the organization of a
local band?

Mz. Woop. Yes.

Mr. Smrra. Will you describe for us the adequacy of recreational
and social facilities that exist in this community for young people?

Mr. Woop. They are almost nil. Recreational activities for the youth
in particular are very limited. There’s no public building that has -
been really made available for youth or for the community really on-
a broad base. We have to go through.the school system, and they have
only really been lenient on this particular point within the last 2 or
3 months.

Swimming facilities. The swimming pool here in Cairo has been
closed since 1962 or 1963, '

Mz. Smrra. It was closed to avoid integration, was it not ?

Mz. Woop. Well, the pool had been integrated on a temporary—on
a short basis. But after so much riot there had been a transition be-
tween ownership between the city and private organization and sub-
sequently was closed. And since that time numerous youth of the
surrounding. community have drowned because of swimming in the
rivers and so forth. - - ‘ o :

- I think the kids of Cairo now have to travel 25, 30, 40 miles just to
have decent. swimming facilities. They have to go out of State to
swim.

~Mgr. SymrTr. Do you feel that local officials have been sensitive to
these problems and that they have been helpful in solving them?



230

Mz. Woop. Well, there are some organizations that are attempting
and have attempted to try to get some type of recreational activities.
As far as I know of, the city officials or any other public officials
around have been very, you know—They turn their backs on youth
activities as far as sound recreational activities.

Mgr. Smrre. Mr. Thomas, you yourself have been active with young
people especially in Little League in this area for over a long period
of years, have you not ?

Mg, TaoMmas. Yes, I have,

Mr. Smrre. What organizations like Little League are there for
young people? What organized groups? Is there a Boy Scout troop
in thisarea?

Mgr. TroMas. No, sir, there is not. I mean not a black Boy Scout
group. There’s a white one.

Mg. S»rrH. A white Boy Scout troop ?

Mg. THoMAS. Yes, sir.

MRr. SmrTH. What about Girl Scout troops?

Mgr. T'Homas. No, sir.

MR. SmrrH. Is there a white Girl Scout troop ?

Mkr. Tromas. That I couldn’t tell you, sir. I really don’t know.

Mgr. Smrt. Besides Boy Scouts and Girl Scouts are you aware of
any other organizations that exist here of that sort ?

Mg. TaoMAs. No, sir. For youth ¢

MRr. SyatH. Yes.

. Mr. TrOMAS. No, sir, I don’t.

Mz. Smrta. How about Little Leagues? Is there a Little League
baseball team and is it integrated ?

Mgr. Tromas. No, sir, not any more. We once had a Little League
team. It was all-black. And they had a white Little League team. We
aused to try to play them but they never would play us.

They always—When I go to approach them about playing them,
their schedule was always made up. So one time—Next year I tried to
fool them. I approched them early in August but they told me they had
got together in March.

So I asked them what about the rain-out days? They said what
about days you have off ? They said you go for rain-out days? So then
I asked them next year about merging the teams. And they said:
“Okay. We'll do this.”

So we had a meeting at St. Joe’s gym and they couldn’t come up with
anything, but after the meeting was over the next 3 or 4 days I re-
ceived a letter from the Egyptian League, which is the white League,
said, in order to merge we’d have to have $600, 50 percent white, 50
percent black, and umpires and managers will have to be of “reputable
character”—whatever that means. I mean one of them big words. I
didn’t know what it meant. But it had to be that.

But naturally I denied it because I figure we could get more black
kids to play than they could white, and, for instance, if I get a hundred
black and they didn’t get but 25 white, then I got 75 black kids that
were not doing anything.
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Sothey wanted 50 percent black, 50 percent white; $600 to merge.

I mean this wasn’t a request. This was a demand they had on top:
“This is what-we demand.” And I couldn’t meet their demand.

Mg. Syara. Today is there a white Little League team ¢

Mg. Taomas. Yes, there is.

Mr. SmiTH. Are there any black members on that team at all?

Mz. Tuomas. None at all. Only time that black and white play
together is during the school, when they have baseball after school.

Mr. Syrra. What about adult civic and social groups in Cairo?
What are the major groups and are they integrated '

M. Tromas. No, no, we have a black Cavalier Club and a black
Pythian Club, and we have a white Elks and have a white VFW,
Veterans of Foreign Wars, and we have a white Knights of Columbus.

You know, one time I went to the Elks Club once. I was just joking.
And I went to the Elks Club to try to join and I was talking to a
friend of mine. I went to the Elks Club to try to join. He was a white
friend. And T asked him how about joining the club? He said: “No,
no, it’s for white only.”

I said: “You mean”——

He said: “You know one thing”—They call me Crawdad. He said:
“You know one thing, Crawdad. They even got on their license Cauca-
sian only.” I never seen this but I mean that’s what they said they got
on the license. '

Mg. Smrra. Is there a Kiwanis Club here?

Mz. THOMAS. Yes, there is.

Mg. Syrs. Are there any black members of that ¢

Mg. TaOMAS. No, there’s not.

Mg. Smirra. What about Rotary Club ¢

Mgr. Taomas. There’s one here.

Mg. Smrra. Are there black members of that ¢

Mg. Tromas. No, there’s not.

Me. SyrTH. Do you have an idea if there are any black members of
the Chamber of Commerce ?

Mg. TromAs. I have heard there was one, a Dr. Robinson. I don’t
know if he’s still with them or not. He once had a slight heart attack,
but I understand he’s back to work, but I don’t really know if he’s
still on,

Mz. Syrre. What about the American Legion ¢

Mgr. Tromas. Oh, no, we have a black one here.

Mg. Smxrh. There’s a black American Legion

Mg. Taomas. Yes, we have one. :

Mgz. SmrrH. There’s a separate white American Legion post?

Mr. Tuomas. What you call Veterans of Foreign Wars. Imagine
it is, yes.

Mg. Syrrd. I have no further questions.

CommisstoNer Freeman. Commissioner Mitchell ¢

CommisstoNEr MITCHELL. No.

CommissioNer FREEMAN. Mr. Buggs?
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MR. Buees. No questions.
CommissioNer Freemawn. Thank you very much. You are excused.
This hearing will be in recess until 4 :30.

CommisstoNer FrEEMAN. The hearing is called to order.

Mr. Powell, will you call the next witnesses?

Mz. Powerr. Next, Madam Chairman, are a panel of witnesses in
the area of employment, Mr. Frank Hollis, Mr. James Whitfield, Mr.
James Wilson.

(Whereupon, Messrs. Frank Hollis, James Whitfield, and James
Wilson were sworn by Commissioner Freeman and testified as
follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MESSRS. FRANK HOLLIS, JAMES WHITFIELD, AND
JAMES WILSON, CAIRO, ILLINOIS

Mr. PoweLL. Beginning with the gentleman on my left closest to
the wall, would you each please state your name, address, and occupa-
tion for the record ?

Mgr. Horws. Frank Hollis, investigator for the Lawyers’ Committee
for Civil Rights under Law, 206 Pyramid Courts.

Mgz. Warrrrern. James Whitfield, 727 P.C., Cairo, welfare recipient.

Mg, Wirson. James Wilson, 838 P.C., welfare recipient.

Mr. Powgrr. Mr. Whitfield, we had another witness by the name
of Whitfield. Are you related to her?

‘Mr. WarrrreLn. My mother.

Mz. Powerr. You gentlemen have all had experience working at
Burkart Manufacturing Company, have you not ?

Mr. Horris. Yes.

Mgz. WarTFIELD. True.

Mr. WiLsoN. Yes.

Mr. Powrrr. Mr. Hollis, how long ago did you last work at
Burkart’s?

Mz. Horuis. Three years ago.

Mz. PowerL. From your experience working at the plant and from
talking with other persons who have worked there, do you know of
any black persons in the higher level, salaried, managerial,-and super-
visory positions?

Mz. Horxis. There are none.

Mgz. PowzLL. Does this include foremen %

Mz. Hovrvis. They have one black foreman now.

Mgr. PoweLL. Out of about how many foremen is that?

Mz. Horris. Out of about maybe 75 to 100.

Mgz. Powerr. Mr. Hollis, even though it has been how many years
did you say since you——

Mr. Horwis. Three.
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Mr. Powerr. Three years since you worked at Burkart’s, is there
some basis either through your work with the Lawyers’ Committee or
otherwise that you could say that the situation which existed 3 years
ago issubstantially the same as exists now ¢

Mz. Horuis. Yes, I have investigated individual cases that was
brought to our office concerning Burkart’s and their employment
practices.

Mg. PowzrL. And you would say that the employment picture today
is the same as it was when you left 3 years ago?

Mgr. Horris. Yes.

Mr. Powerr. Mr. Whitfield, would you agree with that observation ?

Mgz. Warrrrerp. I would say yes.

Mg. Powerr. Mr. Wilson, would you agree with the observation?
Do you have a comment on it

Mgr. Wirson. No, I don't.

Mz. PoweLr. Mr. Whitfield, how long has it been since you worked
for Burkart’s?

Mg. WarTrrELD. Since this past August. During the summer. Right.

Mke. PoweLL. Since last August ?

Mg. WHITFIELD. Yes.

Mgr. PoweLs. August of 1971 ¢

Mr. Warrrierp. Right.

Mr. PowsLr. Mr. Wilson, how long has it been since you worked
at Burkart’s?

Mgz. Wirson. Four years.

Mz. PowzrLr. Four years? Mr. Wilson, when you did work at
Burkart’s, how long did you work there, and in what capacity ¢

Mg. Wison. I worked there 3 years as a machine operator.

Mgz. Powerr. During that time, Mr. Wilson, were you ever given
the opportunity of promotion to a managerial position ?

Mz. WiLsox. No, I didn’t.

Mgr. Powerr. Mr. Wilson, why did you leave the company?

Mz. Wison. I left Burkart’s because of like during the 8 years that
I was there I was a machine operator, and like I knew the plant pretty
well, you know. So like what would happen is that they would bring
in a white person to me and tell me to teach him what I know, and
he would become my foreman.

So like this went on for the 3 years that I was there, like the fore-
man would eventually leave and they’d send me another person to
teach him what I know, you know, and he would come to be my
foreman.

So I went up in the personnel office and we had a discussion about
it. So they told me that like they had a position for me but they felt
that I wasn’t quite ready for it.

So I say: “Well, like you know it’s been 3 years. I don’t know how
long do it take, you understand, for me to be qualified for whatever
position you all have for me?”

They said that : “Well, it takes time, you know.”
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So within that time when I just left.

Mr. PoweLL. You mentioned that you trained a number of people
who eventually became foremen ¢

Mr. WiLson. Right.

Mgr. Powerr. How many people would you say they were?

Mgr. WiLson. I’d say from 10 to 15.

Mz. PoweLL. Now, to your knowledge, were you at least as qualified
in terms of your experience ard training as some of the people who
were eventually promoted to foreman ?

Mr. WmsoN. I was qualified.

Mz. Powerr. What about in terms of your training and experience
as compared with the people who were in fact promoted to foreman?

Mgr. WisoN. Peoples that——

Mr. Powerr. Did they have better education than you, would you
say? Or did you have at least as good an education as any one or
more of the people who were promoted to foreman?

Mr. Wmson. I would say so.

Mgr. Powerr. Mr. Wilson and Mr. Whitfield, you both have had
experience in attempting to secure work with the highway division
and with highway contractors, have you not?

Mr. WiLson. Right.

MRg. Warrrierp. Right.

Mgr. PowerL. Mr. Wilson, would you please tell us what happened
when you attempted to apply for a job with a highway contractor
recently ?

Mr. Wison. I'd say about the first of September there was a
bulletin out that there was work needed in Carbondale at a construc-
tion firm, and I took a carload up there with me to sign up for it, and
we stopped by the highway division department in Carbondale and
they directed us to the contractor. ,

And we filled out applications and everything, and he reassured us
that we would get hired, and he said that it would be shortly before
he would call us to work.

So like we haven’t heard from him yet.

We also went back to the highway division in Carbondale to apply
for the State job and spoke, and they said that there was no openings
on the highway department but they could direct us to someone who
would let us know more about it, which was down here in Cairo, the
county clerk.

I then took a carload down to the county clerk’s office, and we sat
down and talked with him, and he told me that he wasn’t—he didn’t
know nothing about the State highway department as far as hiring
and it wasn’t none of his business and for me to contact the Governor’s
aide official to see about that because he didn’t have no authority over
that. But we was told that he had authority over it.

Mgr. Powerr. Were you told that political considerations were in-
volved in getting a job with the highway division?

Mr. WiLson. Right. The county clerk told us that to be—in order
to get a job on the State highway that is was a political—and that I
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would have to contact someone in Springfield office before I could get
hired.

Mr. Powerr. Mr. Wilson, Mr. Whitfield, as a result of your conver-
sation with the county clerk, did you gentlemen contact the Governor’s
office regarding your experiences with the highway division?

Mr. Wurrrierp. At first I called the county clerk. I didn’t go with
Mr. Wilson to see him. I called him on the phone. And I asked him
could I come up? And he said that he didn’t have time right then, you
know.

So I said, well, okay, then I’ll just transact business over the phone.

So I asked him about the job, and he told me that they hadn’t did
any hiring in about 5 years, you know. And I heard that they have
recently sent five people down to the highway, you know.

So I had to write a letter to one of the Governor’s aides. So I
drafted up a letter and I had one of the secretaries at United Front
office to type it up, and I sent it to one of the Governor’s aides.

All right. I didn’t hear from him. So one day in the office we
decided to try to call somebody up there. So Switch called——

Mr. Powerr. When you say “Switch” whom do you mean? You
mean Mr. Wilson ?

Mg. WarTFiELD. I mean Mr. Wilson. Sorry. Mr. Wilson called
and contacted the deputy director of highway division, and so he
gave us a number to call, one of the Governor’s aides. So we called
Chicago and he had just left there, you know.

So then we called Springfield. He wasn’t there. So we left a number
for him to call. So he called Switch back, you know, and said—or Mr.
Wilson back—and stated that we would get a letter, you know, in -
regard to the job as soon as he get to the maintenance department to
find out what jobs are available. But we haven’t heard from him yet.

Mr. Powerr. Mr. Wilson, more recently have you had any con-
tact with anyone in the Governor’s office ?

Mr. WiLson. Right. The Governor’s aide, the one that I had talked
to over the phone, I talked to him in the courtroom here yesterday, and
I asked him about the telephone conversation, about the job, and he
said that he would still contact me.

Like that’s been about a month ago. He told me yesterday that he
still would contact me about it.

Mgr. PowerL. And it’s your impression that there is a likelihood
that one or both of you will be offered a position with the highway
division?

Mr. Wizson. Well, like T said, I'm still waiting. I have already
waited a month, you know. So like, you know, I'm just waiting.

Mr. PoweLL. Mr. Hollis, you have worked for the State highway
division, have you not?

Mr. Horris. Yes, I have.

Mr. Powerr. In what capacity?

Mr. Horuis. Engineer’s aide.

Mgr. Powrrr. And how did you come by that job?

495-091 O - 74 - 16
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Mz. Horris. Well, there was racial tension in Cairo in 1967 and
the Governor made available two jobs, and I was one of the lucky
people to get one.

Mz. Powerr. Mr. Hollis, how long did you remain in that position ?

Mr. Horwys. One year.

Mr. PoweLt. And why did you leave?

Mz. Horris. Well, it was a political job and the parties changed
and so that meant I had to change with them.

Mz. Powerr. In other words, you-lost your job not by virtue of
any incompetency on your part but by virtue of change in the political
administration ?

Mr. Horrs. Yes.

Mz. Powrrr. Mr. Hollis, during your year with the division of
highways did you have an opportunity to observe the part that blacks
play in the various occupational positions with that division?

Mr. Horris. Yes. In the division of highways office in Carbon-
dale there’s over 150 jobs within the office itself, such as drafting,
engineer’s aide, landscaping, and what have you. And there are no
blacks. Blacks don’t even know about the jobs that are available.

The only way a black can find out is by going through county com-
missioners, some political head, and, you know, if you are not uptight
with one of these officials, well, you can hang it up as far as getting
a job.

Mr. Powerr. There were very few blacks employed?

Mz. Horuis. True.

Mgz. Powerr. And those that were employed were limited to the
more or less menial positions?

Mr. Horos. Yes, like maintenance crew or what have you.

Mz. Powerr. Mr. Hollis, were you aware of openings as they ap-
peared in the division from time to time?

Mr. Howrris. Yes. Well, Il give you an example. They are working
on Interstate 57, and they have an engineer on each section, and this
engineer has an engineer aide, you know, riding and what have you.
You can go out there now and you won’t find one black working in
that capacity.

Mr. PowerLr. And when such vacancies did occur, how were they
filled? Were they posted publicly?

Mgr. Horuis. No.

Mgr. Powerr. Were they advertised in the local press?

Mr. Horris. No.

Mz. PowerLL. Were employees sought through the local State em-
ployment service office ¢

Mr. Horris. No.

Mgr. PoweLL. How were they filled ?

Mg. Horris. Just like it takes, you know, racial conflict or something
before the blacks know about a job.

Mg. WarrrieLp. I'd like to say something to that if I could.

Mg. PowzLr. Yes.
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Mg. Warrrierp. The only way that the blacks really know about
the highway department jobs that’s opening are like you have to have
a friend or something working out there, somebody close to you, you
know, like I have a brother that work out there, and he will fill me in,
you know, when there is an opening, you know. There’s never an adver-
tisement or nothing like that in the paper, you know, concerning an
opening.

Mz. Powerr. But other than through word of mouth is there any
other way that blacks become aware of such—There’s no other way
that blacks become aware of such vacancies? Is that correct ?

Mg. WartrreLp. No, not to my knowledge. Right. '

Mz. PoweLr. Mr. Wilson, have you ever tried to obtain employ-
ment through the Cairo State Employment Service office ¢

Mgz. Wirson. Yes, I have.

Mgz. PoweLL. Have such attempts been successful ¢

Mzr. Wiuson. No.

* Mr. PowerL. Would you please describe them ?

Mg. WiLson. Yes. Well, like every time I go down there they give
you a little card to fill out with your name, your address, and how
many kids you have, and that’s it. And then they ask you: “Well, come
in next week and if there’s anything, if there’s any jobs opening, we’ll
let you know.”

And for several times like I went for a whole month, you know,
and it’s just a routine thing, like nothing but to go down and check
in and check out. No jobs on the bulletin board. No nothing, you know,
about job situation.

Mz. Powerr. Mr. Hollis or Mr. Whitfield, have you had similar
experiences with the State employment service ? Mr. Hollis?

Mgr. HorLis. Yes.

Mr. PoweLr. And would you care to describe them ?

Mr. Horris. Well, in 1966 I got out of service, and so, you know,
that means I had to look for a job. So I went through the employment
service, and they just didn’t have any. So after about 2 months I moved
to St. Louis and got a job in McDonnell Aircraft. But as far as work-
ing here, the employment service

Mr. PoweLr. What about you, Mr. Whitfield ?

Mz. WarrrELp. No, I never tried the unemployment office. T have
been down there with the brother here—Wilson—you know. I have
seen other peoples reacting, you know. And so I never tried.

Mr. Powerr. I have no further questions, Madam Chairman.

CommissioNEr FREEMAN. Commissioner Mitchell 2

CommisstoNER MrrcHELL. No questions.

CommissioNErR FrREEMAN. Mr. Buggs?

Mr. Buaas. No questions.

ComsstoNEr Freeman. Thank you very much. The witnesses are
excused. :

Mr. Powell, will you call the next witness?
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Mzr. Powern. Madam Chairman, the next witness is Mr. T. J.
Connaughton.

(Whereupon, Mr. T. J. Connaughton was sworn by Commissioner
Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MR. T. J.- CONNAUGHTON, VICE PRESIDENT FOR
OPERATIONS, BURKART-RANDALL MANUFACTURING COMPANY,
ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD V. DORSEY, DIRECTOR, INDUSTRIAL
RELATIONS, BURKART-RANDALL MANUFACTURING COMPANY,
CATRO, ILLINOIS

Commrsstoner FrEEMAN. Mr. Powell, you may proceed.

Will any person who is accompanying you also be giving testimony ?

Mg. ConnaveaTON. I don’t think so. Probably not.

If I may, I'd like to read a statement.

Mz. PoweLL. You might have a chance to read a statement, but the
format here is generally questions and answers, and let’s see where

. we are when we finish the numerous questions we have for you, and if
there is time, fine. Otherwise we'd ask you to submit it for the record.
I think you will find you will have ample opportunities to say anything
you want, but the structure here is questions and answers, and I think
T ought to insist upon that in view of other testimony.

Mz. SHULMAN. Mr. Powell, I’d like to register an objection to that,
if you please.

Mr. PoweLL. You're appearing as counsel? Would you state your
name and capacity ?

Mg. SauLMaN. Oh, yes. I'm sorry. My name is Stephen Shulman.
I am appearing as counsel for Burkart-Randall.

Mz. Powerr. And the gentleman on Mr. Connaughton’s right, will
he state his name and capacity ?

Mz. Dorsey. I’'m Richard V. Dorsey. I'm Director of Industrial
Relations for Burkart-Randall.

Mgr. PoweLr. And your role is one of adviser? Is that it?

Mr. Dorsey. Yes.

Mgr. Powerr. Why shouldn’t he be sworn if he’s going to——

Mr. SuuLman. He’s not necessarily going to testify, Mr. Powell.

Me. PowerL. All right. Now, you have an objection, Mr. Shulman?

Mg, SaoLman. Yes, I do.

Mz. PowerL. I will hear that objection.

Mr. Smurman. Mr. Powell, we came to this hearing, you may re-
member, at an executive session, at which we were afforded the oppor-
tunity to suggest an objection to-the Commission hearing testimony
from former employees of Burkart. I'm sure you will remember that
session.

We raised a number of grounds of objection. The Commission ap-
parently saw fit not to be receptive to that objection, as is the Com-
mission’s right.

The rules of the Commission specifically require that when an
appearance has been made in an executive session on that subject, the
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person who has made that appearance will be given the opportunity to
make a statement in the public session following the statement by
those people about whom the executive session was held.

Therefore, in accordance with your own rules, we are entitled to
deliver a statement, which Mr. Connaughton has taken the time to pre-
pare and which contains much information in which the Commission
will be interested.

If the Commission fails to follow its rules, I am afraid I am going
to have to advise Mr. Connaughton not to testify at all.

Mg. Powerr. Well, Mr. Shulman, I think you are substantially cor-
rect, but that statement need not be made before questions and answers
are put

Mr. SHuLMAN. We are concerned about having time. We would like
to read that statement into the record. It will take a short time. I’'m
sure you will be interested in it. I’m sure, in fact, that you will even
like it.

Mkr. PoweLr. How many minutes ?

Mg. SHULMAN. But we will not go on to answer questions unless
we read that first.

Mg. PowzsrL. Okay. Consistent with our time limitations, Mr. Shul-
man, why not go ahead and read the statement?

Mkr. SeuLMAN. Thank you.

Mr. ConnaveaTON. Thank you very much.

As T stated, my name is T. J. Connaughton. I am the vice pres1dent
of operatlons for the Burkart D1V1s1on of the Burkart-Randall
Company.

Mz. PowzrL. Before you go any further, may we have a copy of that
statement while he is reading it ?

Mr. SHULMAN. Yes, you may.

Mg. PowerL. Go ahead.

Mr. ConNavcHTON. As we have stated, with me are Mr. Shulman,
our counsel, and Mr. Dorsey, our director of industrial relations.

Our plant in Cairo is the largest of the five Burkart plants through-
out the country. We are also the largest employer in the city of Cairo.

The plant in Cairo is important to us because of its prominence
within our company. The community in and around Cairo is important
to us because it affects our ability to attract and retain the skills es-
sential to our successful operation.

The plant is engaged in the manufacture of polyurethane foam for
use in the automotive and home furnishings industries. This is an
extremely competitive business, and the age of the plant presents
particularly challenging problems in achieving a strong competitive
position. We have, therefore, been placing particular emphasis on
the Cairo plant within the Burkart structure.

In the last year, for example, we have moved the Burkart opera-
tions headquarters from St. Louis to Cairo, thus enabling myself as
well as my staff to concentrate on the plant’s problems.
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We have been, and are currently, recruiting on a national basis
for experienced and qualified industrial engineers and accountants
for the Cairo plant. We are also searching for an experienced top-
level plant manager with a proven record of profit performance.

In both instances, the unsettled situation in Cairo has proved a
distinct disadvantage to us. Existing personnel are reluctant to trans-
fer to, and new personnel are reluctant to undertake, duties in a city
torn by dissension.

I am pleased, however, to report that we have been experiencing
some success in attracting the necessary people and that our perform-
ance-improvement efforts at the plant are consequently also proving
successful. We are confident that a settled environment would make
the task much easier. We are, therefore, pleased that the Commission
is studying the situation in Cairo, and we hope that it will be able to
offer helpful recommendations.

At the executive session yesterday, we objected to the Commission’s
having three former employees of Burkart testify in the public session
today, because we felt that the way to learn about the employment
situation at Burkart was to discuss the employment situation at
Burkart, and not to engage in controversy over the particularities
affecting isolated individuals.

In keeping with that position, we have decided not to argue about
the testimony of these individuals beyond noting that one of them,
Mr. Wilson, left our employ in August 1968; another, Mr. Hollis,
left in July 1969; and the third, Mr. Whitfield, was in our employ
for 3 months from November 1967 until February 1968 and then again
for 1 month in 1971, from August 31 to October 1.

I trust it is apparent that these gentlemen are uninformed about
the employment situation at Burkart.

We have a balanced work force in the Cairo plant. Any statistics
I might give in this context are, of course, constantly subject to change
as the workload expands and contracts and as personnel turnover
occurs for other reasons as well. I, therefore, have taken the figures
from the latest official EEO 1 form we filed, which was prepared as of
April 1, 1971.

It shows that 32 percent of the total work force is black. I might
point out that this is the lowest percentage we had in 1971, which
involved a range from 32 percent to 86 percent. For most of 197 1, the
work force involved a black percentage of 34 percent or higher.

As of April 1,1971, we had only three service workers, two of whom
were black.

Laborers and operatlves numbered 413 and 110, respectively, with
the percentage of blacks being basically the same, 36 -percent in both
instances.

The percentage dropped off in the craftsman category, which in-
volved only 10 people, to 10 percent. The true percentage is actually
somewhat higher, for there are presently two blacks in a group of 16
who should be included in the craftsman category.
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The office and clerical category shows only one black out of 18. The
one has since become two, and the 18 is now 26. The resulting figure
is still under 10 percent and seems low. However, these jobs carry a
salary rate that is substantially lower than the wage rates for factory
work.

T might also point out that two black office and clerical workers have
voluntarily left our employ. Had they stayed with us, the percentage
of blacks would have exceeded 15 percent, which in turn exceeds our
application rate. ‘

The statistical records on our applications for salaried jobs for the
full calendar year 1970, for example, the bulk of which were for office
and clerical work, show that the percentage of blacks applying was
9 percent. '

We have no black technicians or professionals, but both categories
together comprise a total of only 18 employees.

The officials and managers category shows a black percentage of 5
percent. This is misleading on two scores.

First, the total number is now higher than the 88 listed on the EEO 1,
reflecting the influx of transferees and new industrial engineers that
I mentioned at the beginning. Second, the total of two blacks does not
account for three additional black employees who were offered, but
rejected, foreman positions.

I must emphasize that these were three separate positions, not a
series of offers for one opening, so that the number two might just
as well have been five. Had these employees chosen to accept the offers,
which certainly was the company’s desire, the percentage of black
officials and managers would have been well over 10 percent.

This matter of turning down promotions demonstrates the frailties
of an exclusively statistical analysis. However, we anticipate that it
will not continue. Our promotion statistics indicate that for the full
calendar year 1971, blacks received over 37 percent of the total pro-
motions, hourly and salary. As these employees continue to progress,
we will doubtless find opportunities to offer more blacks foreman
positions, which we hope they will accept.

We are pleased that we have been able to provide a number of em-
ployment opportunities for residents of Cairo. Of our current work
force, 151 live in Cairo itself. This is almost 2.5 percent of the entire
population of the city. If the proportion of the employed labor force
to the population is the same in Cairo as your staff report shows for
Alexander County, this means that over 8 percent of the employed
residents of Cairo work at the Burkart plant. Some 42 percent of
these, 64 people, are black.

An additional 548 employees live outside Cairo. Of these, 154 are
black, so that the majority of employees of both races come from out-
side the city. They are, of course, from within the commuting area
and understandably look as much to Burkart for employment as to
other large employers in the area. As the Burkart work force grows,
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their numbers and the numbers of Cairo resident employees will both
increase. -

But the future of Cairo, we believe, requires economic development
- on a broader scale. Burkart alone cannot possibly provide the needed
growth to solve the problems of this community.

Thankyou. .

Mgr. Powerr. Thank you.

T’m not sure I can extrapolate from your statement how many black
foremen you now have at Burkart.

Mz. ConnvavenTon. Right now we have two black foremen.

Mr. PowerL. Of a total number of how many foremen ?

Mr. ConnauverTON. On the EEO form there are 38 officials and
-managers which would include foremen as well as others higher than
foremen. I don’t know exactly how many of that 88 are foremen.

Mr. Powerr. Of that 88 managers—and what was the other cate-
gory again —professionals #—— '

Mzr. ConnavenTon. I think it says officials and managers on EEQ 1.

Mg. PowzrL. Officials and managers? Approximately how many of
those would be foremen? You have been at the plant——

Mz. ConnavcHTON. One minute.

The bulk of that category is always foremen, and the number now
may be more than 88. I don’t know.

Mz. PowzLL. So most of the 88 are foremen. So you’re talking about
30 or more foremen ¢ Is that it ?

- Mz. CoNNaUGHTON. Yes.

Mz. PowerL. All right. And only two of that number-

Mz. ConnaveaTON. Are black.

Mg. PowEkLL (continuing). Are black. Okay.

Now, you mentioned that there were three black employees who were
offered but rejected foreman positions, but you didn’t let us know
whether these black employees who were offered foreman positions
were from the Alexander County-Cairo area. Were they in fact from
thisarea?

MRr. ConNaveHTON. I don’t know.

Mg. PowzeLL. Of course, what we’re focusing on is employment op-
portunities for people who live in this area.

Mr. ConNaveuTON. You understand that the offers were made to
three black employees in the plant.

Mz. PowzLr. Oh, they were ? No, I didn’t understand that.

Mgr. ConnaveHTON. Yes. Now, I assume they are from the area.

Mz. Powerr. I see. Fine.

What was the reason given for rejecting the promotions? Do you
have any idea why they would have rejected the promotion to
foreman?

Mr. ConnavenToN. No, I don’t, but usually—and I can’t say in
these three specific ones—but ofttimes it’s a matter of the security of
the seniority within the bargaining unit which you would lose if
you come out of the bargaining unit.
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Mg. Powzrn. Well, on balance, I think your statement is very com-
mendable. I hope you continue to improve your employment picture.

Do you have any idea why there are only two black foremen out
of 30 in the plant in an area where there is such a large black
population ?

Mr. ConnaverToN. No. The method of selecting a foreman is done
on the basis of qualifications, and those two foremen were selected
and offered the job and took it. Why there are only two I really
couldn’t say.

Mr. Powrrr. Madam Chairman, I have no further questions at this
time. ‘

Commissioner FreEMAN. Mr. Connaughton, Burkart Manufactur-
ing Company has a Federal Government contract, does it not ?

Mz. ConnaveaToN. We do not have any Government contracts, no.

CommrsstoNer FrREEMAN. Your company does not? Does your com-
pany—You've been in Cairo for about how long? You moved from
St. Louis?

Mz. ConnaveaToN. This plant has been here—has been reopened
about 6 years ago. It had been closed for roughly 8 or 9 years before
that. And previous to that it had been a Burkart plant for I don’t know
how many years before that.

Commissroner Freeman. Does your company have any subcontracts
with any company that has a Government contract?

Mz. ConnaveaToN, The Burkart Division of the Burkart-Randall
Company I know does not have any contracts. The Randall operations
P’m really not sure of.

CommisstoNer FreemaN. Are you a subsidiary of Textron ?

Mg. ConnaveHTON. That’s right.

CommissioNer FreemMAN. And is it correct that your parent company
does have Government contracts?

Mgr. ConNAUGHTON. Yes, that is true. I mean other divisions within
Textron do.

Commassioner Freeman. Will you tell us whether this company,
which is the largest employer in this area—What is the involvement,
if any, with the community, with the community itself?

Mr. ConnavenaTON. For myself personally T have been responsible
for this operation for about a year and I frankly—I personally have
not got involved. T have been up to my neck trying to straighten some
manufacturing problems out.

We as a company and our division management over the years and
as far back as 1967 have made numerous attempts to try and bring
some Federal Agencies or Government Agencies or people to come to
grips with some of the problems. Our division management spoke to
the local Chamber of Commerce here back in early 1968 and urged
them to conciliate the problems that they had here which were shaping
up and obviously going to get worse.

We have written letters to government agencies, State elected offi-
cials, and Federal officials. We have asked our counsel in Washington
totry and get Agencies to come here.
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Some of the testimony that we heard before is indicative of our own
frustrations in trying to bring the proper Federal and State agencies
here to solve some of these problems.

That has been our—the extent of our involvement.

CommissioNER FrEeMAN. What has been your relationship, if any,
with the city officials? You know if you have heard any of the testi-
mony that it appears that the city officials have sort of rejected every
positive program. Has your company tried to persuade them in this
regard ?

Mr. ConnauvcHTON. Directly? Not to my knowledge. We have not,
no.

Again, our involvement down here has been very much to try and get
a very old facility competitive, but it has been a severe challenge to us.
We have invested a lot of capital money in the last 2 years in that fa-
cility, and we have been very much involved trying to make this a
competitive plant, which was our top priority as far as we were con-
cerned.

CommissioNER FrREEMAN. Would you have any opinion as to whether
your ability to make it a competitive plant or a healthy, viable plant
depends to any extent on the health and viability of the total com-
munity ?

Mgr. ConvaveHTON. Well, certainly it does. The incidents that I refer
to of our needing higher skilled qualified people, where we have to
look nationally for plant managers and industrial engineers and peo-
ple like that, Cairo and the image it projects and the reputation it has,
the national exposure that it has had, makes it extremely difficult to do
this.

But as T have said, we have addressed ourselves to the problems of
operating down here, and we have managed to have success. We are
getting people. We have transferred, as I see it, our headquarters here,
and we have moved a lot of people. Some have not come.

CommissioNER FreEEMaN. What are the skills that are needed most
by your company ?

Mke. ConnaveHTON. Mostly in the plant—if we are talking about
where we would employ the most number of people—there are not any
high level skills really needed. We have certain few technical skilled
areas, chemists, chemical engineers, a few industrial engineers, those
kind of requirements. But by and large most of the employment in the
plant requires no great skill, not highly skilled—skills that we could
not teach ourselves.

CommisstoNEr FrEEMAN. So that actually on the basis of whether
one becomes a foreman or not—You could train him to become a fore-
man, could you not ?

Mgr. ConvavcHTON. Well, let me say this. Our experience is that
when we look to our employees, our hourly employees, for foreman,
which is where we always do get our foremen, we don’t necessarily look
for the most skilled hourly job. In other words, the best machinist
could be the worst foreman.

We look for skills other than the manual skills—skills of judgment,
ability to handle people, that sort of thing.
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CommissioNEr FREEMAN. What is the hourly rate for a machinist?

Mzg. ConnNavaaTON. $3.50 an hour.

CommissioNER Freeman. $3.50 an hour?

Mgr. ConNaUGHTON. Yes.

CommissioNEr. FreEMAN. How many machinists do you have?

Mg. ConnaverTON. One machinist.

ConmisstoNEr FREEMAN. You have only one?

Mr. SHULMAN. Let me clarify something, Mrs. Freeman, that might
be confusing you. You earlier heard somebody refer to—one of these
former employees refer to himself as a machinist. He was talking of a
machine operator. A machinist is not someone who works at a machine.

CommisstoNnEr Freeman. How many machine operators do you
have?

Mz. ConvaveHTON. I don’t have those figures with me and I really—
I couldn’t even guess.

Mkr. SHULMAN. It’s well over a hundred. It’s a big number.

CommissioNeEr Freeman. What is the hourly rate of the machine
operator?

Mr. ConnaveHTON. They would range from $2.30 to $2.62 depend-
ing on the machine.

ComnissioNer Freeman. How many machine operators are black?

Mr. ConnaverToN. I don’t know.

CommissionEr Freeman. Would you consult with your:

Mg. CoxnnaveuTON. I don’t believe we have those figures.

Mz. SHULMAN. We would never have such a statistic. Machine opera-
tors belong in a larger category called operators, and that consists
of—

CommisstoNer Freeman. How many operators do you have?

Mr. SHULMAN. That’s in the statement.

Mr. ConNaveaTON. In the operators and I think it was laborers’
category the percentage——

CommissioNner FrEEman. What is the total number of operators
that you have?

Mr. ConnavenaToN. Laborers and operators, 110. And roughly 36
percent of those were black on the last EEO 1.

Mr. SHuLMAN. They must be virtually all machinists then.

Mgz. ConnvavcaTON. Machine operators.

Mr. SaurLman. The great bulk of the operatives must be machine
operators.

CommrssioNer FrREEMAN. I'm trying to find what the other skills are
if you have close to 700 employees and 100 are machine operators. It is
still not clear to me. There are about 400 employees that are not ac-
counted for either in the information which was provided in terms of
the breakdowns which I am looking for—Now, you see, I realize that
there are groupings, but what we are trying to do is to get beneath
the groupings to find out exactly what the picture is, because even
though this is a fine statement I must confess that I, as one Commis-
sioner, do not know what the facts are with respect to your employ-
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ment practices in terms of these breakdowns and the opportunities for
upward mobility.

Do you understand what I’'m——

Mz. CoNNAUGHTON. Yes.

CommisstoNER FREEMAN. So this is what I'd like to have.

Mgr. Savrman. Mrs. Freeman, since this is a question of interpret-
ing the numbers and what they mean, maybe I could just try to say
something in the interest of clarification.

CommisstoNer Freeman. Well, in the interest of the record, coun-
sel——

Mr. SHULMAN. If you want it to be done, Mr. Dorsey can do it under
oath if you would prefer that.

-CommissioNErR FREEMAN. That’s what I’m saying. If you are going
to give the information we would have to put you under oath, or who-
ever has the facts. I'd like to get that for the record. Mr. Dorsey—W'e
have no objection——

Mr. SHULMAN. I think probably Mr. Dorsey ought to answer this
question.

ComuisstoNeEr Freeman. Mr. Dorsey, will you be sworn ¢

(Whereupon, Mr. Richard V. Dorsey was sworn by Commissioner
Freeman.)

TESTIMONY OF MR. RICHARD V. DORSEY, DIRECTOR, INDUSTRIAL
RELATIONS, BURKART-RANDALL MANUFACTURING COMPANY,
CAIRO, ILLINOIS

CommissioNErR FrEEMAN. You may be seated and respond to the
question.

Mr. SuurLman. May the record show that we are tendering Mr.
Dorsey voluntarily, please?

CommissioNEr FreEMaN. Thank you.

Mz. Dorsey. Would you repeat the question you wanted the answer
toso I can get it right %

Commisstoner FreEmMan. My first question was the skills or the
classes of jobs in this company, and I believe Mr. Connaughton re-
sponded first by saying that there was really not very many. But what
we are trying to do is to get a breakdown of the jobs.

Mgr. Dorsey. In the general labor force, the entry level jobs, which,
we call baler, material handler, offbearers, rollers, feeders, laborers,
would not require a great level of skill. These are entry level.

CommrsstoNErR FREEMAN. What is the number of those ?

Mg. Dorsex. Roughly 50 percent or better of our employees would
fall into that category, the hourly.

The discrepancy between the number of people and what our cur-
rent employment is, we have had ups and down over the last year, and
our employment level is higher now than it was in April 1971.

If you will excuse me a minute, I think I have some information.

CommissioneEr Freeman. While you’re looking, do you have your
new hires during the past year?
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MR. Dorsey. No, I do not have that with me.

Mgr: SEULMAN. You will notice that the statement says that the April
1971 figures which are the official figures that we are using also show
the lowest, percentage of blacks of any month in 1971.

. MRr. Dorsey. I don’t have the sheet with me, but if you will go back
to Mr. Connaughton’s statement on page
Corrmrssioner Freeman. May I ask you this, as of today, March 24,

1972, do you, Mr. Connaughton, as plant manager, or Mr. Dorsey——
Mzr. ConvaveHTON. Excuse me. I’'m not the plant manager. I mean

that’s one of the positions we are trying to fill.

Commissroner Freeman. Well, you are a vice president—have in-
formation about the present employees of the company ?

Mz. ConnavcHTON. You mean the statistical——

CommissioNErR FrEEMAN. The numbers, yes.

Mr. ConNavenaTON. I have not brought that, no. What I did was pull
out the latest official EEO 1 we had, which was filed last April.

Commisstoner Freeman. I understand. But my question goes be-
yond this because the. EEO 1 sort of groups classifications and jobs and
it can be misleading because, for instance, a company may say very
well that it has 50 percent of its employees that are black, and it may
not necessarily be true in your case, but they will all be janitors.

And what we're trying to find out is the opportunities for promo-
tion in terms of if an employee has been with you for 6 years and he
started out as a bailee—whatever that category is——

Mgr. Dorsey. Baler.

Mgz. ConNaTeHTON. Yes.

CommrsstoNer Freeman (continuing). And he’s still one——

Mz. ConvavenToN. Yes. We only have like three janitors or service
people as I said. And the promotions in all of 1971—87 percent of all
the promotions were to blacks. And the promotion system within the
hourly peopleé is on a bidding basis. In other words, when a job, a
higher level job, is available, it is posted and it is bid and it’s on strictly
a seniority basis.

Conrmisstoner FreEMAN. You have a collective bargaining agree-
ment, do you not, ¢

Mz. Connaverron. That’s right. That’s all spelled out.

ConrysstonEr FrEEMAN. Is there a provision in the agreement that
when in a category of foreman or machine operator or baler—was is
it?

Mr. Dorsey. Baler.

CommrsstoNEr FREEMAN. Baler—that when one transfers from baler
to a machine operator that if he had been a baler for 6 years and was
at the top of the baler and he went to machine operator he would get to
the bottom of the list and lose all of his seniority ?

Mr. ConnaveHTON. No, no, he’d maintain his seniority.

" Mr. Dorsey. He carries his seniority
Conrnasstoner Freeman. Would he lose it if he became a foreman?
Mz. ConNavenToN. Yes, he would. He would come out of the bar-

gaining unit then.
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CommissioNER FrEEMAN. So, therefore, if he had had to wait for 6
years to get an opportunity to become a foreman——

M. ConnavenroN. He would not necessarily have to wait 6 years to
get an opportumty to become a foreman I mean there’s no time in-
volved in that. _

CommissioNer Freeman. He nught never become a foreman. We
understand that. But what I mean is that in the pattern of the com-
pany, of its promotion, is the collective bargainin«r agreement one that
could be a deterrent from an employee wanting to move from one
classification to another?

Mr. CoxvavenaTon. No, I don’t believe so. You understand there is
plantwide seniority. No matter where you would move in any depart-
ment you would—There are no lines of progression. You would main-
tain that seniority. You couldn’t lose it—unless you came out of the
bargaining unit.

Commrssioner Freeman. Now, how many jobs are outside of the
bargaining unit ?

Mgr. Dorsey. That would be your office and clerical jobs and your
officials, managers, technicians, professionals, others excluded under
the law. '

CommissTONER FREEMAN. A total number of what?

Me. Dorsey. Approximately 100.

Mr. SuzuvLman. We can construct that out of this—

Mr. ConnaveHTON. 1 thmk if we add these numbers together we
could——

Mz. SruLMaN. Tl ]ust read them out of the statement, Mrs. Free-
man. The office and clerical category was 18.

CommissioNer Freeman. Of which how many were black ?

Mgr. SruLmaN. One. These are the ones that are not in the bargaining
unit, the ones you were concerned about.

CommissioNer FrEEMAN. Ts it two out of 267

Mgr. DorsEey. Correct.

Mkr. SrULMAN. I'm reading you the April 1971 figures.

CommisstonEr FreEman. What we're trying to do is get what the
situation is now.

Mr. Suurman. I thought it was made clear to you, Mrs. Freeman,
that we do not have with us the statistics now. I can assure you that
there is no “funny business” going on about this. These are the ratios in
this plant. Now,——

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN Is two out of 26 the figure ? Or is it one out
of 18? ’

Me. ConnaucrTON. It’s one out of 18 on the last EEO 1 form filed,
which was in April of 1971. And that number in that category now is
two in 26.

CoasstoNEr Freeman. Thank you.

Mr. SuuLmaN. Now, the next categories are technicians and profes-
sionals that are not in the unit. They total 13. That is the Aprll 197
figure.
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Mr. ConnavarToN. They would not be in the bargaining unit either.

Mr. SmuLmaN. And the final figure outside the bargaining unit was
38 officials and managers. Everybody else is in the bargaining unit.

CommisstoNer FrREEMAN. And how many of them are black?

Mgr. SHULMAN. Two.

Mr. ConvaveuaTON. TWo.

CommissioNer Freeman. Thank you.

Mr. Bueas. Do you know how many total employees you have—the

. total number of employees at the plant?

Mgr. ConNavaHTON. Right now?

Mg. Buags. Yes.

Mz. ConnavcHTON. I'd say roughly 700.

Mz. Buges. Mr. Connaughton, does your firm sell polyurethane only
to plants that do not have Government contracts? Or businesses that do
not have Government contracts ?

Mz. Con~aveHTON. Oh, I don’t know that. I mean we sell primarily
to the automotive and the home furnishings industries, and mostly the
automotive industry.

Mr. Bueas. But you do not know whether or not you furnish any of
your product to a plant that has a Government contract ?

Mr. ConvaveaTON. No, I do not. We would presume that automotive
companies would have defense contracts in some—Yes.

Mr. Buces. As I recall, the law requires that if you are a subcon-
tractor to a prime contractor with the Federal Government you are
required to file an affirmative action program——

Mz. ConnavcHTON. We have one.

Mr. Buees (continuing). Which is called a contract compliance
report rather than the EEO report. So that you do have two reports?

Mgr. ConnaverTON. That's right.

Mz. Buaes. Do you have an affirmative action program under that
contract compliance report ?

Mg. ConvAUGHTON. Yes, we do.

Mz. Buaas. Could you tell us what it consists of? It sort of sets goals
and timetables?

Mr. ConnavGHTON. Yes, that’s right. We have goals and timetables.

Mr. Buces. What are they?

Mzr. ConnaveaTON. I don’t have those figures with me. I mean I
don’t have them with me but we have a program. We have goals.

Mz. Bugas. Could you furnish that to the Commission ?

Mz. SuoLman. Well, that certainly would be available to the Com-
mission through the Office of Federal Contracts Compliance where
these documents are filed.

Mr. Bueas. Yes, I know we can get them from them, also.

Mgr. SHuLMAN. Well, please do.

Mr. Buaas. Why can’t we get them from the company ?

Mgr. Suurman. Because we don’t have them with us.

Mr. Buces. I don’t mean now.

Commrssiongr FreeMan, Will you submit a copy to the Commission ?
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Mg. Saurman. The answer is we are perfectly willing to make it
available to the Commission. I’m not exactly sure how we feel about
it. with regard to the record of these proceedings. That’s something
we’d have to think about. We would certainly make it available to the
Commission.

Mg. Powrrr. This is your affirmative action plan you are talking
about ?

Mg. SeULMAN. Yes. A

Mg. Powerr. It wouldn’t be too much good if we couldn’t make it
part of the record of these proceedings, would it ? :

Mgz. SeuLman. I don’t know, Mr. Powell. It seems to me we have
given you a complete breakdown of what the employment is at the
Burkhart plant in Cairo. I think you have all kinds of information.

Mz. Buaas. Except we want to know not only where you are but
also where you are going.

Me. SaruLMaN. We are going forward.

Mr. Bueas. That’s what the affirmative action plan indicates, and
we want to know how far and how fast.

Mgr. SauLman. We'll take it under advisement.

CommissioNEr Freeman. The request is that it be submitted to the
Commission for the record and that you will have a few days in which
to do it, but we will be expecting this submission. This is in accordance
with the rules and with the law.

(The document referred to was not received by the Commission.)

CoamisstoNEr FREEMAN. Are there any further questions?

(No response.)

If not, thank you very much.

Mkr. SHuLman. Before you dismiss us, Madam Chairman, I would
like to take an opportunity to examine the witness, which I believe is
called for in your rules.

Mr. Connaughton, do you know whether or not Burkhart hires
people who come from Operation Mainstream ?

Mr. ConnavenTON. That’s the Shawnee Development group? Yes,
I’'m-sure we do.

Mg. Saovrman. In fact, wasn’t James Whitfield who testified today
hired at Burkhart after he came out of Operation Mainstream ?

Mr. ConvaveuTON. Yes, I'm sure our records indicate that.

Mr. SruLman. Thank you.

That concludes my questions. I would like to conclude, in the inter-
est of the record, Chairman Freeman and Mr. Commissioner, with a
protest that the Commission at no time advised Burkhart that there
was going to be testimony from Mr. Hollis in the guise of an inves-
tigator for the Lawyers’ Committee for Civil Rights under Law,
although I do think that the figures that we have given demonstrate -
that any investigation he may have made was illusory.

Mz. Powerr. Wait a moment. I don’t think that there was any indi-
cation his testimony was in the guise of an investigator. The question

-was—He had two statuses, one as a former employee and he also testi-
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fied from his knowledge based upon his experience. But it wasn’t—
There was no 1ndlcat10n that there was an investigation of Burkhart.

Mg. SruLMan. Mr. Powell, you yourself asked him a question in
which you said: “Have you as an investigator for the Lawyers Com-
mittee for Civil Rights .

Mg. PowzLL. No, no.

Me. SnuLman. Well, let us leave it to the transeript. It will show.

Me. PoweLw. It’s in the transeript. Yes. All right.

Commissioner FREEMAN. You're excused.

Mr. Powell, will you call the next witness?

Mz. POWELI Madam Chairman, the next witness is the Honorable
James Walder, Mayor of the city of Cairo. He will be accompamed by
the Honorable Jack Bauer, chzurman, county board of commissioners.

Before that, if T may, there is one other thing, before you take your
seats, if you don’t mind.

Madam Chairman, next we have a statement that is going to become
a part of the record of this proceeding from the Honorable William C.
Ives, chairman of the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commis-
sion. And a summary of that statement will be read by Mr. John
Cheeks who is the office director, Springfield, for the Fair Employ-
ment Practices Commission.

Mr. Cheeks.

You can swear him if you want to ask any questions.

(Whereupon, Mr. John G. Cheeks was sworn by Commissioner
Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MR. JOHN G. CHEEKS, SPRINGFIELD OFFICE DIREC-
TOR, FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES COMMISSION, STATE OF
ILLINOIS

Mz. Cueegs. Mrs. Chairman, members of the Commission’s staff,
and audience: I wish to read the summary of this statement by the
chairman of the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission, Mr.
William Ives, whom I represent here today.

Mrs. Chairman, as chairman and member of the Ilhn01s Fair Em-
ployment Practices Commission, I am pleased to appear today before
the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, voluntarily and not pursuant
to subpena, and to present this statement on behalf of the Illinois Fair
Employment Practices Commission and my fellow commissioners,
James Kemp, Marvin Lieberman, Richard Cowen, and Eleanor
Petersen.

The Illinois Fair Dmployment Practices Commission is ready and
willing to assist and cooperate with the U.S. Commission in its efforts
to the fullest extent possible under the Illinois Fair Employment Prac-
tices Act. We believe that the lessons already- learned and those to be
learned from the “Cairo experience” will be valuable to those of us
who are deeply engaged in the day-to-day tasks of reducing racial
misunderstanding and animosity through increased employment
opportunities.

495-091 O - 74 - 11
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The city of Cairo and its racial problems are not unknown to the
Tllincis Fair Employment Practices Commission. Quite the contrary.
Our commission has investigated every charge of employment discrim-
ination in Cairo filed with it since the commission’s creation 10 years
ago. Most of these have been filed and investigated during the past
4 years.

Since the first charge was filed under the Illinois Fair Employ-
ment Practices Act by a resident of Cairo on August 1, 1967, a total
of 84 charges have been filed with the Illinois Commission. All 84
charges alleged racial discrimination. Of those 84 charges, the com-
mission found substantial evidence; 17 were adjusted during the com-
mission’s investigations in a manner satisfactory to the parties in-
volved ; three complaints were withdrawn by the complaining parties;
three were dismissed for lack of jurisdiction; and one complainant
failed to proceed.

These charges were filed against various companies and unions. Also,
three charges were filed against the Cairo Board of Fire and Police
Commissioners. During the last 4 years, our commissioners and staff
personnel have made a total of 83 trips to Cairo involving approxi-
mately 75 days.

Our commission’s experience in Cairo permits several conclusions:

(1) There is definitely employment discrimination because of race
in Cairo and Alexander County.

(2) Although certain employers and unions have better records than
others, the Illinois Commission has no appreciable evidence that racial
discrimination in employment in the Cairo/Alexander County area is
diminishing.

(3) Persons believing themselves to be victims of employment dis-
crimination because of race are becoming less and less reluctant to
file charges of racial discrimination in employment with our Com-
mission.

(4) That an Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission with
the statutory authority to conduct investigations of employment prac-
tices and file charges and complaints on its own initiative would con-
tribute far more to reducing employment discrimination because of
race than the present commission, which has to respond on a case-by-
case method.

However, for the first time, the I1linois Commission is now in a posi-
tion to render meaningful assistance. Largely because of the sensitivity
of Governor Ogilvie and the Illinois Legislature to the problems of
racial discrimination in employment, the budget of the Illinois Com-
mission has been increased dramatically during the past 8 years. This
has permitted the Illinois Commission to hire a larger and more pro-
fessional staff. It has permitted the commission to develop a contract
compliance program which should be in effect in a very few months.

These budgetary increases will, at last, permit the Illinois Commis-
sion to give concrete substance to its long standing desire to contribute
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far more than it has in the past to the reduction of discrimination in
employment.

Thank you.

Commissioner Freeman. Thank you, Mr. Cheeks.

Me. Powerr. Madam Chairman, the next witnesses are the Honor-
able James Walder, Mayor of Cairo, and the Honorable Jack Bauer,
Chairman of the County Board of Commissioners.

(Whereupon, Mayor James Walder and Mr. Jack Bauer were sworn
by Commissioner Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF HON. JAMES WALDER, MAYOR, AND HON. JACK
BAUER, CHAIRMAN, COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS, CAIRO,
ILLINOIS '

Commissioner FreremaN. You may be seated. Accompanied by
counsel, Mr. Holland.

Mg. Horranp. I am counsel for Mayor Walder the record should
show. I am not representing Mr. Bauer.

Mr. PowerL. Beginning with Mr. Bauer——

Mr. Horranp. And—pardon me if you would, Mr. Powell—before
we get started, if we may, we would like to introduce as a part of the
record for and on behalf of the witness, Walder, a statement entitled
“Housing Subsidies Are a Grand Delusion” that appeared in Fortune
Mazagine, February 1972 issue, being the specific article that was re-
ferred to in City Councilman Allen Moss’ testimony at the time he
testified.

We’d like an opportunity to submit that for the record.

CommrssioNEr FrEEMAN. It will be received.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 17
and received in evidence.)

Mz. Horranp. It substantiates fully his testimony.

Mr. Powerr. Beginning with Mr. Bauer, would you each please
state your name, address, and occupation ?

Mr. Bauer. My name is Jack Bauer. I live at 511 35th Street in
Cairo, and I am the Chairman of the County Board of Commissioners,
Alexander County.

Mayor WarLper. My name is James B. Walder. I live at 614 27th
Street in Cairo, and T am in the retail business—men’s wear.

Mz. PowzeLL. In addition to that, you are also the Mayor of Cairo,
are you not?

Mavor WarLpgr. That’s right.

Mgr. Powerr. Mr. Bauer, how long have you served as county
chairman ?

MRg. Baugr. Just about 3 months.

Mz. PoweLr. You were on the county board of commissioners before
that, were you not?

Mr. BAUzr. Yes, I have been.

Mz. PoweLL. And how long have you been serving in one capacity
or another on the board of commissioners?
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Mkr. Bauzr. Six years before I became chairman.

Mr. Powerr. How many elected county positions are there in
Alexander County, Mr. Bauer ?

Mg. Baugr. Elected county commissioners ?

Mgr. PowerL. How many elected county positions ? How many elected
positions?

Mz. BAUER. Positions?

Mkr. PowerL. Positions.

Mz. Baugr. I believe there are 10, sir.

Mz. PowerL. These include members of the board of commissioners?

Mr. Bauer. I believe that’s right.

Mgr. Powerr. Sheriff?* How many judges?

Mgr. Bauer. There are two judges, and they are not always elected.
Sometimes they are appointed by the circuit judges.

Mzr. PoweLr. I see. It includes the treasurer, the clerk, and the
State’s attorney ? Is that right? '

Mgr. Bauer. It includes the circuit clerk, the county clerk, the sheriff,
the treasurer, the superintendent of the public instruction, the State’s
attorney. I believe that might be it.

Mgr. PowzLr. Of these how many are black? -

Mzr. Baver. None.

Mz. Powzrr. To your knowledge has there ever been a black public
official elected in Alexander County ?

Mz. Bauer. No, not to my knowledge, no.

Mg. PoweLL. How many employment positions exist with the county
government, Alexander County Government?

MR. BaUER. I believe there are 44 full-time possibly.

Mz. Powerr. Of these, how many of these jobs are currently held by
blacks?

Mr. BauEr. In the entire county government there are I believe
10 altogether. :

Mz. Powerr. Ten?

Mz. BauErr. Yes. Let me explain if you will. I think that in our
original schedules we had omitted some. In the general assistance
office are four black employees. There’s one black employee on the
county highway department. One black employee in the treasurer’s
office. And I believe there are three in the sheriff’s office.

Mg. PowzLr. Three in the sheriff’s office ¢

Mz. Baugr. I believe that’s right. I’'m not sure about that.

Mz, PoweLr. Does that add up tonine?

Mg. Baugr. My mathematics weren’t too good.

Mr. Powerr. That adds up to nine, doesn’t it? You said 10, I think.

Mr. Bauer. I might have. Well, nine then. Okay.

Mg. PoweLL. Nine. All right.

Mr. Bauer, are there any positions in the county which traditionally
have been given to blacks? Traditionally?

Mr. Bauer. Traditionally I would assume probably the jailer and
the cook maybe would be traditionally—You are speaking of back
through the years I am assuming when you say “traditionally” ?
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Mr. Powerr. I’'m speaking about what our investigation shows on
the basis of our conversations with people in the county. Are there
any positions which are traditionally, because of historic political
considerations, given to blacks? The positions in the general assistance
office that you mentioned ?

Mgr. Bauer. You mean the—How many there are? I didn’t under-
stand your question. I'm sorry.

Mgr. PowzLL. No, are there some positions which traditionally have
been given to blacks?

Mr. Baugr. Oh, yes. Yes. In the general assistance office there have
been, yes. :

Mr. Powerr. Would you explain that ¢

Mr. Bauer. Well, there would be the—They have worked as case
workers and receptionists.

Mz. Powerr. Why is this? Why are there certain positions which
traditionally have been given to blacks? Does political patronage have
something to do with it ?

Mr. Bauger. Oh, yes. Yes.

Mr. PoweLL. Are all such positions patronage positions? All county
positions patronage positions?

Mg. Bauer. For the most part they are, yes, sir.

Mz. Powerr. Do black citizens play as active a role in local politics
as white citizens?

Mgr. Bauer. Well, yes, I think they do up to a point, yes.

Mr. PoweLr. You think they do? And if they do, why aren’t they
more properly reflected in the patronage system that your county
represents?

Mgr. Baugr. Sir, I can’t speak for the other elected officials. I can in
the Alexander County Government. The county board of commis-
sioners have 13 positions that are hired, and out of those 13 positions
we have five blacks in there. The other people work for the other
elected officials that the county board of commissioners have no con-
trol over.

Mgr. PowzLr. You have five out of 18 ¢

Mz. BAUER. Yes, sir.

Mz. PowerrL. What are those positions again ?

Mz. Bauer. We have four in the general assistance and one on the
highway department.

MRr. Powgrr. I see. And there are only eight other positions that
work for the county commissioners?

Mr. Bauer. Yés, sir.

Mz, PoweLr. 1 see.

Mr. Bauer. Let me clarify. There is a supervisor of assessments
who is not an elected official and who takes a State examination, and
there is the county superintendent of highways who is not an elected
official, He also is hired by State examination for a term of 6 years.

Mr. PowerL. Is there something the State could do by way of leg-
islation to make sure that patronage kinds of jobs in public employ-
ment do not interfere with equal opportunity ?
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Mr. Baugr. Well, I don’t know, sir, if they could or not. I assume
they could pass legislation for it.

Mzr. PoweLL. Do you think that if the system of patronage did inter-
fere with equal opportunity in public employment, particularly where
there was no policy question involved, that there ought to be legisla-
tion in that area?

Mr. Bauver. Well, I don’t—I wouldn’t want to answer that. I don’t
know, sir.

Mr. Powerr. Mayor Walder, our staff received information from
your office indicating that as of January 20, 1972 the city of Cairo
had 64 employees, 14 of whom were black. Is this figure accurate?

Mayor Warper. I would say it was.

‘Mr. PowELrL. Is it accurate today ?

Mayor Warper. It wouldn’t change much from the time your men
were in there.

Mr. PowerL. Is it also accurate that of these 14 positions held by
blacks, 11 are in the garbage collection and street maintenance field ?

Mayor WaLpEr. Yes, I would say that was correct.

Mr. Powerr. How would you account for the fact that the city’s
black employees appear to be limited to these few lower level jobs?

Mayor Warper. I wouldn’t call them lower level. Based on our
average wage around here, they are good jobs. These are men who
are very loyal to the city, been there many years.

However, the way I would account for that is by saying something
you have already been over. The police department and the fire depart-
ment constitute the majority of the other services involved, and, as
you know, they are largely white,

Mr. Powerr. Mayor Walder, we have heard testimony there are
currently no blacks in the city fire department. Is that right?

Mavor Warper, That’s right.

Mzr. Powerr. Mayor Walder, as you may know, earlier this after-
noon we heard testimony from the staff members of the Shawnee De-
velopment Corporation alleging a hesitance on the part of city agen-
cies to accept black job training program enrollees into city jobs. In
particular it was alleged that your office turned down a black secre-
tarial applicant from the Shawnee’s Mainstream program, yet made
a specific request for a white secretary.

‘Would you like to comment on this testimony ?

Mayor Warper. Yes. That is not exactly true. When the last Main-
stream program. finished there was a lady who had been placed in the
city office by Mainstream. At the time the new program was being
set up we asked that this lady be returned to the office. She had con-
tinuity going back three or four administrations.

They said as far as they could see no people from the last program
would be retained in the new program. So we hired this lady. The
city did. And she is still employed by the city.

Later on we found that the previous mayor had a secretary which
I did not feel I needed. And Mainstream brought a lady around to
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be secretary or submitted her name. I don’t think they ever brought
her around. At which time we told her that we had no need for her
in the city office.

That is the story.

Mr. Powzsrn, I'm not sure I followed that. You say the person you
hired, you hired because she had worked for the mayor’s office before ?

Mayor Warper. She had had continuity with two or three previous
offices. She worked for Mayor Stenzel. She was the only one in the
city office who did have continuity because the city clerk and the city
comptroller were both hired new last May when the old or the retir-
ing—Well, those two people retired from office. And this lady we de-
sired to keep was elderly. That’s why she was on Mainstream.

And she was competent. And we wanted her rehired on Mainstream
to reduce the city’s payroll. But that could not be done so we hired
her without consulting Mainstream after Mainstream said she couldn’t
be on the program.

Then later Mainstream had a secretary which—that is, a niche for
secretary—which had been previously assigned to the mayor for use
at his office. This I did not need at my office, and we had a competent
staff at the city hall by then, so we did not need this lady.

Mg. Powzrr. And that was the black lady who you rejected. Is that
right?

Mayor Warper. I found out later—Mr. Lewis told me she was a
black lady. It wouldn’t have mattered what color she was because we
didn’t need the lady.

‘Mr. Powerr. Mayor Walder, what plans, if any, does the city have
to construct housing for low-income families in Cairo?

Mavor Warper. We don’t have any definite plans. We have con-
sulted with Mr. Ewing. We have consulted with the Department of
Agriculture, a new program which appears to have promise. We have
read the paper just turned in to you and other documents along that
line in various monthly publications, daily publications.

Right now in Madam Commissioner’s hometown there is a scandal
revolving around some housing program.

We would like desperately to get a program in here that will work,
but we don’t think instant slums are the answer. We don’t want to
try a program that will not do the job.

We have a slum. We don’t need a new slum. We feel like we need
a competent, highly professional organization in here to take care
of this housing thing and we simply haven’t found it yet.

Mgr. Powzrr. Mayor Walder, why was it necessary in view of the
housing needs of this county to rescind the resolution which permitted
the city to participate in the Federal rent supplement program ?

Mayor WALDER. At a meeting of the city council in May I believe—
this is- from memory—Mr. Ewing appeared with one or two men
from his organization to talk about housing. At that time we asked
him a series of questions just as you are asking us now. They answered
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them, some of them. Some of them they said they would come back
with the answers.

The city council still waits for Mr. Ewing and his group to come
back with the answers.

Two months after that, the resolution which had been on the books
since—and it was a simple resolution which authorized 235 and 236
and which had not been used by any housing authority at that time
or to that time—was by simple vote—As it was enacted, by simple vote
it was rescinded until Mr. Ewing would come back and explain to
us satisfactorily and show us to our satisfaction that his program was
the right program to change our housing pattern.

Mr. PoweLL. Why would yourescind a resolution which was a
broad resolution and which could be taken advantage of by anyone?
Mr. Ewing’s ability or lack of ability to take advantage of the pro-
gram provided for by the resolution has nothing to do with the need
in the county which the resolution helps you to meet, does it?

Mayor Warper. Why not rescind the resolution, Mr. Powell? It
was serving no purpose. And it can be put back on the city books by
simple vote in 5 minutes when it is proven necessary.

Mr. PowzerL. Well, you have severe housing needs in the county,
aggravated by the extent of poverty in the county, do you not?

Mayor Warper. That’s right.

Mz. Powerr. Well, this resolution would help alleviate it. If acted
upon, if implemented, would help alleviate those needs? Would it not?

Mayor WaLper. No, I don’t completely agree with that, no. The
housing—That we need housing is correct. But it doesn’t have to be
built under 235 and 236. There are other programs available.

T’'m no housing expert. But, as I say, if it did become necessary it
could be re-enacted in 5 minutes. There’s no great difficulty there. As
soon as we see the need and the good of it. )

Mgz. PoweLr. Mr. Bauer, the Commission learned this afternoon that
of the 44 members appointed by the county board of commissioners to
the county housing authority since its inception in 1938, none has
been black. How would you account for that fact ?

Mr. Baugr. Well, I can’t answer for something that has happened
over a period of years. I am assuming that that’s what has happened.
And T’'m assuming that these members have been appointed by the
chairmen of the county board over the years. And I would have no way
of answering it, sir.

Mz. PowEeLL. But you have been a member of the board of commis-
sioners for the last 7 years, have you not.?

MRr. Baugr. Yes, sir. That’s true.

Mr. PowerL. And in that period have you formed an impression as
to why it is that in all the years, including the 7 which you have been
on the Commission, there has been no black person appointed to an
authority which has jurisdiction over an area which is very important
to blacks?

Mzr. Bavuzr. No, T haven’t formed any opinion. T have never consulted
about it, sir.



2569

Mr. Powerr. When did the last vacancy occur on the housing au-
thority, Mr. Bauer?

Mz. Bauer. There was one—I’m assuming the vacancy occurred at
the end of the year. I'm assuming it expired on the last day of Decem-
ber of 1971. I'm not sure.

Mg. PowzLL. Are you considering the appointment of a black mem-
ber to this vacancy ?

Mz. Baugr. I am.

Mz. Powerr. Have you taken any steps to insure that the county
housing authority does not practice racial discrimination in its employ-
ment practices?

Mgz. Baugr. I don’t think I have anything to do with that, sir.

Mg. PowerL. That would be the executive director of the county hous-
ing authority ¢

Mgk. Bauer. I’m assuming it would.

Mr. Powsrr. Mayor Walder, we have also heard allegations this
afternoon that currently and in the past appointments to city agencies,
boards, and commissions have been almost exclusively white. We have
heard, for example, that the public utility commission in existence since
1938 has never had a black member. How-would you account for this?

Mayor Warper. I can’t account for anything, of course, that hap-
pened before November of 1971, 4 months ago. But I think that what
you say is basically true. I have only been mayor 4 months.

Mg. PowerL. You have lived in Cairo though for a number of years,
have you not ?

Mayor WALDER. Y es, sir.

Mgz. Powerr. Have you gained any knowledge of the kind of com-
munity that is here? Are you aware of the fact that generally speaking
blacks do not participate on these public bodies?

Mayor WALDER. Yes, I am aware of that.

Mgr. Powerr. Do you have an impression as a citizen of Cairo as to
why that might be true?

Mayor WarLper. Yes, there’s several reasons. First, the last—the just
departed mayor, Mayor Thomas, made quite an effort to find a black
man who would serve on the utility commission. And of the four or
five contacted he was unable to find anybody that was willing to serve
because of the fear of pressure from his own community.

I would like for the Commission to realize that we have a community
here not very big, and of our community we have maybe 2,200 blacks,
of which, of course, there’s a certain percentage of them are youngsters,
a certain percentage of them are high school age, a certain‘percentage of
them older people, and when we get into this middle generation where
these people would be coming from we don’t have many, because the
wage scale, as we have heard all day today and yesterday, is low here.
Both our better white and colored people leave here.

And as a consequence, when it comes to something like this, we have
difficulty finding somebody to serve on boards of either color. And
even more so because of the fact that I would say the colored man
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has to work a little harder for his money, in that he is generally em-
ployed by somebody else and his time is not his own.

On these commissions very often the meetings are held at 2 in the
afternoon, 4 in the afternoon, or maybe 10 at night or certainly last till
10 at night, where it might hinder a man in performing his duties the
next day.

There are other reasons than color involved in this thing I believe.

Mg. PoweLr. Are you interested in attempting to get blacks ap-
pointed to such boards and commissions ¢

Mayor Warper. I'm not interested in appointing a black for black’s
sake, no sir. I have no opinions on that line at all. I think that as far
as the utility commission is—and we have been talking about that—
there’s four men on that commission. That commission has and their
predecessors have run that utility for 24 or 25 years without a rate in-
crease, absorbing in that time a 5 percent tax increase and a rate adjust-
ment which amounted to a reduction in the rate, so that today Cairo has
the lowest utility rate in the State of Illinois other than Springfield.

Mg. Powerr. Don’t you think that in a community such as this which
has about a 38 percent black population the blacks ought to be more
accurately reflected on the public bodies and commissions#

Mavor Warper. If people could be found that are willing to serve
on these committees, yes.

Mg. PowerL. You do think that? It’s your position that blacks are
not on these public bodies and commissions because they are not will-
ing to serve? Is that what you are saying?

Mavyor Warper. That’s right. Yes. That’s right.

Mz. Powery. But if people would come——

Mayor Warper. I didn’t go far enough into my limited colored pool
I don’t think. We have only got when we get right down to it about
15 or 20 colored men—and these committees are mainly men—that can
serve on these committees, that can serve on them. And out of them we
have to find somebody that is willing to serve on them. And it’s diffi-
cult to find them.

It’s a job to find, as I say, the Caucasian to serve on the committees.
These committees are without pay. They are no fun. They are civie
duty. And it’s difficult to find anybody to serve on them, and I think
that’s a great reason why there aren’t more blacks on the committees.

This goes back to the last council and, of course, has to be hearsay,
but there was a—Mr. Thomas, the mayor, wanted a black man on that
council, and he finally found one willing to serve, and the gentleman
was never effective as a councilman because he was harassed by his own
community at all times. He did, however.

Mg. Powerr. You mean a city councilman ?

Mayor Warper. Yes. Norman Seevers was his name, and he made a
great effort—He was a fire commissioner. The man who sat here today
and was a witness took his place on the commission. He made a great
effort to recruit blacks for the fire department without any success
at all.

—
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Mr. Powers. Mr. Seevers was a black member of the city council ?
Is that what you’re saying ?

Mayor WALDER. Yes.

Mr. PoweLr. Was he appointed ?

Mayor WALDER. Yes.

Mg. Powerr. To fill a vacant position ¢ Is that it ?

Mayor WALDER. Yes.

Mke. PoweLL. So you wouldn’t agree with—We heard from Reverend
Cobb and it was his statement that there was a lack of a propensity
to appoint blacks to public bodies and commissions. You wouldn’t
agree with that? You wouldn’t agre with the view that he expressed ?

Mayor WaLDER. Yes, I'd have to agree with him some. I'd have to
agree with him that they aren’t there. You can’t get away from that
fact. But I think it’s because we can’t find blacks to serve of the caliber
man who will give his time.

'We have one commission down there right now appointed in the past

-again but they had one meeting, an organization meeting, and it was
equally divided. It was a human relations commission. And that was
the last time any of the blacks appeared at a meeting.

And they were higher caliber, middle class gentlemen. They just—
Some of them weren’t interested in coming back. Some of them felt
like the black community didn’t want them on the board.

Mr. PoweLL. You're not suggesting, are you, that whites generally
are of a higher caliber from the standpoint of qualifications for these
boards than blacks, are you ?

Mayor Warper. No.

Mgr. PoweLr. Madam Chairman, I have no furthér questions.

Commissioner FreEMaN. Mayor Walder, you say that you would
be-interested in considering these appointments if you had the names
of some black citizens who would——

Mayor WaLper. Who would serve.

ConprrssioNEr FREEMAN (continuing). Would volunteer?

Mayor WarpEr. That’s right.

CommissioNer Freeman, Could we not suggest then to the black
residents of Cairo that they submit to you a list of all of the people
who will be willing to serve on these boards and then from that Iist
you would make such appointments ? Is that correct ?

Mayor Warper. I wouldn’t see where that would be out of place.
Certainly if an appointment came up—and, incidentally, none have
come since I have been mayor——

Commisstoner FreemaN. But there is one vacancy already, isn’t
there? A term expired in December ?

Mayor Warber Where is that ?

ConmmrssioNer FrEEMAN. For the housing authority ?

Mayor Warper. I have nothing to do with the housing authority.

Commissioner FrEEMAN. Mr. Bauer can.

Mayor Warper. I'm Mr. Walder.

Commissroner Freeman. Yes. Well, I don’t want to leave out Mr.
Bauer either on giving these names.
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Mavor Warper. Well, yes, a list would help. However, we pretty
well know people around here, and I can tell you I have already
spoken to one colored gentleman and asked him would he serve if I
asked him and he has indicated he will.

CommissioNer Freeman. Well, it may very well be that since you
have said that it’s so difficult, and especially because in your opinion
people may be reluctant to come out at night, it seems that perhaps
if the white members will come out at night maybe the black ones
will too and we would just hope that maybe one value of this hearing
is that we can let the black citizens of Cairo know that the mayor will
receive the lists of those who are ready, willing, and able to serve on
boards.

Mayor Warper. That would help all right. Of course, we would
reserve the right to pick from that list and judge that list in light of
what we know and things of that kind. I mean—

CommissioNEr Freeman. We understand your right. Is this true of
you also, Mr. Bauer?

Mz. Bauer. Yes. I have stated my position previously on the va-
cancy that we have, yes, that T was considering appointing a black to it.

ComassioNEr Freeman. As the mayor, Mr. Walder, you are the
mayor of all of the people of Cairo, are you not?

Mavor WALDER. Yes, ma’am.

CommisstoNer FrREEMAN. And, therefore, you want to respond to
the needs of the black residents as well as the white?

Mayor Warper. That’s right.

ComumrsstoNEr FREEMAN. Is it your opinion that the black residents
believe that you feel this way?

Mayor Warper. I don’t believe they do, no.

Commisstoner FrEEMaN. Would you——

Mayor Warper. I think I’m agreeing with you, ma’am. What I
mean to say is that I believe that the black residents do not think I'm
their mayor.

CommissioNEr Freeman. That’s what T mean.

Mayor Warper. That’s what I said. Okay.

ComarssioNer FreemaN. You're going to be the mayor for how
much longer ¢ What is your term ?

Mayor Warper. With God’s help it won’t be as long as the term is.
But it may have to be.

CommsstoNEr FrREEMAN. What is the term ?

Mayor Warper. Well, a new mayor will not be elected for 3 years.

CommissioNEr Freeman. You will be the mayor for the next 3
years, won’t you ?

Mayor Warper. Well, I say, you know—Right now we're trying
our best and we’ll keep on doing that, but there are occasions that it
has happened in the past.

ComprrssioNEr FrREEMAN. As the chief executive officer of this city
you must have some program that you would like to see come into
effect. Would you tell this Commission.

Mayor Warper. No, I don’t think we have
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CommisstoNer Freeman. You don’t have any program?

Mayor WaLpgr (continuing). A definite program, no, ’m afraid we
don’t.

Commassioner Freeman. Do you think that Cairo can continue the
way it is right now ¢

Mavor Warper. Well, yes, I guess we can. We have continued this
long. I wouldn’t say we have—Those who haven’t liked it have gone,
and they are gone. And those who have liked it have stayed. And while
we are not perhaps the most prosperous community in the country,
we’re not I don’t think the worst community in the country either.
And I’'m civic minded. I believe that the time will come when we all
get along very well together, and I believe—I don’t believe we are ever
‘going to be Chicago, but I believe we’ll show growth.

CommisstoNer Freeman. What I’m trying to find out is, if Cairo is
getting smaller, each year, if it loses people, if you as mayor have
any—and your council—if you are concerned about this and if you-

Mayor Warper. Well, there are agencies—Of course, you under-
stand this a part-time job. It’s a bigger part than I thought it would
be, but it’s a part-time job. The Chamber of Commerce, of course, is
constantly working on industrial contacts. We have various civic
clubs such as the Rotary, the Kiwanis, well, any number of them that
are always attempting to do something better, if it’s nothing but in
the way of improving a park.

And we hope, always are hoping for new industry in the town, and
we would like to have industry that pays a little higher wages if we
could get it. Of course, so far we haven’t been able to obtain anything
of that kind.

CommrsstoNer Freeman. Do you think it would be any better if
the position of mayor was a full-timejob?

Mavor Warper. No, I don’t think there is enough here to keep
them—Although Metropolis, a town not too much bigger than Cairo,
has a full-time mayor. But I don’t think there’s enough to keep a man
busy full-time either unless he would want—could go into it and get
going on a good program and get it underway, which I don’t know
whether you can in a town this size or not.

CommrssioNer FrEEMAN. About how much of your time do you
give to the city ?

Mavor Warper. Well, just to give you an idea, I go up to the city
hall every morning and answer mail, and then I go down to where I
sell shirts for a living.- And somebody calls me and tells me there is
a dead cat in the street. And I tell them that that’s not my business,
but I have to talk to them for a good long time because I know them.

And then somebody calls and says that there is a tree rubbing on
their garage and it’s on city property, that tree is, and they’d like to
have that taken care of.

And things like that go on all day. And that’s why it takes more
time than you would think for the city, because people have these
little complaints, and they apparently think that the mayor takes care
of all of them. And, of course, I know all these people by their first
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names and have known them for 60 years, and I can’t tell them it’s
somebody else’s department or to bury the cat themselves. I have to
be real nice about it.

Then I have to try and find somebody that will pick up the cat and
cut the tree limb and things of that kind too, you see.

CommissioNer FreEmaN. Is that the extent of your activity?

Mayor Warper. Well, no, that’s the harassment part of it.

Then there are various people from the State who come in. There
are—The other Councilmen through the day have things they want
to talk about. It’s all I would say small business, but it adds up in a
day’s time to what is called running the town, I guess.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Okay. Thank you. Commissioner Mitchell ¢

CommissioNer MrrcreLL. Mayor Walder, we have heard in the past
day or so repeated reference to the power structure of Cairo. Does
that phrase have any meaning for you?

Mayvor Warper. Well, if there’s a power struggle in Cairo I'm
going to give up and let——

CommrssioNer MitcueLL. Not “struggle”. There’s not much of a
struggle evidently. People keep talking about a “structure”.

Mayor WaLpER. Oh. Power structure ¢

CommissIONER MITCHELL. Yes.

Mavyor Warner. T don’t know where it would be if there is a power
structure in Cairo. T heard you refer to it in regard to the school—a
school program—Iike somewhere in the power structure there is a
school board. There’s the city council. Of course we don’t have any-
thing to do with the city council. We don’t run the utility company
and pay no attention to their business at all. And very, very few of
those matters we get into.

CommissioNeEr MrrcHELL. So where is the power? Who makes the
decisions in Cairo?

Mayor Warper. In Cairo? If there’s any power it would be in the
courthouse I’d say. Not with Jack I don’t think. But with the people
who have been up there.

CommrsstoNnEr MrrcueLL, Well, how about the city council, for
example? Is that where the policy decisions are made for the city of
Cairo?

Mavyor WALDER. Yes.

CommrsstoNEr MrTcHELL. So the power structure really would be
the city councilmen and the mayor or

Mayor WarLper. If that’s the power structure; yes, sir.

CommissioNner Mircuern. How influential is the mayor in that
setup? Where do you stand in the power structure?

Mayor Warber. I'm one of five, sir. My vote counts the same as the
others. Theoretically I'm not supposed to have anything to do, just
coordinate the other four departments.

CommrsstoNER MrTcHELL. I was interested in your comment to Mrs.
Freeman. 1 have sat here listening just as a citizen of another com-
munity which has its troubles and comparing mentally some of ours
with some of yours. You do have a lot of troubles here. You have to
admit that I’'m sure, whether or not you were the mayor.
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You have got real fiscal problems in your school system. You have
a high rate of unemployment. You have got housing that is, some of
it, in terrible shape. You have got the problems of a lack of industry
and shrinking population, shrinking tax base.

It would seem to me that that poses real problems for the city ad-
ministration and for the power structure here, wherever it is, and that
at this advanced stage there would be a program of some kind.

Is it your assumption or the city’s assumption, the city council’s
assumption, in association with you, that these problems will just
somehow fade away? Or do you expect them to get worse or better ?

Mayor WaLDER. I guess there’s a certain amount of that. Of course,
when you’re recounting our troubles you don’t sound like a Chamber
of Commerce meeting. It sounds a good deal like the opposite side.

We console ourselves I guess by looking at other towns that have
just as much trouble, just as much housing problem, and we do talk
to them and ask them what they are doing, see, and what they can do.

But we are not in the limited time we have available for city govern-
ment—We are not in a position to inaugurate and plan and carry for-
ward a program as such of visitation of industry. We don’t have the
money to, things of that kind that I know could well be done and
would certainly benefit. We just don’t have the money to do those
kind of things.

CommissioNEr MrrcurLL. So you are saying to me in effect that
whatever the problems are, they are being dealt with on a contem-
porary basis and that you have no—As we come here looking to see
what your problems may be and ways in which agencies that should
or could be serving this city might be invoked, you are saying there
isn’t-any official city plan that has been stated or put together?

Mavor Warper. No long-range plan. That’s right.

CommassioNEr MrrcHELL. Is that correct? Well, it’s an interesting
way to approach these problems.

You know, I was in Washington right after the war when a fellow
who sold shirts became the President of the United States. So, you
see, becoming mayor may be the first step in something.

Mayor Warper. No, sir. This is my last stop.

CommassioNeEr MrrcreELL. Well, if I’m not mistaken, he once said
that too.

Mr. Mayor, there were some young people here yesterday. Some
young people sat where you are sitting yesterday, and I asked them
whether they were taught about their government in school. I have
a strong feeling about that as an educator among others, because I
think that whether they admit it or not—and today’s young people
are very cynical—they still look to the leaders of their country, their
State, their city as a kind of model for themselves.

As a mayor you are a symbol of something. You are a symbol of
the willingness of men to give authority to other men and with it
their trust and their faith. That’s the whole difference between this
country and any other kind of government. That is, we have decided
to run our own government with our own people.
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So to that young lady who goes to Cairo High School and to those
two young people who go to Camelot you are, whether they will admit
it or not, a symbol to them of their hope and faith in a free country.
That gives you a kind of responsibility you can’t escape, a responsi-
bility for leadership.

How do you see yourself in that sense? Whether or not people
think you’re their mayor, as you said to Mrs. Freeman, the fact is you
are. You took an oath when you took the job, and you have a responsi-
bility for leadership.

How do you see yourself exercising that?

Maxor Warper. Well, I over-exaggerated in my statement to Mrs.
Freeman. There’s a lot of colored people who do feel like I'm their
mayor. In fact, I feel like the great percentage of them feel that way,
especially those I know personally, and over a period of years I know
a lot of them personally.

But as far as feeling that I am a symbol, I try to be decent. I try to
treat everybody courteously. And nobody has ever come up to the city
hall and been treated discourteously by anybody.

I realize that what you say is true about these young people, be-
cause I know some of them that used to just pass me on the street and
say little or nothing, now they want to be noticed, and I try to do that
because they might want to buy a shirt sometime, you know, and
they’d remember I sold shirts.

But that’s as far as I would go. I haven’t—1I think all the schools
have a government class. I know right now the public school has a drive
on to get money to-send the kids to Springfield, starting with Spring-
field, and hope to go next year to Washington.

CommisstoNER Mrrcuerr. Well, all T can say is that you have
got more problems than most mayors I have met. The Commission in
coming here recognizes, I think, in the end that this is where all gov-
ernment starts. This is where the people of this country really make
their decisions. And we can come here and show you the Bill of Rights
and urge you to give some thought to the things the government,
State and Federal, have available and try to make our report back
where we go, but fundamentally I'm talking now, in talking to you,
to the person who, whether he likes it or not, is the power or has the
power if he wants it to change this city’s future and change the lives
of its people and to do what all of us in this country want to do—
make a better world for those who follow us.

God bless you, Mr. Mayor.

Mayor Warper. Thank you, sir.

CommissioNER FreEmaN. Thank you. The witnesses are excused.

We are about to close this session. Tomorrow morning the hearing
will open at 9 o’clock instead of 9:30. That is, 9 o’clock tomorrow morn-
ing will be the closing session of this hearing, which will be convened -
at 9 a.m. and continue until about 12:30 p.m.

~ (Whereupon, at 6:18 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to be recon-
vened at 9 a.m., Saturday, March 25, 1972.)



UNITED STATES COMMISSION
ON CIVIL RIGHTS

SATURDAY, MARCH 25, 1972

CoMmisstoNerR FreemaN. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.

This final session of the hearing of the Civil Rights Commission is
called to order.

Mr. Powell, will you call the first witness ?

Mgr. Powerr. Madam Chairman, the next portion of the hearing
will be concerned with problems of health care. It will be a series of
four panels. The first witness is Mrs. Jean Vasser.

(Whereupon, Mrs. Jean Vasser was sworn by Commissioner Free-
man and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MRS. JEAN VASSER, RECEPTIONIST, ST. MARY’S
COMMUNITY CLINIC, CATRO, ILLINOIS

Mgr. Powerr. Mrs. Vasser will be questioned by Mr. Stephen Brown,
Staff Attorney with the Commission.

Mr. Brown. Would you please state your name, address, and occu-
pation for the record ?

Mrs. Vasser. Mrs. Jean Vasser, 519 — 19th, Cairo, receptionist, St.
Mary’s Community Clinic.

Mz. Brown. Mrs. Vasser, how long have you been a resident of
Cairo?

MRrs. Vasser. Approximately 21 years I believe.

Mr. BrownN. And how long have you held your position at the
clinic?

Mgs. Vassgr. Since January 1971.

Mz. Brown. In the course of your work at the clinie, have you be-
come familiar with the patients at the clinic and with the medical
care problems which they have?

Mgrs. Vasser. I have.

Mgr. Brown. Could you describe some of the major problems in ob-
taining medical care that poor and black patients in Cairo experience?

Mgs. Vasser. Pardon? Would you rephrase that?

Mz. Brown. Yes. Could you describe some of the major problems
in the access to medical care which poor and black Cairo residents
have?

Mgs. Vasser. The major problems?
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Mz. Brown. Yes. Is medical care available to poor and black Cairo
residents? And where is it available?

Mgzs. Vasser. It is available, yes. We have the clinic. We have other
physicians here in Cairo. But it’s very limited.

Mz. Brown~. What percentage of patients at the clinic either have
never seen a doctor or haven’t seen a doctor for quite a long time?

Mgs. Vasser. I wouldn’t know the percentage, but there are quite
a few that haven’t seen a doctor in quite a while. I have talked to at
least three people who haven’t seen a doctor in over 50 years.

Mgz. Brown. And that is a common occurrence ?

Mgs. Vasser. To me it is.

Mz. Brown. From your discussions with patients at the clinic, why
is it that they haven’t seen doctors in such a long time

Mgs. Vasser. Well, some of them are still using across-the-counter
medicines, and you will find that the older people are not going to
come to a doctor and undress and tell all the things, you know, that
you have to tell a doctor. The older folk I find—and I do say the much
older ones—seem to want to keep a lot of things to themselves and they
don’t go.

Mr. Brown. Based upon the number of patients who are seen in the
clinic, could you evaluate the need for a clinic?

Mgs. Vasser. Yes. The reason I say the need for a clinic, and speak-
ing of the clinic there, is that we have a physician and a surgeon and
this is something we need here in Cairo are more specialists. And we
have a physician-surgeon there and you are able to see more people.

And there should be a clinic. There should have always been a clinic
in Cairo.

Mr. Browx. Do you have an idea how many patients have been seen
by the clinic, say, in the last year ¢

Mgs. Vasser. Since January of last year?

Mg. Brown. All right. Since it opened, yes.

Mes. Vasser. Yes. Yesterday when I closed my file I had 1,946 clinic
patients.

Mg. Brown. And that’s since January 1971¢

Mgs. VassEr. 1971.

Mz. Brown. When the clinic opened ?

Mgs. VASSER. Yes.

Mz. Brow~. And some of these patients have visited the clinic more
than once ¢

Mgs. Vasser. Several times. Yes, we see on the average of 30 to 35
patients a day and turn away just as many.

Mz. Brown. So do you have an idea how many total visits have been
made to the clinic?

Mgs. Vasser. No, I have no idea how many. It has been totaled but
I don’t know the number right now.

Mgr. Brown. But you’ve seen approximately 2,000 patients in

Mgs. VasSER. Yes.

M. Browx (continuing). A year and 3 months?
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MRgs. VassER. Yes.

Mg. Brown. Have you noted examples where beyond the medical
treatment which the clinic has afforded it has had an effect of pro-
moting greater understanding between black and white people?

Mgrs. Vasser. Yes, I have. And one incident, say—it might be a
little offhand—is that one time shortly after we started work I saw
a group of people starting towards the door, and this man turned
around and told the other lady that the place was run by incompetent
blacks, and he left.

The next day I saw the man in the corridor still sick going to the
emergency room. At that time we were open from 9 in the morning
until 2 in the afternoon. And I asked him if he would stay in the clinic
we would have a doctor there shortly. And he did.

And today I can say this man is very instrumental in our clinic.
I see him every other day. He is bringing in people to our clinic and
he is a much different man than what I met the first day he came in
the clinic. :

And that’s one thing that has really stuck with me because I won’t
say what this man does because if I do I would pinpoint him.

Mg. Brown. What do you think would be the consequences to poor
and black Cairo residents if there were no clinic, if the clinic were,
say, discontinued ?

Mgs. Vasser. It would be very bad because in a clinic there is a
doctor all the time. I have gone to doctors’ offices and sat there all day
and they didn’t come in. And our doctors here are so overloaded and
they’re out day and night and then emergencies come up, and if you’re
sick and sitting in the office, they can be out at the hospital doing
something else.

Here, a clinic, you would have a doctor there at all times during
the clinic hours, and any emergency that comes in you can bring them
right into the clinic and know that a doctor is there. It’s better to go
to a doctor and know that he is coming than to go there and sit there
and not even know if he is going to make it or not.

So the clinic is a very important place in any town, and we need
one here, and I think it would hurt a lot of people if we don’t have
a clinic. If there’s no clinic here, then a lot of people are going to go
uncared for. A lot are going uncared for as it is.

Mr. Brown. Does the clinic have a program to reach people who
might not otherwise go in to see a doctor ?

Mgs. Vasser. Yes, we have a program called the outreach program.
There are two aides and a nurse sometimes, and they go out into the
communities that are like 30 or 40 miles from the clinic, and they
set up for blood pressures and temperatures, and so forth, and make
appointments for them to come in to the doctor.

We put up signs out in the county, and we have a bus that goes out
to pick up the people that don’t have rides to come in. And this has
been very instrumental in getting people who haven’t seen a doctor.
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A lot of folk around here are on social security and they haven't
been able to use the Medicare card going to the local physician, so
they are not getting medical help that way. So they come in to the
clinic and they can use the Medicare card so then we get those.

Mz. Brown. From your knowledge from talking to patients and
from what you know from your personal experience, how available
is dental care to poor and black residents of Cairo?

Mgrs. Vasser. From talking to the patients and myself I say dental
care in Cairo is very poor.

Me. Brown. Could you expound on that a little bit?

Mgs. Vasser. There is only one dentist I believe here in Cairo that
would take blacks, and that’s the one over the drugstore. I can’t think
of his name now. But I have been told by others that they cannot get
appointments at the other dentists in Cairo. I myself have been un-
able to get an appointment in Cairo.

Mz. Brown. I see. Where do you go for dental care?

Mrs. Vasser. Paducah.

Mr. Brown. Thank you, Mrs. Vasser.

Mrs. Vasser. As early as 2 weeks ago.

Mz. Brown. Madam Chairman, I have no further questions.

CommisstoNER FreEMAN. Commissioner Mitchell ?

CommisstoNner MitcHELL. I have no questions.

CommissioNer Freeman. Mr. Buggs?

Mgr. Bueas. No questions.

CoxuisstoNer FreEMAN. Thank you, Mrs. Vasser.

Will you call the next witness?

Mr. PoweLr. Madam Chairman, the next is a panel of witnesses
consisting of the two full-time dentists here in Cairo, Dr. Emmett
Gillespie and Dr. William Kobler.

(Whereupon, Dr. Emmett Gillespie and Dr. William Kobler were
sworn by Commissioner Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF DR. EMMETT GILLESPIE AND DR. WILLIAM
KOBLER, CAIRO, ILLINOIS

Mr. Powern. Would the other gentleman identify himself?

Mz. SpomER. My name is W. C. Spomer. I'm a practicing attorney
in the city of Cairo and have been since the year 1951. I am here
representing Dr. Gillespie and Dr. Kobler.

Mzr. PowerL. Beginning with the gentleman on_my left closest to
to the wall, would you each please state your name, address, and oc-
cupation for the record ?

Dr. Girreseie. Emmett Gillespie, dentist, 3000 Magnolia Drive.
Office address, 320 - 9th Street, Cairo, Illinois.

Dr. Kosrer. William M. Kobler, 2707 Holbrook, Cairo, Illinois.
My office is at 407 — 20th Street.

Mr. Powzrr. Dr. Gillespie and Dr. Xobler, you both practice dentis-
try here in Cairo ona full-time basis ?

Dr. Gizrespie. Right.
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Dr. KoeLEr. Right.

Mr. Powerr. Dr. Gillespie, how many years have you been practic-
ing dentistry in Cairo?

Dr. Grriespie. Forty-three.

Mz. PoweLr. How many dentists practice full-time in Cairo, Dr.
Gillespie?

Dr. GiLresprE. At the present time ?

Mg, PowzLr. Full-time.

Dr. G1Lpeseie. Two.

Mr. Powerr. And that would be both yourself and Dr. Kobler ?

Dr. Girreseie. Right.

Mr. PoweLr. Dr. Gillespie, how many patients on the average do
you see per day ?

Dr. Greseie. Twenty or so. Average of 20.

Mr. PoweLL. Do you sometimes see more ?

Dr. GrLLEspIE. Sometimes.

Mr. Powerr. As many as 80 a day ?

Dr. Gruuesere. That would be a little high, but sometimes I have.

Mz. PowerL. How many days per week do you practice?

Dr. Grrreseie. Four and a half.

Mz. PowELL. Dr. Gillespie, how many black patients on the average
do you see per day ?

Dr. Girreseie. I'd say 20.

Mr. Powerrt. How many black patients on the average do you see
perday ? _

Dr. Grirespie. On the average ?

Mr. Powert. How many black patients do you see on an average
day?

Dr. GiLpespiE. Very few.

Mz. PowerL. Does that mean that you see as many as four or five a.
weelk ?

Dr. Grireseie. Not that many. I’d say maybe one or two a week
probably.

Mg. PoweLL. You see as many as one or two blacks a week ?

Dr. Grriespie. Occasionally.

Mr. Powerr. Now, I’m talking about on the average. In the course
of say 4 or 5 months in any average year how many blacks would you
say that you see ¢

Dr. Grrrrsere. Well, the last 8 months—may I put it that way?

Mg. PoweLL. Yes.

Dr. Grrresere. Okay. About possibly four or five in the last 3 months.

Mr. PoweLL. Are any of these blacks that you see regular patients
of yours?

Dgr. GiLreseiz. No.

Mg. PowzrLL. You have no regular black patients?

Dr. Girrespiz. No.

Mg. Powerr. In a community which has approximately 40 percent
black population, to what do you attribute the fact that you have no
regular black patients ?
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Dgr. Girreseie. Well—

Mg. Powerr. Do you understand the question ?

_ Dr. Gmuresee. After 48 years of practice you have your own follow-
Ing where you are taking care of say three generations of one family.
You build up to a pretty steady practice, and it’s all I can do is take
care of these under the present conditions. It’s all I am physically able
to handle.

Mz. Powert. When a black comes to you in need of dental care and
in need of prolonged dental care, what reaction do you have?

Dgr. Girrespie. I refer him to Dr. Friend.

Mr. PoweLt. Is Dr. Friend a dentist who practices on a full-time
basis here ?

Dgr. Girresprz. No.

Mz. PoweLL. Why would you refer him to Dr. Friend rather than
treat him yourself ?

Dr. Grresere. Well, Dr. Friend has the ability to take care of them
and the time.

Mr. PoweLL. What is the basis upon which Dr. Friend is here? Is
he here 2 or 8 days a week ¢

Dr. Girreseie. I think 1 or 2.

Mr. PowerLr. We have heard testimony to the effect that Dr. Friend
is here only half a day a week.

Dr. Giresere. I don’t know about that.

Mr. PoweLr. But it is true you are one of the two dentists here on a
full-time basis? Xs that correct ?

Dr. Gurrespeie. Right.

Mzr. PoweLL. Yet you have no black patients?

Dr. GiLrespre. Not to speak of.

Mg. PoweLL. Dr. Gillespie, do you periodically treat new patients?

DRr. Grrresere. Periodically ?

Mr. PowEeLL. Do you periodically treat new patients?

Dr. Grrespre. Occasionally.

Mr. Powerr. And these become full-time patients of yours?

Dr. GriiespIE. Not necessarily.

Mr. Powerr. Do they occasionally become full-time patients of
yours?

Dr. GrurEspIE. Not necessarily.

Mr. PoweLr. Do they occasionally become full-time patients of
yours?

Dr. Giruespie. Possibly.

Mgr. PoweLL. Yet although you do occasionally take on new full-time
patients, none of these people whom you take are blacks? Is that
correct ?

Dr. Giuresere. That’s correct.

Me. Powerr. How do you decide who to treat and who not to treat,
Dr. Gillespie?

Dr. Girespie. Well, that’s my own privilege.

Mr. Powerr. Does it relate to the kind of problems these people
have?



273

Dgr. Girreseie. Could be.

MR. PoweLr. Would you welcome a black patient who had a problem
in the area that you typically treat?

Dr. Girreseie. Can you be more specific with your question ?

Mr. Powerr. What are the kinds of dental problems that you treat
on a regular basis?

Dr. Gruiesere. Well, anything that I think I have the ability to
handle..

Mgz. PoweLL. Well, what would that be specifically ?

Dr. GiriLespie. Well, operative work.

Mg. Powerr. What kind of work is that ?

Dr. GirLespiE. Operative work. Prosthetic work.

Mz. PoweLL. Now, a black patient with this kind of problem, pros-
thetic work, would you treat him on a regular basis ?

Dr. Grrrespre. I don’t say I would.

Mgz. PowzLr. I didn’t hear you.

Dr. Grrrespre. I don’t say I would and I don’t say I wouldn’t.

Mz. PoweLL. Well, you’re here to give us an answer one way or the
other.

Dr. Girreseie. That isn’t the basis of our problem here. The problem
is that we don’t have sufficient dentists to handle the number of people
we have in our two counties. I think that’s the basic problem. The
problem is in my viewpoint that I am taking care of all I can.

Mgz. PoweLL. I see. Yet you do on occasion take on new patients hav-
ing problems in areas that you treat. But of these new patients that you
do take on, even assuming you can’t take all of them on, none of them
is black ¢ Is that correct ?

Dr. Grureseie. Right.

Mr. PoweLr. Dr. Gillespie, where do black people in Cairo go for
dental care?

Dr. Girrespie. White people?

Mr. PowerL. Where do black people go? I assume white people in
Cairo come to you and Dr. Kobler. Is that right ?

Dr. Grireseie. Some of them go out of town too.

Mr. PoweLL. Where do black people in Cairo go for dental care?

Dr. Giireseie. They go to either Dr. Friend or go to some other
town.

Mz. Powerr. And how far do they have to travel when they have to
go to some other town ?

Dr. Girespie. Anywhere from 12 miles to probably 80.

Mg. PowerL. Is there a dentist other than you and Dr. Kobler within
12 miles? You have been here for 43 years and I suppose you know.

Dr. Girrespie. There is one in Mounds that takes care of black peo-
ple. However, he’s 80-some-odd years old and he can’t handle too many,
but he does take care of black people.

Mr. PoweLr. He’s virtually not available at 80 years then, wouldn’t
you say? :

Dr. Grrrespie. Pardon ?
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Mg. PoweLL. At 80 years old he’s virtually not available, wouldn’t
you say ?

Dgr. Grreseie. Well, he’s still working, still operating.

Mg. PowzeLL. Other than that 80-year-old dentist in Mounds, where
is the closest dentist other than yourself and Dr. Kobler ?

Dr. Girrespie. Charleston.

Mz. PowerLr. How far is that ?

Dr. Girresprie. Possibly 12 miles.

Mg. PowkLL.. Charleston, I believe—I’m not very familiar with this
territory—but I believe it’s about 25 or 30 miles, isn’t it ¢

Dr. Grriesere. Charleston, Missouri, is not.

Mz. PoweLL. It’s not ¢ Fourteen miles? Do you think, Dr. Gillespie,
that blacks in Cairo have access to dental care on an equal basis with
whites here in Cairo?

Dr. Girieseie. Well, I think their problems can be taken care of.

Mz. PoweLL. Even though on balance they have to go to some other
community to receive dental care?

Dr. Girrespiz. Right. We have a lot of people go to communities the
same distance for medical care, whites as well as blacks. That isn’t un-
usual at all.

Mgr. PoweLL. But——

Dr. Gruresprie. We don’t have specialists here. We don’t have no eye,
nose and throat man. It isn’t unusual at all that white people go to
other places for medical treatment also.

Mr. Powerr. With respect to specialists, our investigation would
indicate that blacks and whites are in relatively the same position.
Both blacks and whites typically have to go out of town for specialists
in the area of medicine unless they can find that at the clinic. But blacks
don’t have a choice with respect to dental care, do they? They cannot
retain you as their regular dentist, you or Dr. Kobler?

Dr. Gruiespre. That’s right.

Me. PoweLL. But whites have a choice, do they not ?

Dr. G1rLrEspIE. Some of them.

Mgz. PoweLL. Wouldn’t you say that that creates a significant degree
of inequality vis-a-vis dental services between blacks and whites in
access to dental services in Cairo?

Dr. Girrespie. Repeaf the question, will you, please, sir?

Mr. Powzrr. Wouldn’t you say that the fact that blacks don’t have
a choice to retain you or Dr. Kobler as a regular full-time dentist
whereas whites do creates a significant degre of inequality vis-a-vis
access to dental care between blacks and whites?

Dr. GiLrespie. Well, with our time limitations the whites wouldn’t
have that privilege either. If we can’t handle the whites they’d have—
which sometimes happens—they have to go to other areas.

Mgr. PoweLL. Although they do, some of them do, become new full-
time patients of yours?

Dr. GirLEsPIE. Sometimes.

Mr. PowerL. Yes. Dr. Gillespie, have you ever participated in the
Medicaid program?
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Dr. Guurespie. No, sir.

Mz. Powzrr. Have you ever participated in the Medicaid program?

Dr. GiLrespik. No, sir.

Mz. PowrrL. Have you ever been able to take patients on public
assistance ? A

Dr. GiLiespie. I haven’t in the last 7 or 8 years.

Mg. PoweLL. But at one time you were? Is that correct ?

Dr. GILLESPIE. Yes.

Mgr. Powerr. Why are you no longer taking patients on general
assistance ?

Dr. Gireserr. Because I couldn’t take care of all of them. Too much
of a load.

Mr. Powerr. Is it true that you were asked to sign a form saying
that you would not discriminate ¢

Dr. Girreseie. In what ?

Mgr. Powerr. On the basis of patients to whom you gave dental care.

Dr. Gruresere, No, sir.

Mg. PowzLr. Is it true that you were asked to agree not to discrim-
inate in giving dental care?

Dr. Gireseie. You mean when I was working for the public aid ?

Mz. PoweLr. When you were treating patients on general assistance.

Dr. GiLrespie. By whom ? Do you mean the State—that I was told
not to discriminate ? I didn’t sign any forms of any kind.

Mr. Powzrr. Were you asked by the department of public assistance
or by the State office to agree not to discriminate in the giving of dental
care—discriminate on the basis of race, that is?

Dr. Giureseis. No, sir.

Mgr. PowzLL. Dr. Gillespie, do you hold any appointive positions in
any county health agency?

Dr. Girespere. The Tri-County Health.

Mr. Powerr. What is the function of the Tri-County Health
Department ?

Dr. Giurespre. Well, they have out—chmcs They have venereal
clinics. They have a ch1ld prenatal clinic. They have visiting home
nursing. They also have a sanitation. That would embrace most of the
fields. They do have—are affiliated with lung conditions, TB too.

Mr. Powerr. And how is the Tri-County Health Department
funded ?

Dr. Grrreseie. Through State and local funds, county funds, taxes.

Mr. PowrLr. Thank you. Dr. Kobler?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes?

Mr. PoweLL. How long have you been practicing dentistry in Cairo?

Dr. KopLer. Since 1957.

Mg. PowrLr. Some 15 years ?

Dr. Kosrer. Fourteen, 15.

Mg. PoweLL. How many patients on the average do you see per day?

Dr. KosLEr. It varies. Probably 15 or less—or 15 and more.

Mg. Powerr. How many days a week do you practice, Dr. Kobler?

Dr. KoBrer. Originally I practiced 514. Now X practice 4.
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Mg. Powzrr. For how long have you been practicing 4 days a week ?

Dr. KoeLEr. Since I had a heart attack 6 years ago.

Mz. PowsLL. So for 9 years you practiced 514 days a week and the
last 6,4 days a week ?

Dr. KosLER. Approximately.

Mgz. Powerr. Dr. Kobler, what percentage of your full-time patients
are black ?

Dr. KoBLER. A very small, minute percentage.

Mz. Powerr. Do you have any full-time patients who are black?

Dr. KoBLER. No.

Mg. PowsrL. You have no full-time patients who are black ?

Dr. KoBrER. (No response.)

Mgr. Powerr. How many black patients would you say you have
treated in the last 6 months?

Dr. Kosier. None.

Mg. Powzrr. None? Dr. Kobler, considering that the black popula-
tion of Cairo is approximately 88 percent and you are one of two full-
time dentists, how do you explain the fact that you have treated no
black patients in the last 6 months?

Dr. XosrLer. When I bought my practice in 1957 it was a well estab-
lished practice. I have retained almost 50 percent or maybe 75 per-
cent of those patients. I have established my practice on a sound
business basis and I have taken mostly patients only on referrals. Con-
sequently, I am assured of my restitution for my work and consequently
I don’t acquire very many new patients. Most of them, like Dr. Gil-
lespie, are families that T have treated since I took over practice in
Cairo.

Mzr. PoweLL. You say you obtain new patients mostly on referrals,
which suggests that you do obtain new patients who come in.

Dr. Koerer. I do obtain some new patients, and like I say I ask
them who sent them, and that way I usually obtain a good patient.

Mgr. Powerr. What would you call

Dr. Kosrer. Which is sound business practice.

Mz. Powerr. What is a good patient ?

Dr. Koprer. One who pays.

Mg. PoweLr. One who pays? Do you ever take people who come in?

Dr. Kosrer. I have not—Emergencies mostly. Black and white. I
refuse. I refer them to either Dr. Auburn at the Cape or Dr. Curley
at Paducah for oral surgery. I don’t do any or very little oral surgery.

Mr. Powerr. Talking now only about the kind of things that you
do—And, by the way, what is that ? What kind of areas of dental care
do you do?

Dr. KosrLer. Mostly operative and prosthetics and crown bridge.

Mr. PoweLL. In those areas in the last year have you taken any
new white patients who have come in?

Dr. KoBrer. Yes, I have taken some new white patients.

Mr. Powerr. Have some of these not been on referral.

Dr. KoBrer. Most of them entirely on referrals.
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Mz. PowerL. You say most of them?

Dr. KoprLer. I say entirely.

Mr. Powerr. You’re under oath.

Dr. KosrLEr. I understand that.

Mr. Powerr. Now, during the last year have there been some white
patients that you have taken on as new patients who have not been
on referral?

Dr. Kosrer. Possibly some could have escaped. I mean I don’t
know for sure. Id have to check with my office girl.

Mzr. Powerr. So that you do take new patients on occasion who are
not on referral?

Dr. Koerer. I say I could have. I don’t know. I’d have to check.
But it’s a standing practice for my office girl to ask who referred
the patient.

Mr. Powerr. But on those limited occasions where you do take
patients who are not on referral, none of them is black. Is that correct ?

Dr. Kosrer. Would you repeat that, please?

Mr. Powrrr. While you do take new patients on occasion, who are
not on referral, who just come in, in obtaining full-time patients, none
of your full-time patients

Dr. Kosrer. That’s correct.

Mz. Powrrs (Continuing). Whom you have obtained this way is
black?

Dr. Kosrer. That’s correct.

Mr. PoweLL. Your answer is “that’s correct”?

Dgr. KoBLEr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Powrrr. Dr. Kobler, have you ever participated in the Medic-
aid program?

Dr. Kosrer. No, sir.

Mr. PoweLt. You never have?

Dr. Kosrer. No, sir.

M. Powerr. Have you ever been eligible to treat patients on pub-
lic assistance?

Dr. Kosrer. Yes. Dr. Gillespie and I were both removed from the
public aid rolls at the same time, and the reason was our patient load
was so great that we couldn’t treat all the public aid patients, and
consequently the State came to us and they said: “Well, if you can’t
take them all, why don’t take any.” And so we agreed then that we
wouldn’t take any.

Mr. Powrrr. When the State asked you—When they said: “If
you can’t take them all” did they have reference to taking both black
and white?

Dr. KoBLER. Absolutely.

Mr. PowerL. And you were not willing to take on black patients?

Dr. KosBrEr. We couldn’t take black or white, all of them. It was
impossible.

Mr. Powern. But you could take some white and some black,
couldn’t you?
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Dr. KosrLEr. We took a few, yes.

Mz. PowerL. You could take some black and some white, couldn’t
you ?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes.

Mz. Powzrr. So that the problem was not that you couldn’t handle
all the patients on general assistance? The problem was that you
wouldn’t take them on an equal basis? Is that correct?

Dr. KoprLer. The problem was the State said if we couldn’t take
them all they wouldn’t give us any.

Mz. PoweLL. You mean to say the State wanted you to treat
patients beyond your capacity to treat them?

Dgr. Kosrer. They wanted us to treat all public aid patients, and it
was. The capacity was so great we couldn’t treat them all. Therefore,
they removed us from their rolls.

MRr. PoweLt. I'm not sure I understand that, Dr. Kobler. You mean
that they wanted you to treat all the patients on public assistance, all
of them that there were?

Dr. KopLER. Anyone who walked into my office who was on public
aid, I was obligated to treat them, and I wouldn’t—I couldn’t handle
them all and consequently they came down here and took us off the
public aid rolls. We told them that our patient load was so great we
couldn’t handle them all.

Mz. Powerr. If we were to look at the public record regarding the
disposition of your being taken off the public roll, would it show any-
thing other than that—what you are stating now ¢ .

Dr. KogrEr. As far as I know. I mean I have nothing written on
it.

Mz. PoweLL. But people who disposed of the matter may have? Is
that correct ?

Dr. KosrLer. The State may have some record of it. I mean I have
no idea.

Mg. Powsrr. Dr. Kobler, have you ever refused to treat a patient
because of his race?

Dr. Kosrzer. No.

Mr. PoweLL. Is there any dentist who spends some time in Cairo
that treats a significant number of black patients?

Dr. KosLer. Well, Dr. Friend treats patients.

MRr. PoweLL. Does he treat a significant number of black patients?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes.

Mz. PoweLL. Why does he have a significant number of black pa-
tients and neither you or Dr. Gillespie has!?

Dr. KoBLEr. He’s on the public aid list.

Mgr. Poweris. I see.

Madam Chairman, I have no further questions.

Comnssioner Freeman. Dr. Kobler, you were referring to sound
business practices. Do you treat dentistry as a business or a profession ¢

Dr. KozeLer. Both.
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CommrssioNer Freeman. Does the dentist take an oath similar to
that of the physician?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes, ma’am. A

CommisstoNer FreEMaN. At the time you become a dentist? The
Hippocratic oath? Does the dentist take anything similar to that?

Dgr. KoBLER. Yes, but dentistry doesn’t involve the loss of life and
consequently when we have an overload of patients it’s impossible

CommsstoNer Freeman. My question was did you take the Hippo-
cratic oath?

Dr. Kosrer. It’s been so long I can’t remember, Mrs. Freeman. I
might have.

Commissioner Freeman. Do you know what the Hippocratic oath
is?

Dgr. KoBrEr. Yes, ma’am.

ConmissioNer Freeman. What does it say ¢

Dr. KoBrer. It says that we are obligated to provide—Now, I'm
not word for word. I couldn’t give it. I mean I'm not sure I mean.
It’s an obligation we have to treat people who are in trouble as far
as dentistry is concerned.

ComissioNer Freeman. You do not remember whether you took
that oath or not?

Dr. KoBrer. I graduated in 1955. I can’t—I'm sure that I did. I
mean I would imagine.

CommissioNer Freeman. Would you subseribe to that oath if you
had to repeat it today ?

Dr. Koerer. If.I had to I would. Yes, ma’am.

Commissroner FreeMan. And that is, is it not possible that the wel-
fare rolls were saying that if 10 patients are sent to you that you will
treat them without regard to race, creed, or color and that you refused
to participate in the program because you do not accept this
requirement ?

Dr. KoBrer. Mrs. Freeman, I was the last active dentist to come into
this county in 1957. There are only two active dentists, and there are
approximately 22,000 people in this two-county area, excluding Dr.
Turner who is in his eighties. It’s an impossibility, human impossi-
bility, for us to treat them all. In 1950 there were approximately——

CommssioNer Freeman. You did not answer the question. The
question was that if 10 people came to your office—just 10—would you
treat them without regard to race, creed, or color?

Dr. KoBrer. If my schedule permitted that. I mean if my work
schedule was such that I could take care of them, yes, ma’am.

CommrssioNer Freeman. Dr. Gillespie, would you answer the ques-
tion? Do you remember whether you took the Hippocratic oath?

Dr. Girresere. Well, Mrs. Freeman, if I did, 1929 is a long time to
think back.

CommissioNer Freeman. Do you subseribe to the Hippocratic oath ?

Dr. GrLresere. I don’t have any recollection of having. I may have.

CommissioNEr FrEEMAN. Do you know what the Hippocratic oath
is?
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Dr. Gireseie. Yes, I understand it.

ComuisstonEr FreEMAN. Do you subseribe to it

Dr. Grrreseie. Well, yes.

CommrssioNer FrEemMAN. If 10 persons came to your office, would
you treat them without regard to race, creed, or color?

Dr. Griespre. You mean if 10 people would walk in the office
Monday?

CommisstoNer Freeman. And you had no other patients scheduled ¢

Dr. Gruueseis. If I could handle them. But that would be very
unlikely, Mrs. Freeman, because we’re booked up for months ahead
of time, so that question that you ask me would have been a very
improbable thing to happen. As I say, we're booked up. I cancelled
seven appointments this morning.

CommrssioNEr FrREEMAN. But they were all white?

Dr. Grurespre. Oh, yes. Yes. But I think we’ve gone through with
that. '

Commisstonsr Freeman. Thank you.

Dr. Grrresere. You're welcome.

CommissioNer FrEEMAN. Commissioner Mitchell ?

CommrsstoNner MrrcueLL. Dr. Gillespie or Dr. Kobler, the Com-
mission is always interested in not just the existence of a problem or
in appraising the problem but in trying to find some solution to it.
You’re a professional in the field of health care. I'm sure you belong
to the county and State dental associations, maybe national societies.
These societies often dedicate themselves—all I would say dedicate
themselves—to the problems of seeing that adequate care is provided
to everyone who needs it.

One of the great Christian imperatives is that no man shall suffer if
we can do anything as-individuals and certainly as professionals to
prevent that.

Now, what we’re hearing here that’s most important it seems to me
out of everything else is that there are only two dentists. They are
overloaded. You have your own eccentricities about the choice of
patients and T won’t comment on that.

But have you ever engaged in conversations, discussions, done any
planning, thinking about the provision of adequate dental care to the
many people in this community who don’t appear to have adequate
dental care?

Mzr. Sromer. Your Honor, may I approach the Commission and
introduce in the record a letter along Mr. Mitchell’s thinking from
the State of Illinois Comprehensive Health Planning Agency, for the
record ?

And also I would like to introduce into the record a list of the
Southern Illinois dental societies, different areas and counties and
towns in this area ?

T’d like to have that made part of this testimony.

ComrisstoNER FREEMAN. The letter will be received.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 18
and received in evidence.)
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ConmissioNer MrtcaeLL. May I just at least comment on the con-
tents of it since it is relevant to my question ?

Mr. Spomer. That’s the reason I brought it up, Your Honor.

Comm1ssioNErR MrTcHELL. It appears to be a letter from the Compre-
hensive State Health Planning Agency of the Office of the Governor.
It’s written to Dr. Gillespie in Cairo, and from the director of that
service, and it says:

“As a part of our health planning activities we have collected in-
formation relating to available health manpower resources and current
need. As a comprehensive health planning organization we are not
only concerned about assisting communities in alleviating their im-
mediate need, from the data and information to date it appears that
Alexander and Pulaski Counties have acute need for additional physi-
cian, dentist, and professional nurse manpower. We can implement this
in these two counties through assignments from the National Health
Service Corporation.

“In your position as a practicing dentist, we need to know if you
concur with the assessment of need, and we solicit your active partici-
pation in the project.”

You have received that letter. Have you responded to it? It’s dated
March 15th, by the way.

Dr. Grmiesee. Yes, I have.

CommissioNer MrrcmELL. What was your response, if you don’t
mind ?

Dr. Grresee. Okayed it. Accepted it. Glad to have it.

CommissioNEr MrrcHELL, What you are saying is that there is need
for additional

Dr. Girreseie. Right.

CommisstoNer MrTcHELL (continuing). Dental service here and
that you would encourage the State to do what it can to provide it?

Dr. GiLrespie. Right.

CommisstoNer MrrcHELL. So essentially what you are saying in re-
sponse to my question is that there is a professional awareness of
this and that regardless of how you see your own practice and the
way in which you handle your practice you would encourage the in-
vitation into Cairo and this area of additional dental specialists who
could handle the needs of the community?

Dr. Giriespre. Right. We have been working on that for 2 num-
ber of years, Dr. Mitchell.

Commisstoner MrrcueLL. Let me ask you another question. Both
of you are resistant to welfare patients or to public assistance patients,
and I would suspect that a heavy part of that consideration is the
interminable paperwork load that is associated with that, since under
other circumstances I would say that it is just as good business to
talke money from the State as it is from individuals.

Have you ever thought or have there ever been useful discussions
held that would tend in some way to reduce this paperwork load?

You know, it’s now possible to give somebody food stamps. Would
something like dental stamps be a useful idea where the problems of
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elaborate documentation and need on the part of a doctor to hire
clerical help to handle paperwork could be reduced ?

Dr. Grureseie. You mean have I tried to participate in such——

Comisstoner MrrcHeLL, Well, have you thought about this? Is
part of your resistance to public assistance the paperwork?

Dr. Gmrespie. I haven’t given that much thought really. I know
it’s true but I haven’t thought really about remedying it or what
there has been.

CommrssioNEr MrtcHELL. What is your expectation of the outlook
for improved dental service in Cairo?

Dr. Gmureseie. Well, if you will permit me to go back a little
farther——

CommissioNEr MircHELL. Sure.

Dr. Grresere. The last two dentists to die in Cairo was Dr. More-
land, and his death was—well, it was more or less sudden in a way—
but previous to that Dr. Andrews retired and he tried for 2 years be-
fore his retirement to get someone to take over his office. He corre-
sponded with the -dental schools and the dental association, and I
have at various times corresponded with the dental schools.

I also corresponded with Dr. Wallace who was a black dentist in
Cairo for a number of years, and he made his nest egg and he moved
to ‘Chicago. And he became quite well known in Chicago through the
dental associations and the political end of dentistry. And his pic-
ture appeared in our dental journal a number of times at different
meetings.

I corresponded with Dr. Wallace, and I received a letter from him,
and he said he regretted, but he said it was just impossible to get
these young men to come down to a small community like Cairo, and
I can appreciate what they do. Just like Dr. Wallace.

And that has been our pattern more or less. Qur colored dentists
will come in and stay for a number of years. They will make a nest
egg and then they want to go to a larger community.

Now, I’ll be frank with you. If my son was a dentist—he is not—
I question—I’d love for him to go in practice with me, but I question
whether I’d want him to come to Cairo because I was born and raised
in Cairo, sir, and I should be very loyal to it because it’s been good to
me, but the way things are now, our school situation and all, I just
wouldn’t want him—and the facilities he would have otherwise—to
raige his children in our community.

But what I was trying to bring out, sir, that we have made a dili-
gent effort to try to get dentists to come to the community. We have
the same problem with M.D.’s. We get them in here. The city paid for
an M.D.s tuition and all. When they pay that out they want to
leave. I think we had a farm deal with Dr. Krause, wasn’t it? And
we had the same thing, Dr. Krause came to Cairo, and when he prac-
ticed his 5 years he was supposed to, he moved to Carbondale.

So we have so many darned angles here, sir, that I mean we try
to fight them and it just looks like we’re on a losing—And that’s one
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thing why I welcome this letter that you read there. I think it’s one
step.

It isn’t the end of our problem by any means, but it’s going to help
to alleviate part of our situation.

CommrssioNer - Mrrcaern, Well, we have found, interestingly
enough, as we have talked to people here, that there is a resistance to
outside assistance that leads to the solution of some of the more press-
ing problems of this community.

You're saying that at least in terms of the problems of dentistry
there is no resistance and indeed there is great willingness to have
that kind of assistance used ? Right ?

Dgr. Giresere. Right.

CommisstoNEr MrTcHELL, Is that true, Dr. Kobler?

Dr. Koerer. Your Honor, might I say we know that dental treat-
ment is inadequate around here. It’s impossible for us to meet the
demands. I have talked T think four students into going to dental
school. One is a graduate oral surgeon now. He is practicing at Cape
Girardeau, Missouri. He located over there. I tried to get him to
come to Cairo and he wouldn’t do it.

And we have a boy graduating this June from the University of
Tllinois. He was in to see me the other day and I talked to Johnny
about talking to Dr. Gillespie to see if he might want to practice
with he or I, and he wouldn’t come here.

I mean we can’t get these young students to come back here.

Commassioner MrrcaeLr, Is the racial problem here a part of that?

Dr. Gmuresere. I think that’s a minor problem,

Dr. KoBLEr. I think economic and racial both. Qur fees here are not
what they are in the larger cities. They are not compared.

This is a depressed area. We can’t get for dentistry what they get
in other parts of the country—the national average.

Commrssroner MrrcaELL. Have you been involved in any county or
State professional activities that discuss the problems of adequate
dentistry service in communities likethis ?

'Dr. KosLEr. I was only involved through the public health depart-
ment. Dr. Gillespie and I met with Dr. Sibelius on the very letter that
you have. And we wholeheartedly supported the program to set up
a dental clinic at the nurses’ home over at St. Mary’s Hospital which
has subsequently fallen through, through lack of funds I believe. And
we were wholeheartedly in favor of that.

CommssioNner MrrcuELL. You are suggesting that the best hope
at the moment for racially integrated or generally available dentistry
service for people who need it badly is through the clinic approach ?

Dr. Koprer. Well, that would help. I mean I go to a physician out
of town. I don’t even go here myself. And like I say, all of my emer-
gency treatments, if they involve surgery, I refer them to either Cape
or Paducah.

CommisstoNeEr Mrrcuerr. Thank you. I have no further questions.

495-091 O - 74 - 19
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CommissioNeEr Freeman. I also have received from counsel the
Southern Illinois Distriet Dental Society membership list which will
be received into the record also.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 19
and received in evidence.)

CommisstoNEr FreErMAN. Mr. Buggs, do you have a question?

Mr. Buces. Just one or two, Madam Chairman. Dr. Kobler, you
indicated that you accept patients only on referral.

Dr. KoBrzr. I prefer to, Mr. Buggs.

Mpg. Buees. Yes. From Whom do those referrals come?

Dr. Koerer. My other patients.

Mg. Buggs. Only from your other patients?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes.

Mgz. Buaes. You indicated that one of the criteria is whether they
can pay their bills.

Dr. Koerer. Correct.

Mr. Buaes. Would you accept a patient referred to you for dental
care by one of the black physicians in town ?

Dr. KoBrEr. I have never been sent a referral from a black physician,
Mr. Buggs.

Mz. Buags. But if you were?

Dr. Kosrer. If I were, I would possibly treat the patient, yes, sir.

Mr. Bucas. In Alexander County, as you may know, all of the black
people here are not poor. I have some statistics here that indicate that
there are at least 15 families with incomes up to $9,000, at least 88
families with incomes up to $10,000, and at least 41 black families with
incomes over $10,000 a year. In terms of the fact that you say your
fees are not as high as in other places, they would find it possible to pay.

If one of those persons came up and presented his last income tax
return to you indicating what his income was and indicated that he was
willing to pay you cash without a referral, would you take him ?

Dr. KoBLER. Yes, sir.

Mz. Buags. Thank you.

ComassioNEr FreEMAN. Thank you. You may be excused.

Mr. Powell, will you call the next witness?

Mr. PoweLrL. Madam Chairman, next we have a panel of two wit-
nesses, Sister Joan Marie and Sister Gladys Marie.

(Whereupon, Sister Joan Marie and Sister Gladys Marie were
sworn by Commissioner Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF SISTER JOAN MARIE, ADMINISTRATOR, AND SIS-
TER GLADYS MARIE, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR, ST. MARY'S
HOSPITAL, CATIRO, ILLINOIS

Mr. PowEerL. Good morning.

Beginning with Sister Joan Marie, would you each please state your
name, address, and position ?

S1sTER JoAN Marie. My name is Sister Joan Marie. I am administra-
tor of St. Mary’s Hospital in Cairo.
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SistEr Grapys Marie. I am Sister Gladys Marie. I am the associate
administrator and the coordinator of the community clinic at St.
Mary’s Hospital.

Mr. PoweLL. Sister Joan Marie, how long have you held your cur-
rent position at St. Mary’s Hospital ¢

StsTER JoaN Marte. I came 3 years ago in February.

Mr. Powerr. Would you briefly describe what your responsibilities
are, Sister Joan Marie?

Sister JoaN Marie. I am responsible for the overall management
and I am responsible to the governing board for the administration of
this hospital. I originally came here to close the hospital because of the
insurmountable difficulties. I think the primary one was financial.

Mg. PoweLL. Sister Joan Marie, when you assumed your position at
the hospital, was there a hospital advisory board ¢

SisTER JoaN MARIE. Yes, there was.

Mg. PoweLL. What became of that and why ¢

S1sTER JoaN Marie. About 2 months after I arrived we had an ad-
visory board meeting. I prepared the agenda and discussed it with
the chairman. And after the agenda had been dealt with they brought
onto the floor an entirely new concept about our conduct in this com-
munity and were laying down ultimatums which they expected me to
accept.

I had not been here long enough to make any judgments, and I
repeatedly stated that I could not accept these judgments without, you
know, having an opportunity to experience them myself and to make
some of my own judgments. And this was a very unsatisfactory
answer on my part as far as the advisory board was concerned.

For the following 8 months I attempted to deal with individual mem-
bers and it became a hopeless situation. Their demands I could not
meet. And finally I had recourse to our governing board, and the de-
cision was made that we disband this board temporarily. And in our
statement to them they were told that we were disbanding the ad-
visory board with the intention when we felt that it was feasible of
reorganizing a governing board consisting of 50 percent lay members
from this community, which we still have in our long-range planning,
but we have not been able to do it to date.

Mzr. PoweLr. Did the demands made by the advisory board which
existed when you came relate to treatment of patients, who would be
treated at.the hospital and who would not be treated? Would you be
more specific in that regard ?

SisTER JoaN Marie. No, it did not deal with who would be treated
and who would not be treated. Mostly it dealt with our community re-
lations and with our involvement with two priests who were here at
the time who were associated with the United Front.

Mgr. Powrrr. What was the problem concerning the United Front?

SisTer Joan Magrte. Well, our chaplain was a member of the United
Front and was one of the leaders, and the board demanded of me that
we cease this relationship and that we no longer permit members of the
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United Front to come to the hospital or to be involved in any religious
services and this type of thing.

Mr. PoweLL. But was treatment a question at all ¢

S1sTER JoAN MartE. No, sir. Treatment was not a question.

Mr. PoweLr. I see. All right.

Sister Joan Marie, how many physicians practice in Cairo?

S1sTER J0AN MARIE. You mean on the hospital staff or

Mr. Powerr. No, how many physicians practice in Cairo—practice
medicine in Cairo, privately?

S1sTER JoAN MarIE. I think there are a total of eight.

Mgz. Powerr. Well, all right. )

StsTER JoAN Marie. Or nine. Perhaps nine. There are seven on our
staff.

Mr. PowerL. Sister Gladys Marie, do you have more detailed infor-
mation on that?

StstER GLADYS MARTE. According to the statistics that are out, there
are approximately eight, but I think Sister was alluding to the fact
that all of these are not full-time.

Mg. Powerr. I’m talking about physicians who practice privately
full-time in Cairo.

Sister GraDYS MarIE. To my knowledge I would say there’s approx-
imately six. One did have a coronary, and he is just beginning to prac-
tice again. But I think it’s six. I’'m not aware or I'm not familiar with
any of them that are not on our staff.

Mr. PowgLr. And one of those who recently had a coronary may not
be practicing full-time ?

S1sTER GLADYS MARIE. I think this is something that we don’t know
yet. He did admit a patient to the hospital day before yesterday, and I
talked with him, and he said he is going to take it slowly because he is
not sure either.

Mgz. PoweLr. Sister Joan Marie, has the number of physicians prac-
ticing medicine in Cairo on a full-time basis been increasing or decreas-
ing over the last 10 or 20 years?

S1sTER JoaN Marte. It has been decreasing. I can’t give the total
figures over the last 10 or 20 years but since I have been here, at the
present time we have four full-time and three part-time physicians on
the hospital staff. Since, one has gone part-time as Sister said because
of illness.

‘We had two physicians who came over from Missouri and I under-
stand we had a number who have moved away, and one surgeon who
died within the last 5 or 6 years I believe. But we would have the possi-
bility of more surgeons but we have a licensure problem with the
adjoining States and the two physicians who left us are from Charles-
ton. Their primary reason for leaving was the fact that they felt that
they could no longer meet the demands of the emergency room service
which is extreme.

Mr. PoweLr. Has that been alleviated at all by the clinie to which
reference was made earlier?
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SisTER JoaN Marie. That was one of our prime reasons for opening
the clinic. It hasn’t really alleviated it because since we opened
Dr. Robinson had a heart attack and we now have four full-time physi-
cians covering 7 days a week 24 hours a day.

Mz. PowerL. How large an area does St. Mary’s Hospital serve?

SisTER Joan. Marie. Primarily a tri-county area. We had a study
done by a hospital consulting firm which may be helpful. We would be
glad, you know, to submit a copy of it.

Mr. PoweLr. Yes, we would——

SisTeER JoaN MariE. It delineates the whole area.

Mz. Powerr. Do you have that with you ?

S1sTER JoAN MARIE. Yes,sir.

Mz. Powerr. Madam Chairman, may we ask your permission to have
that submitted for the record ?

CommissioNer Freeman. It will be received.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 20
and received in evidence.)

Mz. PoweLL. Sister Joan Marie, are there any other hospitals in the
Cairo area ?

S1sTER JoAN Marte. No, sir.

Mg, Powzrr. Sister Joan Marie, what outpatient care was available
to poor Cairo residents prior to the opening of the clinic?

SisTER JoaN Marie. Only the care that we were able to give them in
the emergency room. And the department of public health operates
clinics on, you know, a scheduled basis. But as far as walk-in or care
that had not been given or that needed to be given on an emergency
basis, the emergency room handled it.

Mz. PoweLL. Before the clinic was opened do you have an opinion as
to the level of medical services afforded to black residents and poor
residents of the area? Was it sufficient or not sufficient ?

StsTER JoaN Marre. I feel that it was not sufficient. I think it still is
not sufficient. :

Mg. PoweLL. But before the clinic was opened would you care to
comment further on the state of medical services for black and poor
people in this area ?

Sister JoaN MAaRtE, I feel that the medical services are grossly inade-
quate. I believe that we are still just putting out fires. I feel that our
disease prevention level is very low and was lower before we opened the
clinic. I think this is a good thing, but there is a great deal more that
needs to be done.

The numbers of patients that have been treated, the number of visits,
the things that are happening in the clinic and the diseases that we see
that are a result of a long-term neglect, I think those records, you know,
are all available.

We have a professional activities study done with all the hospital
records, and it’s pointing up more and more—We have some diseases
that probably could be completely eliminated if, you know, we can
have a comprehensive program.
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Mz. PowerL. We have heard testimony that the outpatient clinic
has been in existence since January 1971. How many patients have
been seen during this time?

S1sTER JoaN Martz. I think I'd like to refer the questions regarding
the clinie to Sister Gladys Marie. She is the coordinator and she came
soon after we opened.

Mr. PowzLL. Fine. Sister Gladys Marie, would you give us that in-
tormation ?

SisteEr Grapys Marte. The total 14-month period from January 4,
1971, through February 29, 1972, in the main clinic—First of all, let
me mention the organization. Mrs. Vasser mentioned it earlier this
morning. But we do have the main clinic at the hospital and then we
have our outreach program.

So when I speak of the main clinic I mean the large area in the hos-
pital that we are using.

The main clinic;-total patients seen were 1,892. The total patient
visits 5,376. So this means that each patient averaged at least three to
four visits apiece.

Children under 14 years were 367.

‘Would you like any other breakdown on that ?

Mgk. PowerL. Well, any significant data. You’re going to submit that
for the record, are you not?

SisTer GrapYs MARIE. Yes, if you like.

Mg. Powerr. Is there anything else on there of particular signifi-
cance that you would like to comment on ?

SisTErR GLrADYS MARIE. Yes, I would. I would like to comment on the
black/white ratio also, and also on our outreach program.

Mg. PowerL. Please. Take your time.

Sister Grapys Marie. The total black patients seen in the clinic
was 963, and the total white patients 929. Now, these patients are those
that are on public aid or for some reason don’t qualify for public aid
and have no other means, and then we have an OEO grant that covers
their care.

In the outreach prograin the total patients seen, 420. Black patients,
289. White patients, 131. And the total patient visits were 1,438.

Our outreach program extends to Pyramid Courts, Elmwood Place,
High Rise, and presently Unit D, Sandusky area.

The total mobile unit visits—And the mobile unit is a unit that the
Governor’s Office of Human Resources—We wrote a proposal, and
they gave this to us in April. The total mobile unit visits were 593,
and our home visiting program were 778.

Mr. PowerL. You have mentioned your outreach program. Would
you care to describe that for the Commissioners and how the mobile
unit isused in that?

Stster Grapys Marie. The outreach program at the present time
consists—We send in the unit, the driver of eourse, a nurse, and usually
one or two aides. We don’t have sufficient physician coverage to go
out so the things that we are primarily doing are followup care for
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the patients in the clinie, prescreening we call it where the nurse
does take blood pressures and talks to the patients. We make referrals.

If the patient belongs—has been going to another physician and
they stop by, the nurse refers them back to their physician. If they
haven’t been to any and they want to come into the clinic, she helps
make appointments, or if they need some assistance as far as knowing
some of the other agencies that are available to them, she helps refer
them to mental health, children and family services, and this type of
thing.

Mg. PoweLL. Sister Gladys Marie, how many patients are seen in
the clinic on the average per day ?

Sister Grapys Marre. We average I would say between 30 and 35.
We could see more but that is quite a load for one physician to see. We
operate on a partial walk-in and partial appointment basis, so we try
to keep some room available for those who just walk in. We try to
make a decision on it, and if they really are ill and need to see the
doctor there is no problem at all. But otherwise we do make appoint-
ments for them within the next day or so. But we have had to turn
some away because of lack of physician coverage in the clinic.

Mgr. PoweLL. Approximately what percentage of the patients in the
clinic receive some form of public assistance, Sister Gladys Marie?

Sister Grapys Marme. This is an approximate figure, but I would
say probably around 60, 65 percent.

Mgr. Powrrr. And about 50 percent of the patients or a little better
than that are black ?

SistEr Grapys Marie. Yes. On that public assistance, that does in-
clude Medicare.

Mg. PoweLL. That does include Medicare ?

SisTER GLADYS Marie. It includes Medicare, and also on the Medi-
care patients, as you know, Medicare doesn’t cover outpatient medi-
cines, so if they come in and they have Medicare and they qualify for
help under the OEO poverty guidelines, we do provide medicines for
them.

Mg. PowELr. I see. Sister Gladys Marie, would you want to comment
on the adequacy of outpatient treatment prior to the opening of the
clinic?

SistErR GLapys Marie. I have not been here as long as Sister. I have
only been here about maybe a year and a half.

MR, PowEeLL. I see.

Sister Grapys Marie. All that I know, of course, is hearsay. I think
the main problem is that we lack the number of physicians that we
need. I think all of our physicians are overloaded, and they all have a
large practice. I think that the outpatient care needed to be improved,
and I think we made a start in that area, but nowhere, as Sister men-
tioned, near as much as we need to do.

Mr. Powerr. I take it that the presence of people with medical
problems of long-standing who are coming to the clinic suggests that
before the opening of the clinic medical care was severely inadequate,
wouldn’t you say ?
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Sister Grapys Marme. That might be one part of it, but T think
there is a real need—and this is what Sister mentioned when she said
the preventive medicine—there is a real need for health education.

Some of the people who come who have never seen a doctor have
not been ill before or they have not known how to go about it, and
they hear about the clinic and know they can walk in and have a cup
of coffee, and it’s a little easier for them to come.

But I think health education is one of the greatest needs that we
have.

Mr. PowerL. Sister Joan Marie, from cases which have come to
your attention, what is your opinion of the dental care being received
by poor and black Cairo residents?

Sister Joax Mare. Well, T have my information mostly from our
employees and hearsay. But I know that there is no care available for
them, and it’s necessary for them to go to other communities to receive
care.

Mg. Powerr. What about black potential patients who can afford
to pay dental bills? Are the services generally available to them ?

StsTER JoaN MAarie. I really am not in a position to answer that
question.

Mz. Powerr. Would you care to comment, Sister Gladys Marie?

SisteER Grapys Marte. My only comment would be that many of the
patients that we see in the clinic—now, this is both white and black;
it’s not just the black but poor white also—have not had dental care
in many instances. And again it could be that they haven’t known
where to go or as the previous group mentioned they haven’t been
able to get appointments.

Mzr. Powgerw. Sister Joan Marie, describe briefly the concept of
comprehensive health planning and the effect which such a program
could have on medical care in Cairo. You have alluded to that to some
extent earlier.

Stster Joan Marie. I come from a larger community and some of
our larger hospitals in which I have seen this operate, and I realize
more than ever the dire need that there is here.

We don’t have anything that approaches comprehensive care. We
are actually doing the best we can with what we have. We have no
type of specialty service except Dr. Wong who is a surgeon. We have
one other part-time—well, one other doctor who does surgery but we
have none of the other specialties.

T see as our greatest need someone, well, in the field of pediatrics,
ENT, neurology. We have none. And actually I realize that these
physicians cannot be recruited to live in this community because I’'m
not sure there would be enough for them to practice here even if—you
know—other things being equal.

However, on a clinic basis to have them come from other communi-
ties would be very feasible. And we would be able to take care of the
total patient which is being met partially now.

Mg. Powerr. Thank you. Sister Joan Marie, would yon please de-
scribe how the clinic is governed under OEO guidelines?
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task forces from Illinois Hospital Association and on S.I.U. compre-
hensive planning, on a planning group from the Governor’s Office of

Human Resources.

But in addition to that we have our own long-range plan.

CommisstoNER M1TCHELL. Who do you mean when you say “we
now?

Stster Joan Marte. Well, our hospital. Sisters of Holy Cross who
operate this hospital.

ComMissioNEr MrTcHELL. Yes. But this not a city plan then? It’s
just the hospital plan ?

StsTER JoaN MArIE. That’s right.

CommissioNer MiTcHELL., You say your plan would be compelling
because you’re the only hospital and the only organized medical setup
in the city ¢

SisteEr JoaN Marte. That’s right. For one thing, we received notice,
which didn’t surprise us, from the State department of public health
that we have to replace 40 of our nonconforming beds—are you familar
with that term ?—

CommissioNER MITcHELL. Yes.

StsTER JoAN MARIE—within the next 7 years. So I have already been
to Washington and we are trying—We have had a consultant architect
in. We are going to have to replace beds, enlarge X-ray and laboratory
services, hopefully add physical medicine because in this area the
population is far above the national average in the older age group.

‘We have two geriatric units, and we need physical medicine badly.
We need rehabilitation. I mean we need people with expertise in
these areas.

Manpower, of course, is a problem. But I learned about 3 years ago
that if you sit around and wait for manpower, nothing is going to
happen. We are recruiting with—well, with the Church of the
Brethren, for one, who is really helping us because they have a group
who are flexible and who will move from one community to another to
meet needs.

- 'We have done recruitment for physicians. We have 11 well qualified
Sisters here who all work in the hospital because, you know, of the
lack of manpower. So we do have this kind of expertise.

CommsstoNer MrrcHELL. Where are you going to get the money to
replace those inadequate beds and to improve your facilities?

Stster JoaN Marie. Well, that’s a very good question. There are
some grants. We still have a mortgage on the building that was, you
know, put up last in 1952. And we have bank loans and this type of
thing. Our financial picture is better, but it’s far from good.

In fact, would you be interested in the last year?

CommrssioNer MrtcureLL. Well, I’d like to know what happened,
yes. As a matter of fact, if you have a financial statement it would
be good to have in the record.

SisTeER JoAN Marte. We do have—We have a partial one. We can
give you the Ernst & Ernst report if that would be helpful.

9
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CommissioNEr MrTcHELL. If this indicates the extent of your fiscal
trends it would be helpful.

(Whereupon the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 21
and received in evidence.)

Stster Joan Marie. Well, I would have to say if we, you know,
weren’t a large religious community with eight other hospitals we
could never have sustained ourselves in Cairo. But this past year our
free service, fiscal year ending May 81, was $8,178.

Medicare and other contracted adjustments, you know, was $5,500.

CommissioNER MiTcHELL. You say that is the value of it, the amount
you received ?

StsTER JoAN Marte. This is what we wrote off.

CommrsstoNer MrrcHELL. I see. This is your loss really ¢

SisTER JoaN Marte. And the third, bad debts, $53,000. So we had a
total the past fiscal year of $67,000.

L CommissioNer MrrcrELL. Well, business is very good in bad debts
see.

_ SisTER JoAN Martk. That’s right. But, you know, our situation here

is that basically we could not walk away from this hospital.

Commissioner Mrrouerr. How much money comes into this hos-
pital? You say you are part of a complex. How much money comes
into Cairo for your hospital from outside by virtue of your associa-
tion with a group of hospitals ?

S1sTER JoAN Marie. I can’t answer this question offhand. I can tell
you, you know, the way it’s handled is that you don’t—We don’t have
depreciation on our buildings, all these things. When you get ready
to replace them it’s a cold cash outlay.

ComrarssroNer MircHELL. I’m familiar with that. I run a university.

S1sTER JoaxN Marie. Yes. Okay. But we have increased our payroll
from $18,000 approximately every 2 weeks to about $28,000 every 2
weeks.

Commisstoner MrrcaeLL. Much of those funds come in from outside
and they are not Federal and they are not State ?

SisTER Joan MarmE. We have an OEO grant specifically for the
clinic. Now, this is operated separate from the hospital. And the hos-
pital participates with in-kind service. And we have about three
people that we pay salaries for who work in the clinic. This is kind
of a mishmash I’'m giving you.

CommrssioNER MrTcHELL. Is there a city health department ?

StsTER JoAN MARIE. Yes, sir.

CommissioNEr MiToHELL. Do you work with them ¢

StsTER JoaAN MarTE. We cooperate with them and they rent a portion
of our building which used to be the school of nursing. We discuss
programs with them. Their director is on our clinic board.

CommisstoNEr MrrcHELL. Is there a city commissioner or council-
man or whatever who is assigned to health ?

S1sTER JoaN Marrte. There is. T have no relationship with him.

CommissToNER MrrcHELL. Ever meet him at all ¢
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S1sTER JoAN MARIE. No, sir.

CorrmisstoNErR MrrcHELL. So to answer my original question then,
what you’re saying is that this city’s program for health care essentially
emanates from the hospital itself and does not come from the council
and you are not aware of interaction with the city in health planning %

StsTER JoaN Marte. Well to be perfectly frank with you—

CoMmisstoNER MrTcHELL. You have to be. You’re under oath.

SisTER JoaN MariE. I know. I don’t see anyone initiating any long-
range plans. There’s a great element of mistrust here which I’m sure
you are aware of. I feel that people here by and large are not willing
to risk—We are not willing to take a chance. We are not willing to
make mistakes. We don’t let ourselves do this.

And I can’t live this way. We can’t live this way at the hospital. We
have taken chances. We have been right out on the limb. And I think
this is the way we must operate, and we are going ahead with the long-
range planning.

CommrsstoNEr MrrcHELL. By nature and training you have learned
to take risks on the future of the human race, haven’t you?

SisTER JoAN Marie. That’s right.

CommisstoNER MrrouELL. Thank you.

CommisstoNEr FreEMAN. Sister Joan Marie, Sister Gladys Marie,
the health needs of this community are very real. And the clinic is
doing a very good job. Is it possible that perhaps from some source
you might consider adding the dental clinic?

Stster Grapys Marie. The public health department some time
ago—and I think one of the dentists alluded to that this morning—
submitted a proposal for a dental clinic. I believe to my knowledge
this has not been done away with yet. I think that it was going to come
and maybe somebody from the State could speak on it later a little
better.

But the last understanding that I had both from the administrator
of public health and someone else was that if the clinic, the dental
clinic, comes, it will be under the auspices of the clinic board, so that
it will be located in the nurses’ home, old nurses’ home, that Sister
mentioned.

But it will be under the auspices of the St. Mary’s Clinic Advisory
Board and I don’t know too much of the mechanisms of it yet. This is
all that I know. But there is a possibility of this being a reality.

Commisstoner FrReeman. I believe we will be hearing from some
Federal officials. Maybe you can sort of catch them by the coattails
as they leave.

The Sisters of Holy Cross should certainly be commended for the
kind of program that you have underway. We wish you success. We
wish we could say that we could offer you more than our good wishes.
But it’s refreshing to receive this kind of testimony.

Sister JoaN Marme. Could I make one correction regarding the
staff earlier ? When you asked us about practicing physicians, we made
the statement. However, in addition to this, we do have radiologists



295

and .pathologists, you know, which is kind of obvious, but I want to
mention this.

‘We-have a pathologist and then three radiologists who rotate from
Cape Girardeau.

CommisstoNer Freeman. Thank you. You may be excused.

StsteER GLADYS MARTE. Could I make just one statement ¢

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Yes.

SisterR GLapYs MaRriE. You know, the last 2 days of hearings it’s
been such a negative thing. Not being a native of Cairo but only here
a short time, I see many positive things, and I hope that the Commis-
sion finds these also.

CommissioNEr FrEEMAN. Thank you. You may be excused.

CoprmissioNER Freeman. Mr. Powell, will you call the next witness?

Mg. Powerr. Madam Chairman, next is a panel of Federal officials
who operate in the health field. Mr. Daniel Larsen, Mr. Gerald Ben-
nett. Are you accompanied by anyone, Mr. Bennett?

Mg. Bennerr. Mr. Roy Armstrong.

Mz. PoweLL. Mr. Roy Armstrong?

MEr. BENNETT. Yes.

(Whereupon, Messrs. Daniel Larsen, Gerald Bennett, and Roy Arm-
strong were sworn by Commissioner Freeman and testlﬁed as follows:

TESTIMONY OF MR. DANIEL LARSEN, SUPERVISOR, STATE OF
ILLINOIS, REGIONAL OFFICE, OFFICE OF ECONOMIC OPPORTU-
NITY; MR. GERALD BENNETT ASSISTANT TO THE REGIONAL
DIRECTOR DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WEL-
FARE; AND MR. ROY ARMSTRONG, ACTING DIRECTOR OF COM-
PREHENSIVE HEALTH PLANNING, REGION 5, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

Mg. Powers. Beginning with the gentleman on my left closest to
the wall, would you please each state your name, address, and position
for the record2

Mg. LarseN. My name is Daniel Larsen, Supervisor for the State
of Illinois in the Regional Office of Economic Opportunity in
Chicago.

Mz. Benserr. My name is Gerald Bennett, 2666 Grosse Point Road
in Evanston, Illinois. T am Assistant to the Reglonal Director, Depart-
ment of Health, Education and Welfare in Chicago.

Mk. ARMSTRONG My name is Roy Armstrong. My home address is
311 Hawthorne Boulevard, Wheaten, I1linois. I'm currently the Act-
ing Director of Comprehenswe Health Planning for HEW for
Region 5.

Mg. PowerL. Thank you. Mr. Larsen, did you give us your address?

Mk. Lagrsen. 619 South Clinton Street Oak Park, Illinois.

Mz. PoweLr. Mr. Larsen, describe brieﬂy the health care programs
which OEO now funds in Cairo, please.

Mgz. Larsex. Our office funds the health clinic through the Shawnee
Development Council which is the community action agency covering
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among other counties Alexander County. They delegate that program
to the hospital board, and the program is administered by the advisory
council of the clinic.

The current grant was made last summer and extends through the
end of this coming August. The amount of that grant was $100,000.

Mg. PowerL. Are there other health care programs being funded in
Cairo by OEO?

Mk. Larsen. Well, our office also funds a family planning program
that is also connected with the hospital.

Mr. PowzLrL. Is that the extent of health programs'l

Mr. LarseN. Yes.

Mr. PowzLL. Did you tell us the amount of funding the St. Mary’s
Community Clinie receives?

Mg. Larsen. $100,000.

Mgz. Powerr. Have either you or members of your staff been to Cairo
before and had occasion to become familiar with the health problems
here?

Mg. Larsen. Yes, I visited Cairo.

Mgz. Powerr. From information available to you, how badly was
such a clinic needed in Cairo, Mr. Larsen ?

Mr. Larsen. Well, I think the reason it was originally funded was
because our office felt that there was a desperate need for this kind
of a health facility, and we continue to think that that need exists.

- Mg. PoweLL. As a matter of fact, investigation indicates that fund-
ing was made available even before an application was made. Is that
correct ?

Mg. Larsen. There was an offer of money that could be made avail-
able if we received an application, yes.

Me. Powerw. Given the kind of information we usually receive about
bureaucratic red tape, we are very impressed and commend you for it.

In your judgment, Mr. Larsen, how well is the clinic responding
to this need for medical service?

Mr. Larsen. I think that given the resources that they have avail-
able to them we feel that they are doing an excellent job of operating
the health program.

Mr. PowerL. Considering the need which existed prior to 1971,
why do you feel that no program was initiated prior to 1971%

Mpz. Larsex. I have the impression that it has been the Sisters at
the hospital that have initiated the clinic and have brought to the
attention of perhaps several Federal Agencies the need for health
care. My impression is that they are the ones who have really been in
the lead on this thing and that perhaps without them there still would
be no cliniec.

Mr. PowerL. How active a role did OEO play in the proposal in
establishment of the clinic?

Mg. Larsen. Our office asked for the proposal. We assisted in pre-
paring the proposal. And we did everything that we could to get it
funded. ‘
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Mz. Powsrr. You mentioned that the program is presently being
funded by OEQ. What is the present status of that funding?

Mzr. Larsex. The current grant runs out the end of this coming
August.

Mgz. Powerr. And what then ¢

Mgz. Larsex. We have no capability at this point to re-fund the
. clinic.

Mr. PowsLr. What alternatives exist for continuation of the clinic
should OEO discontinue funding ?

Mgz. Larsen. We have been in touch with the Department of Health,
Education and Welfare and are hopeful that something can be worked
out through them to continue funding the clinie.

Mg. Powerr. We have heard testimony concerning the need for
additional dental care in Cairo. Is OEO considering funding any pro-
grams which would fulfill this need ?

Mz. Larsen. Yes, we just received a proposal about 2 weeks ago for
a dental clinic; and we are going to attempt to get that funded.

Mz. Powrrt. Have applications been received for any other OEO
programs which might help fulfill the need for medical care in Cairo?

Mgz. LarseN. No, not to my knowledge.

Mz. Powerr. Mr. Larsen, in your opinion, how active have local
health and planning agencies been in seeking out OEO health care
programs ?

Mg. Larsen. My impression is that they have not been particularly
active.

Mr. Powerr. Thank you.

Mr. Bennett, the questions I ask of you can be answered by either
yourself or Mr. Armstrong.

Mz. Bexnerr. Thank you.

Mg. PoweLL. Mr. Bennett, this one you should answer. Mr. Bennett,
would you please describe briefly your responsibilities at HEW and
how long you have held your present position

Mz. Bexnerr. All right. T have been in the Chicago regional office
for just about 6 months, having previously worked in Washington. My
position is Assistant to the Regional Director with particular respon-
sibilities for the State of Illinois and the State of Minnesota.

I am a complete generalist. I am not a health expert, health profes-
sional. And my responsibilities generally have to do with putting out
fires and serving as a liaison for the Regional Director with general-
purpose government agencies within these two States.

Mg. Powerr. Mr. Armstrong, would you again state your position
and briefly describe your responsibilities and tell us how long you have
been in your present position and with HEW ¢

Mz. ArmstroxG. I have been with HEW for approximately 6 years.
The last 214 years I have been the Acting Director of the Health Plan-
ning Program for HEW.

Prior to that I was the Associate Director of the program so the
fact of the matter is that I have been with Comprehensive Health
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Planning since the program first began under Public Law 89-749, some
6 years ago.

Mr. PoweLr. Would you briefly describe your present responsi-
bilities?

Mz. ArmsrtrONG. As Director of the program I am responsible for,
No. 1, supervising the staff of professional planners who work in local
communities within the six States in Region 5 to develop health plan-
ning agencies. And the successful development of a health planning
agency comes to pass when we receive a fundable application that
allows us to make a grant to a local community to support health plan-
ning in the local community.

Mz. Powerr. Would either one of you please briefly describe the
major programs which HEW is now funding in Cairo? Mr. Bennett?

Mg. Bexnerr. All right. HEW operates primarily through State
and county agencies. HEW has at least for the last fiscal year
$7,169,000 coming into Alexander County. I can’t break that down for
Cairo specifically, but probably one-half that or more is coming into
the city of Cairo.

Now, that is broken down among social security benefits, Title I,
education for the disadvantaged, the various welfare categories, and
rehabilitation services.

In terms of project grants or grants which we are operating directly
in the city, there’s only a rather small grant in the health area which
Mr. Armstrong may want to talk about.

Mg. PoweLL. The figure you mentioned was $7,165,000 %

Mgr. BennerT. Total HEW money in Alexander County.

Mr. PoweLL. Do you care to comment further, Mr. Armstrong?

Mgz. ArmstroNG. Only to add that most of our grant-in-aid pro-
grams are actually made available to the State of Illinois, and the
State through its various operating programs allocates those on a
piecemeal basis to local areas.

Mgr. PowzLL. Among the components mentioned by Mr. Bennett was
social security. What percentage of the $7,165,000 would be social
security, in your opinion, given the population and economic index?
A rather significant amount of that? Would you give me a ball park
figure of how much that would be social security ?

Mr. BenNETT. Yes. Again for Alexander County, social security in
three categories here—$2,751,000 going for old age and survivors’ bene-
fits, $321,000 for disability insurance benefits, and $847,000 for
Medicare.

Mr. PowzLL. You are looking at some records, and you may want to
refer to them during your testimony. If you have an extra copy, how-
ever, it would be helpful to us if you would give it to the clerk.

Madam Chairman, I would like to have those figures entered into
the record.

CommissioNeEr Freeman. They will be received.

(Whereupon, the document referred to was marked Exhibit No. 22
and received in evidence.)
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Mz. Bexnerr. I don’t have an extra copy with me but I will pro-
duce one.

Mgz. Powerr. When you finish testifying, would you?

Mgr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mr. PowsLr. Thank you.

Mr. Bennett, I understand that you have recently visited Cairo.
‘What was the purpose of your visit?

Mzr. Benwerr. I visited Cairo on the 24th and 25th of January.
The purpose of my visit was one of a series of visits to the State
capitals and major urban areas and areas with severe problems in the
two States for which I have responsibility, primarily to get acquainted
with some of the people in the areas and try to get acquainted with
some of the problems.

M. PoweLL. Did you make a report on your visit ?

Mz. Bennerr. Yes. My report was in the form of a verbal report
and a memorandum focusing on some of the health issues which I ran
across down here.

Mz. PowzLL. Did you bring a copy of the written report with you?

Mgr. BEnNETT. Yes.

Mz. PoweLL. Would you briefly give us the substance of your written
and verbal report?

Mz. BennEerr. Previous to my visit to Cairo I had received informa-
tion from the Governor’s Office of Human Resources regarding the
dental proposal, and I transmitted that to Health Services and Mental
Health Administration, and that raised my interest in coming down
here and seeing what the situation was or trying to as well as I could
in about a day and a hal{f.

In Cairo I visited with a fairly wide range of people and just tried
to get a pretty good idea of what the situation was.

And my feeling at the end of the day and a half was that the health
area or the health area as represented by the hospital and the clinic
seemed to me.a pretty good place to focus any HEW assistance which
might be available.

Now, as I say, I am not a health professional, and I don’t make the
decisions regarding allocation of health resources. So I presented the
information that I found to our Regional Health Director.

Specific information which I presented was that there were three—
I identified three specific issues, the first of which was the submission
of a health maintenance organization application to HEW and a re-
quest from Sister Gladys Marie to determine what had happened
to that application.

Mg. Powerr. I see.

Mr. BenwEert. I tried to determine what had happened to that and
reported on that issue to the Regional Health Director.

The. second question was the continuation of the clinic and the fact
that OEO funding would not be available after the end of this year,
this funding year, and raised that as a possible area that we might
want to look at.

495-091 O - T4 - 20
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The third area was the dental proposal, and I mentioned that about
$50,000 seemed to be needed in order to make the dental proposal
reality.

I finished by saying: “I don’t know what if anything HEW can do
in these areas. I don’t know if we have health money for these areas.
I don’t know if these are good proposals. I’m raising them to the health
professionals because it seems to me that if we are going to do any-
thing in Cairo, the biracial advisory board of the clinic seems to make
it a pretty good place to start.”

Mg. PowerL. By the way, Mr. Bennett, are you a member of the
Federal Task Force that had been established for Cairo?

Mr. BENNETT. Yes.

Mgz. PowerL. Did you make any recommendations in the report you
have just summarized ?

Mz. Bex~err. I made the recommendation that the health profes-
sionals look at these issues.

Mz. PoweLL. And these issues are now under study by HEW ¢

Mz. BexNETT. Subsequent to my transmission of this memorandum
T met with our health executive staff—in fact, on the 13th of March—
and we had a lively discussion of the issues at that time. And the
Regional Health Director said that the various health professionals
would talk it over, over the next 2 weeks, and we could get back to-
gether at that time. I haven’t yet gotten back with him.

Mz. PowgLL. Mr. Armstrong, could you add anything tothis matter?

Mg. ArmsTrRoNG. I think we might consider the second point Mr.
Bennett made, and that was the continuation—the possibility of the
continuation of the clinic, let’s say, with HEW funding as of August
of this year.

It would be in my opinion, based on the availability of funds and
the timing with the appropriation for Fiscal 1973 and the state of
development of the application say for funding under section 314(e)
of Public Law 89-749, that it would be unlikely that those dollar re-
sources could be made available in time to continue the program as it
now exists.

I think that is worth knowing because I think it would be unwise to
create an expectation here, based on any of the comments, that HEW
is now standing in the wings with available resources to subsidize the
clinic because that in fact is not true.

Mgr. PoweLL. It would be unlikely that funding would be available
on August 1,1972?

Mr. ArmstrONG. That’s correct.

Mgr. PoweLL. You mean there would be a period of time during which
unless someone else entered the picture the clinic would not be funded ?

Mr. ArmstrOoNG. No. 1, there would be great uncertainty as to
whether or not it in fact would ever be funded.

No. 2,

CommissioNER MiTcHELL. Say that again?

Mgr. ArmstroNG. There is great uncertainty as to whether or not it
would ever be funded by HEW. And there are many reasons for that,
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some of which I will elaborate on. I think the more important one
is the general availability of this kind of project money, which is the
814 (e) money under Public Law 89-749.

Mz. PowsLL. 814(e) money under what is that again?

Mg. ArvstroNG. Public Law 89-749. That is section 314(e) of that
law, which is a special project authority that HEW has to make direct
grants.

The scope of activity, the clinic itself, the group that it serves, all of
these things make the clinic eligible or the clinic organization, or in
fact the hospital would be the grantee, but the problem with this type
of program is, No. 1, it’s 6 years old—the grant-in-aid program—and
you can well imagine that after a period of 6 years, with the many
opportunities that exist in this country to develop these kinds of service
programs with very limited funding, that there is very little surplus
money, if any at all, available.

For instance, we have clinics like the one that was described here,
only they are, in fact, comprehensive health clinics and not the begin-
ning or very elementary type of thing that exists now here in Cairo.

I can think of one in point in Dayton, Ohio, where our annual fund-
ing in that clinic is $1.3 million, or a 5-year commitment of almost
$7 million, out of an appropriation that would allow us only to fund
probably 12 of these nationally.

So it would be a matter of Cairo, if you would, competing with
other communities in this country with problems very similar to their
own.

Mz. PowerL. So in general, then, what you are saying is that there
are a lot of these communities that need this money and very little
money to fund these communities ¢

Mkr. ArmstroNG. That’s correct.

Mg, PoweLL. But isn’t it true that when you fund a program one
of the objectives in funding is to get them to the point where they can
fund themselves? Is that correct ?

Mz, ArmsTronG. That is correct.

Mg. Powerr. Well, wouldn’t Cairo receive a preference in that
regard ? They have never received any HEW funding. Wouldn’t they
receive a preference over and above those communities which have in
fact received HEW funding?

Mr. ArmstroNG. The one thing that complicates that point of view
would be the fact that when we make a commitment, unlike the com-
mitment that was made here in Cairo, our commitments are long-
range. And as a rule we fund clinics for at least 5 years because we
think that it takes at least this long to develop an administrative and
fiscal base in the community where you can provide continuity. So
there is a difference in philosophy here.

Mr. Powerr. It would be wonderful if you could fund Cairo for
5 years, but wouldn’t it be better to fund Cairo for 2 or 3 years than
not fund it at all in view of the limited funds?

Mgr. ArMsTrONG. In order to even discuss that, I would have to say
to you that I can think of at least 25 similar requests, some of which .
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perhaps—You know, I’m not involved personnally in seetting the
priorities on these or evaluating them. Certainly we know the need in
Cairo is gross for all kinds of service.

Mgz. PowerL. I didn’t hear the last part.

Mr. ArMsTrONG. I say we know the need for service here is gross.
You know. Absolute. It’s unquestionable in terms of need for service.
But it’s also true in many other communities. So again it’s a matter
of availability of funds, if you would, sir.

CommissioNner FreeMaN., You say, sir, that you can think of 25
similar requests. Would you list them, please?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. I can think of a more recent one in Detroit. 1 can
think of one in the mid-south of Chicago, the west side of Chicago.
T can think of the two neighborhood clinics in Indianapolis, Indiana.
I can think of the one that was recently funded in Traverse City,
Michigan, which was a dental clinic for the indigent. I can think of
the expansion of the model city clinic in the metropolitan area of
Detroit. I can think of the Lincoln Heights area in Cincinnati, Ohio.
I can think of the—Well, there are just many of these area. You know.

ConmissioNER FrEEMAN. And it is your opinion that the ones that
you have named are similar to Cairo?

Mg. ArmsTrONG. They are similar in need. What do I mean by need ?
I mean the absence of health service for people.

Our programs are designed entirely to provide equal access to
quality care for all persons. That is the thrust of our program
development.

ConmMissioNER MrTcuELL. But from what you say isn’t the effect of
that program to say if you are poor, black, sick, and have a toothache
you’d better move to a big city ¢
A Mr. ArmsTroNG. No, because I would suggest to you that the in-

~ adequacies there are very similar. I can think of here, for instance, the
ratio of dentists to the population is roughly one per 8,000 in Pulaski
and Alexander Counties, when ideally to even provide a minimal serv-
ice that ratio should probably be one to 2,000.

So immediately you would have to have an influx of approximately
four times the professional capacity.

CommisstoNER MiTCHELL. But my comment is based on what I hear
you say as alternatives, which are the south side of Chicago, Detroit,
Dayton.

Essentially then you’re saying—I'm not saying it’s your opinion—
but the effect of these kinds of program choices is to attract people
with serious problems who don’t have access to equal care to the cities,
where it would seem to me it would just simply attenuate the problem.
In fact, it’s one of the basic ingredients of the problem.

Mgz. ArmstroNG. I did mention, I believe, two rural areas. One was
Red Wing, Minnesota, and the other was the Traverse City area of
Michigan. They’re both very rural.

CommisstoNer MrTcueLL, Do they have extreme civil rights charac-
teristics there ?
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Mgr. ArmsTrONG. They do not, sir.

CommissioNER FrREEMAN. What is the black population of the Min-
nesota rural area you are talking about ?

Mr. ArmstronG. The problems in Minnesota, ma’am, are Indians,
the Indian population.

CommissioNer Freeman. What is the Indian population?

Mr. ArmsTrRONG. I can’t give you those figures. I do not have them
with me. But it’s a predominantly minority group program that
services the Indians.

Commissioner Freeman. The problem also appears at this point
that probably Federal resources are not zeroed in when there is need
if the community happens to be small such as Cairo?

Mgr. Armstrong. There is an absence of information that would
allow that type of priority to be assigned. I think, unfortunately—
and I have been in the health industry now for some 12 years and
primarily in areas of project development—I would suggest that in
the absence of persons like the two Sisters that testified and others
that are professionally able to develop programs and use available
resources, that it’s really a matter of where the professional people-
live the projects are developed.

Commisstoner Freeman. Could we suggest that perhaps the Agency
itself could reorder its priorities?

Mr. ArmsrroNe. You could indeed. And they are in the process of
doing that now.

Mg. Powerr. Mr. Armstrong, are you familiar with the Pulaski-
Alexander Development Corporation ?

Mg. ArMsTRONG. I am not.

Mr. Powerr. That is a corporation which exists in this area which
makes application for Federal funds I believe, one of which is health.
That corporation is going to be making application on a five-county
basis. We are going to hear testimony from representatives of them. 1
suggest you stay and listen to the testimony developed.

Cairo is a center here. St. Mary’s services a population which ex-
tends beyond this tri-county area into Kentucky and Missouri. So the
population isn’t necessarily that small.

We might be able to provide you with some indications of the po-
tential population serviced by the area.

Assuming that the population is significant and focusing on the fact
that there are severe civil rights problems here, don’t you think that
that criteria ought to be given significant weight in determining
whether you are going to fund a program where health care is a factor,
where health services are needed ?

Mr. ArmsrronG. In my participation which has been personally in
some of the reviews that issue has been considered, not specifically
related to Cairo because we do not have an application from Cairo,
but from other areas when we reviewed the project. And I think as a
matter of record in terms of the grants that have been funded they
serve areas—primarily minority groups.
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Mgr. Powerr. Well, here you have the problem of poverty and poor
people not only not receiving equal services but not receiving adequate
‘services. You also have the problem of at least some hint of discrimina-
tion. And would that receive significant weight when an application
is received ?

Mgr. ArmsTrONG. It would indeed.

Mg. PowrLL. So you are not saying that there is no chance that this
clinic would be funded by HEW, are you ¢

Mz. ArmstroNG. I am not. T just would like to make it a point of
record that I personally think that it would be very difficult to accom-
plish based on the availability of funds and the demand from other
areas and the stage of development of these grants.

Mz. PoweLL. You are saying it would be difficult. Are you saying
that it is unlikely that this program will be funded or are you not
expressing an opinion in that regard ?

Mzr. ArmstrONG. I would prefer not to express an opinion because
that is not my decision.

Mg. Powerr. Have any applications been received for additional
HEW programs such as comprehensive health planning which could
lead to improvement of health care in the Cairo area?

Mgr. ArmstrRONG. We now have such an application.

Mr. Powerr. What is the status of this application?

Mr. Armsrroneg. Cairo and specifically Alexander and Pulaski
Counties are included in a 27-county grant. This grant request has
been submitted by the Southern Illinois Health Services Coordinating
Program which is located in Carbondale.

This group proposes that it would be funded under section 314 (b)
of Public Law 89-749. The grant as now submitted is developed and
will be reviewed on April 14th in my office by an outside review
committee.

I am very optimistic about this grant being made. And we recognize
it perhaps as a major breakthrough because the essence of compre-
hensive health planning is a partnership in the community. It’s an
organization of the consumer or the citizen and the provider and
government, and it’s the thing that you were talking about earlier
this morning.

It’s the beginning of long-range planning outside the walls of an
institution. And not only that, but our guidelines—And our office
enforces diligently the proper development of the councils that actually
administer these programs. And in our diligence there we certainly
place great emphasis on having participation and membership on the
board of those previously unheard or minority groups in the area,
including all ranges of socioeconomic development.

So we look forward with great interest at this organization and
this grant bringing the dollar resources from HEW to allow them
to have professional people and planning staff available to their
area so that they can take advantage in a very sophisticated way not
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only of the resources of HEW but those of the State, the local com-
munity, and all other Federal Agencies. -

Mg. PoweLL. Mr. Armstrong, based on the applications which HEW
has received and programs already in existence, how would you evalu-
ate the effectiveness of health and planning agencies in the Cairo
area in seeking funds for health care programs?

Mz. ArmsTrRONG. I am not aware of any health planning agency in
Cairo.

Mz. PowsLL. Tell me—one last question—if you were not to fund
this outpatient clinie, could you advise us as to whether there are any
other sources of funding for such a clinic that might be available?

In rejecting such an application, do you make any such recom-
mendations?

Mz. ArmsTrone. We do. Of course, one of the considerations in
reviewing ours is that the clinic or project or whatever you want to
call it, actually the grantee, has an obligation and we assist profes-
sionally with the development of the fiscal base, but it’s been reported
here this morning that they are already taking maximum advantage
of the Medicare funds and the Medicaid funds and other forms of
public assistance.

Now, there wasn’t any discussion this morning whether or not
the clinic also had individuals that had the capacity to pay personally
for this service.

" We try to develop a clinic program that is no different from any
other clinic program in the community. By that I mean it’s available
to all people. We try to avoid, if you would, sir, poverty medicine.
We think quality and range of services should be equal regardless
of the ability to pay, and we think that the private payee should be
integrated into the clinic program.

I think T could answer your question—You asked me if there are
any other resources. I'm aware of only one in Illinois. And recently
it has been my understanding—and I don’t khow the exact title of
the department—I did but I don’t have it here with me—but there
was a sizable grant made to a group in Springfield, Illinois, to de-
velop an experimental medical system or clinic service there.

Now, I’m not too sure, sir, whether that is planning money or
service money, but it seems to me it was in the amount of $150,000
in State funds.

Mz. PoweLr. If you could provide us with that information subse-
quently, that would be fine.

Mr. Bennett, based upon your earlier visit to Cairo, what would you
say is the extent of dental care available, presently available, to
blacks in Cairo?

Mgz. BennErT. I can only answer that on the basis of hearsay. My
impression from talking to a fairly wide range of people is that, for
whatever reason, blacks don’t seem to have dental care available to
them.

. Mr. Powerr. Thank you. I have no further questions, Madam
Chairman.
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CommissioNer FREEMAN. Mr. Buggs?

Mr. Buees. Mr. Armstrong, is that program that you mentioned
which has funded this health clinic funded up to its authorization now
by the Congress?

Mr. ArMsTRONG. Our programs are not, sir, no.

Mr. Bueas. They are not ?

Mgr. ArmMstrONG. They are not.

Mr. Buees. Well, as you know, this is the period during which
appropriations and authorizations are before the Congress. Is there any
intention on the part of HEW to ask the Congress to increase at least
up to the authorized limit the appropriations for that program ?

Mgr. ArmsTrONG. In Fiscal 1973 there are major increases in all cate-
gories except section (e), which is the project category, and (d) which
is the Federal allotment to the States for health services, which is
another form of subsidy.

Mz. Buces. Is HEW asking for increased authorizations or appro-
priations in that program ?

Mgr. ArmsTroNG. I haven’t read the testimony, sir. I can’t answer
that. ’

Mr. Buces. Are there any discretionary funds in HEW at all that
could be shifted to this program ?

.Mg. ArmstrONG. There is one discretionary fund in the Office of
Health Services and Mental Health Administration. That is a small
amount of money, but it is $25,000. It’s a discretionary fund for the
Regional Health Director, Dr. Ellis.

It’s my understanding that when this discretionary fund is utilized
then it’s replaced also. I have no idea what the ceiling might be on that
money or what use that money is currently being put to.

Mgr. Bugas. Thank you.

ConmissioNer Freeman. Thank you. The witnesses are excused.

This hearing will be in recess until 11:10.

ComaissioNER FreeMaN. The hearing is called to order.

Mzr. Powell, I believe you have some documents to be introduced.

Mz. PowerL. Yes. Madam Chairman, at least on one occasion there
has been a general reference made by one witness regarding matters
which may tend to defame or degrade a person not served with a notice
as provided under our statute. I ask permission wherever such a matter
exists to strike it from the record.

Commisstoner FreEMaN. Permission is granted.

Mr. PowerLr. Madam Chairman, I ask permission also to number
each exhibit by number as they have been received.

CommissioNER FrEEMAN. Permission granted.

Mz. Powerr. Madam Chairman, there are a number of documents
that have been submitted for the record of these proceedings. T ask per-
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mission that these documents be made a part of the proceedings as-
appropriate.

CommisstoNEr FrREEMAN. So ordered.

(These documents are available in the Commission files.)

Mr. PowzrrL. Those are the only matters relating to the record,
Madam Chairman. .

CommissioNer Freeman. Thank you, Mr. Powell. You may call the
next witness.

Mz. PowerLL. Madam Chairman, next is a panel concerning economic
development in the area. The witnesses are Mr. Nolan Jones and
Mr. Richard Grigsby. These witnesses will be questioned by Mr. Con-
rad Smith who is an Assistant General Counsel for the Commission.

(Whereupon, Mr. Nolan Jones and Mr. Richard Grigsby were sworn
by Commissioner Freeman and testified as follows:)

TESTIMONY OF MR. NOLAN JONES, DIRECTOR, PULASKI-ALEXAN-
DER COUNTY DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION, CAIRO, ILLINOIS,
AND MR. RICHARD GRIGSBY, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, MOUNDS,
ILLINOIS

CommissioNER FreEMAN. Mr. Smith, will you proceed ?

Mz. Syra. For our record, would you both please state your names,
addresses, and titles?

Mz. Jones. My name is Nolan B. Jones. I live at 2502 Washington,
Cairo, Illinois. I am executive director of the Pulaski-Alexander De-
velopment Corporation.

Mgr. GriesBy. My name is Richard B. Grigsby. I live at 327 North
Elm Street, Mounds, Illinois, and I am the economic development
director for Pulaski-Alexander Development Corporation.

Mz. Smrra. Mr. Jones, would you describe for our Commissioners
what the objectives and purposes of your organization are?

M. Jones. I would be very happy to.

The prime objective of this organization is to improve the economy
of the area. The name of the game is really jobs—to find new jobs, to
increase the spendable income.

In our judgment, many of the problems which confront this area are
the result of poor blacks and poor whites competing for jobs which
don’t exist,.

Mg. Smrra. Mr. Jones, how did PADCO get started and who funds
PADCO?

Mr. Jones. PADCO is funded by the Economic Development Ad-
ministration, U.S. Department of Commerce, on a technical assistance
grant. The program was started as an outgrowth of the Rural Resource
Development Committee and was incorporated in 1968 as a not-for-
profit corporation.

If you like, I’d be glad to tell the involvement in how this program
initially started.

Mz. SM1TH. Certainly.
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Mg. Jones. April 1, 1969 my then director, Ray C. Dickerson, of the
department of business and economic development, State of Illinois,
assigned me the responsibility of doing an economic study of this area
to see what could be done in the area of solving some of the economic
problems which in turn we hoped would alleviate many of the social
problems.

I spent about 2 months doing economic research on the area to give
us the kind of backup information that we needed before we actually
did an overview of the area itself.

One of the determinations we arrived at in our economic research was
that the problems of Cairo were not just Cairo, but they were the prob-
lems of a region. A rural outmigration. The poverty of the area is as
great in the two-county area as it is in the city of Cairo. The problems
of race are as great in the two-county area as they are in Cairo.

My first visit to Cairo was on June 2, 1969. T met with responsible
leaders in the community. I met with leaders in the black community.
I met with individual people and probably conducted over 200 face-
to-face interviews over a period of about 2 months with various indi-
viduals in the community.

We were trying to identify a vehicle we could use to create a pro-
gram which would have some economic thrust within the area. We
knew that we needed something that would address itself to the total
context of problems. We knew that we had to have some kind of vehicle
that could be representative and could bring into being cooperation
between black and white citizens.

In the course of investigation we identified the Pulaski-Alexander
Development Corporation, PADCO, which was a 12-member board
of directors, rather rural-oriented, with no staff, no money.

I met individually with each board member, discussing what we
would like to propose as a total-concept economic and industrial de-
velopment program and that we would propose to expand the board
so that we would have a biracial board.

At the time that I first contacted the board I believe there was two
black and 10 white on the board.

The board agreed. We did expand the board to a 22-member board
of directors, 11 black, 11 white.

We then developed an application to the Economic Development
Administration proposing funding to provide a professional staft to
carry on the full-time duties of economic development for the region.

On our first application proposal and presentation we were turned
down because they felt that the area wasn’t large enough or viable
enough to carry out this kind of a program and thought that it should
be carried out on a larger regional basis, the five counties.

Because of the racial tensions at that time, the three additional coun-
ties, of course, would not consider associating with Pulaski and Alex-
ander County on an economic development program.

We resubmitted the application and strengthened it, and it was
funded in May of 1970. We screened for staff and began operation as a
funded operation June 1, 1970.
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We call this a total-concept economic development program. We try
to address ourselves to all the problems which affect the economy. The
three areas that we consider our prime work areas are human resource
development, economic development, planning and natural resource
development. They are interrelated and interdependent of each other.

We are quite interested in the health problems of the area, for ex-
ample, because they do affect economic development.

My associate, Mr. Grigsby, is chairman of Subregion 2 in the com-
prehensive health planning program. We both have the opportunity
and pleasure of serving on the community health clinic at St. Mary’s
Hospital.

We try to involve ourselves in as many programs that will help
the total economy of the area.

We are working with the Shawnee College and the school districts
to create a regional vocational high school.

We recognize that management skills is a very important fact and
that vocational skills are a very important asset that we must have if
we are to attract industry into the area.

We are working with the Division of Vocational Technical Educa-
tion and hopefully will be funded for a $30,000 planning study to carry
out a vocational educational planning study for the region to identify
those skills which are trainable, identify those who already have skills,
and to try to match these skills with the resources that we can use
to attract industry into the area, and, of course, Cairo, by having a
permanent full-time staff director for human resource development
to provide the implementation.

We strongly favor planning, but we insist that planning be carried
through with implementation. We are not in favor of plans sitting on
the book and drawing dust. We want to see the results coming out of
those plans.

Mz. SmrTa. You mentioned you started as a two-county organiza-
tion. Do you have plans to expand to a five- or six-county organization ?

Mk. Jones. Yes. We have just recently completed the executing of
resolutions with four of the counties, Alexander, Pulaski, Massac, and
Union. I understand Johnson County will execute their resolution
next week. At that time we will become a five-county regional planning
and development district.

And we will then make a transition into a subdivision of government
which will make us eligible for HUD money and HEW money which
we were not eligible for in many instances as a not-for-profit corpora-
tion.

Mg. Smrta. Fine. Mr. Grigsby, could you tell us some of the specific
projects that you have developed since you have been economic devel-
opment director at PADCO? '

Mz. Griessy. I have a list of projects here that either PADCO was
directly involved with or indirectly involved in. Some are in the process
of being worked on. Some have been completed. And some are in the
process of being completed.
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‘We have hopes for an air industrial park in East Cape, Illinois. This
air industrial park will be a 2,000 acre industrial site.
Avre you familiar with an air industrial park?
Mg. SyaTH. Yes.
Mr. Griesy. The purpose of it really is to have an airstrip where
" the local companies can fly in small planes in and park them beside
their plants. It will be light industry. It will be the only industrial park
-in the United States that will have an airstrip, water, rail, and high-
ways.

There’s an aquarium in Cairo which has four employees.

A beauty parlor in Olive Branch, one employee.

A garage in Cairo, three employees.

A garage in Mounds, three employees.

A service station in Thebes, Illinois, two employees.

A service station in Mounds, one employee.

A printing company in North Cairo—This printing company was
supposedly to get to approximately 50 employees at the end of 1 year.
They have been so pleased with what has happened here that they are
going to expand to 50 employees right away and be up to 100 within 1
year’s time.

Harvard Lumber Company in Tamms, Illinois, projected 50 jobs
but due to the increase in the lumber business they are going to double
their staff and have 100 employees.

"We have a sheltered care home in Mounds that’s under construction,
projected jobs 20.

Projection of the nursing home in Mounds, 100 bed nursing home,
will be 45 jobs.

A sheltered care home in East Cape has just been approved by SBA,
will be 20 jobs.

We're working on a transportation system for the Pulaski, Alex-
ander, and Union Counties. Approximately two employees.

A barber shop at Mounds, with one employee.

A barber shop in Mound City, with one employee.

Mound City Shipyard, Mound City, approximately 35 employees.

A metal stamping company. We presently are developing a market
for this company. It will be in the Cairo area, will be approximately
40 jobs.

We’re working with a computer company for the Cairo area. It will
have 50 employees.

And a restaurant for Olive Branch.

And then we have a tire company and a paint company. Those two
were failures.

Of this total we have 21 prospects, seven with minorities, two were
failures, and 14 were other.

Mg. Smrre. What is the total number of jobs that you have created
in the area?

Mgr. Jonges. With the additions we in our last projection—May I1?

Mke. Griespy. Yes.
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MRr. Jones. I think in our last projection was 232. With the additions
it will probably project out about 310.

Mg. Smrra. I see. From what you have said, it appears that your
program has been relatively successful. To what would you attribute
the success compared to other Federal programs, federally supported -
programs, in this area ?

Mgr. Jongs. I think there are many areas. First of all, I think that we
work in an area where we are getting excellent cooperation.

For example, I'd like to pay tribute to some agencies that have given
us strong support. The Small Business Administration has been ex-
cellent in giving support to this area. In the 29 loans that we processed
with them over a period of a little over 2 years now—part of the time
before I was on the staff here—we have had one rejection. I think this
is a good track record.

The department of business and economic development in Spring-
field has given us excellent support both in their Springfield office and
in their Marion office, and we enjoy a good working relationship with
them.

The Illinois Industrial Development Authority, which has been a
funding arm, has been of assistance to us.

The Governor’s Office of Human Resources has been an excellent
resource to us, particularly in contact with other State or Federal
agencies where we needed some help, and we needed to get a little
extra contact in. They have been very, very effective.

And, of course, our own Agency, EDA, has been very cooperative
in our program.

‘We have also been able to build up some local strength. We feel that
we are getting good support from local banks now, cooperative efforts
in loan programs.

We carry on a program with the banks in that now they send pros-
pects to us to do the feasibility work for a business loan. We take some
workload off of them. And I think they are generating more loans be-
cause we are doing this type of activity.

The overall picture I think is encouraging because we have so many
tremendous resources to develop here. Qur transportation picture is
good. We are at the apex of the inland waterway system of the United
States. We have four major railroads serving the area. We have inter-
state transportation. We feel that all the ingredients are here for
success.

The primary thing now is to continue to increase the involvement of
people working together. This is the theme of our program—people
working together for better living.

Mg. Smrrm. I see. Mr. Grigsby, would you care to comment on this
question ?

Mr. Griesey. Well, I agree that I think our success has come from—
I think our board structure has a lot to do with this. Our board pres-
ently does not include any local power structures; no politics are in-
volved in our board at present. Unfortunately, they will be when we
become a five-county district, but right now it is not.
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We have gotten cooperation locally from a couple banks and then
from basically 140-member membership.

We worked extremely hard. To give an example, in our last quar-
terly progress report we reported that we had participated in some 153
face-to-face meetings in 3 months. Twenty of these were with indus-
trial prospects; 18 were with small business loan conferences, and
six speeches to service clubs and civic organizations.

' We usually are in the office 5 days a week from 8 o’clock to about 6
o’clock in the evening, and usually three to four nights a week we are
away from home either in the office or at meetings.

So it’s basically been hard work that has contributed to our success.

Mz. Jowzs. I'd like to add too our board of directors—and Richard
pointed that out—there’s been a dedication and commitment of this
board of directors. We have our program set up in 18 working com-
mittees, and each one of our board of directors is a chairman or a
co-chairman on a working committee, and then we try to involve our
140 membership on these committees.

A]l committees aren’t extremely active, but several of our commit-
tees are very, very active, and we are getting good input from our
people and getting our people involved.

Also this is a part of developing leadership in the area. Because one
of the problems of all rural depleted areas is depleted community lead-
ership. And we feel that this is one of the ways—involving people—
to rebuild leadership within the community.

Mgr. Sarrre. Mr. Jones, what kind of recommendations would you
make to Federal officials to strengthen the sort of economic develop-
mental efforts that you are making in-this area?

Mr. Jones. Well, I hate to harp on the one thing, but money in one
respect, in that we are tremendously understaffed with a tremendous
job ahead of us on a limited budget of $40,000 a year.

It seems to me sometimes perhaps even our priorities are just a little
wrong on the use of some money.

Now, I can show briefly here, for example, the $40,000 that was
invested last year in this program would represent a savings in wel-
fare cost of $1 million in this area. It would represent $57,000 in sales
tax, $37,000 in real property tax, $140,000 in increased Federal income
tax, $35,000 in increased State income tax from the personal income
developed out of the projects we have worked on.

We recognize the need for welfare in this area and health care and
all the other facets of services. But somewhere, somehow we have to
look at the priorities so that there will be money available to create
jobs so that instead of belng consumers they can be producers, to give
them the dlgnlty of earning a living.

And this is the goal of our program.

Now, we are having a little hangup at the present time, for example,
in our transition, in that we are funded under technical assistance.
EDA, when we become a planning and economic development dis-
trict—We would come under planning money in their department.
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They have no planning money. Yet they cannot use technical assist-
ance money for economic development planning.

Mr. SmiTH. I see.

Mr. Jones. So this thing is very nebulous on how we are going to
make this transition and keep our working activity. Yet—Well, some
way I think you have to bend this rule a little bit.

Mr. SmatH. Are other Federal Agencies attempting to assist you
in making this transition from a two-county to a five-county planning
agency ?

Mr. Jones. The department of local government affairs, office of
research and planning, which is funded through 701 HUD funding,
is involved with us in this program and incidentally I forgot to give
them credit for the efforts they have extended in behalf of this pro-
gram, because they have done an outstanding job.

We hope to—We feel that there are certain Agencies that should
be involved in the funding of this type of program because of its cre-
ative benefits—HEW, HUD, Labor, OEO, and EDA. We feel that
there could be a package.

Now, it is my understanding that the Organization of Regional
Councils has received a commitment out of Washington that they will
fund two Agencies such as ours per region on multiple-Agency fund-
ing. We are hoping that with the help of our two Senators and our
Congressmen to get some help to see if they won’t give us priority
consideration for multiple-agency funding to carry out a total-concept
program.

Mr. Smrra. Thank you.

Madam Chairman, I have no further questions.

CommissioNer FreemanN. Commissioner Mitchell ?

CommisstoNEr MrrcHELL. No questions.

Comumrsstoner FREEMAN. Mr. Buggs?

Mr. Buaes. Just one or two.

Mr. Jones, is this the only community you have looked at from an
economic development point of view?

MRr. Jones. In this region you mean?

Mr. Buces. No, anywhere.

Mr. Jongs. I spent 9 years with the Department working in com-
munities all over the State.

Mr. Buees. Would you consider this community in terms of the
potential for economic development good or bad?

Mr. JonEes. Good. Excellent.

Mgz. Buegs. Are there communities worse than this that are doing
a better job-than this?

Mz. JonEs. Yes, there are.

MRr. Bueas. Thank you.

CommissioNer Freeman. Thank you. You may be excused.

Mr. Jongs. Thank you very much.

Commisstoner Freeman., Mr, Powell, will you call our next and
final witness?
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force and supplemental to District 13A which is located just out-
side of Cairo. »

And T think the impact of the presence of the State police has been
felt. I think that it has moderated the conflict—let’s say the most ex-
treme expressions of the conflict in terms of violence—and it has had
an impact on public safety in the community.

Mg. PowerL. Mr. Wisner, in your efforts to find solutions to Cairo’s
problems, have you had the necessary cooperation and assistance from
local officials?

Mz. Wisner. Well, there have been suggestions made that haven’t
always been respected. I think maybe the question might be broadened
as to whether we have had the necessary cooperation from the com-
munity in general.

Mge. PoweLL. Yes. I was going to ask that next.

Mxz. WisNer. And to that I’d say that that’s been uneven. There
have been cases of cooperation and cases where there has not been
cooperation.

Mg. Powsrr. But the problems lie not merely with local officials
but other people in the community, in the black and white community ?
Would you say that?

Mg. Wisner. Well, the community is locked in an intense stalemate
that not only is a product of maybe more traditional historical forces
of economic decline and racial polarization but a very personal feud
between people who have lived in this community for the great part
of their life have very different perceptions of how it ought to pro-
ceed, know each other very well, and know how to offend each other
very well.

So I think things don’t often get beyond the level of, on the one
hand, the hurt and distrust of the black community and, on the other
hand, the pride and fear of the white community. And they are at each
other pretty good and know how to get at each other pretty good.

Mr. Powrrr. Have you received the necessary cooperation from
Federal officials?

MR. WisNEr. Well, this is—I have been listening to the recommenda-
tion question in a number of the sessions. I think that within the tech-
nical restrictions of the categorical programs what happens to the
regional offices in the manner in which their funding is always uncer-
tain because of budgetary changes at the Washington level—But over-
all the cooperation has been good.

You have to play this against a background of what we are able to
stimulate in terms of community cooperation, what the guidelines are
with regard to citizen participation, the funding cycles of the regional
offices, and other categorical programs.

One of the most severe problems that anybody has in dealing with
Federal agencies at the regional level is that they are always uncertain
of their funding levels. Congress is always very late in appropriating.
The continuing resolution problem is a very serious one with regard
to planning programs and tapping dollars.
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Some of the agencies very frequently have to go to Washington
every month to find out how much money they have for the balance
of the year. They can’t plan effectively, and it results in a crunch at the
end of the fiscal year sometimes when programs that were of sub-
stantial priority early in the year are funded or are not funded.

It’s not the most premeditated process, and I think they are at a
severe disadvantage. '

In that context I think they have tried to help, the State and the
community, in bringing programs to bear.

Mr. PowerL. What are the limits of State authority in the Gover-
nor’s office in dealing with the problems of local communities such
as Cairo?

Mg. Wisner. Well, there are problems with regard to local compe-
tence. The professionals are usually involved in professional activity
and can’t afford to split off a great deal of time for civic, governmental
activity. Mayor Walder——

Mkr. PoweLr. No, no. What are the limits of the State’s authority
and the Governor’s authority in dealing with the problems?

Mg. Wis~er. The formal limits ?

Mkr. PoweLr. Yes. The limits—formal, practical.

Mr. Wisxer. Well, the Governor is limited. He has State jurisdic-
tion. Local government has its own jurisdiction in multiple areas
which has been strengthened by the more recent Constitution and the
home rule provisions at least in larger communities.

There are areas where the Governor cannot intervene, does not have
discretion, does not have power to direct local officials.

Without a more specific question, the general problem is that there
is Jocal government in Illinois. There is county government in Illinois.

Mgr. Powery. Assuming then that it could be fairly said that there
has been a total breakdown of law enforcement in Cairo, would the
Governor have the authority under the State Constitution and State
law to move in and see to it that law enforcement were made adequate?

Mr. Wisner. The Governor, as I understand, can enforce the laws
of the State and localities all over the State of Illinois. Where the
problem comes in is whether there arises a question of dual jurisdic-
tion, dual police powers in any community. And I think that is the
situation in Cairo at this time.

It would be a different question if local law enforcement withdrew.
But as long as they remain in the field there is a problem as to dual
jurisdiction.

There is a problem the Governor also has with regard to the com-
mitment of his own resources of State police over the large State of
Illinois.

Mr. PoweLr. Mr. Wisner, since the testimony we have heard has
been to some extent critical of State officials, to what extent do you
think that criticism is warranted? There has been some testimony
which to some extent has been critical of State officials. Do you think
that criticism is warranted ?
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Mr. Wisner. I think State officials are human as everybody else is
human. One of the problems of Cairo is that the community doesn’t
allow any margin for error. Any mistake, any failing, any delay that
will be attributed to the normal processes that we all have is bad faith
or conspiracy on the part of the government. And I think that a lot
of these questions are misunderstood.

I don’t think the community fully understands the technicalities of
bringing some of these programs to bear. And it surfaces in criticism.

But what we found is that everybody wants the State government
to be their State government at the expense of somebody else to some
degree.

We are always put on the spot, either expressed or implied, as to
whose side we’re on down here and frankly we’re on the side of the
community and everybody’s side and the people’s side and have not
been telling everybody what they wanted to hear in the 8 years we have
been down here which I think results in some criticism of the State
effort.

Mr. PoweLr. Madam Chairman, I have no further questions.

CoMmissioNER FrEEMAN. Commissioner Mitchell?

CommissioNer MircHELL. Mr. Wisner, the testimony this morning
included a suggestion by a Federal official that an important grant
that presently makes health services possible here on a significant
scale may or is likely to or could easily terminate. And in that event
what would your office feel that it might do?

Me. Wisner. Well, we’d feel a substantial responsibility in that
case. We have two hea.lth professionals on our staff. One of them is
assigned to working on this problem with the Department of Health,
Education and Welfare and the Office of Economic Opportunity.

The Springfield grant he referred to I think was made by the Insti-
tute for Social Policy which was one of the few agencies in the State
that had some flexible health funding. We tapped them for approxi-
mately $100,000 last year for health program in the city of Chicago on
the south side.

We will proceed to assess what their capability is, but they are going
into a legislative session in a couple of weeks with a budget and I
think it depends a great deal on how the legislature treats them in
terms of their aggregate budget.

But we will be the advocate of the program. And if it can’t be done
through Federal funding we will be the advocate of the program at the
State level.

CoMMISSIONER. MrrcHELL. Mr. Wisner, in the work you do, do you—
let me put it another way. This State has boundaries, so a certain per-
centage of its population lives adjacent to other States where, in prac-
tical terms, certain types of interrelationships might.be much more
advantageous than those which have to be generated from State
capitols.

Is there an interstate relationship that grows out of the Governor’s
office? Do the Governors of the States adjoining Illinois work together
so that certain types of programs can cross State boundaries?
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Mr. Wisner. Well, they work—They do have common points of
meeting. There’s a National Governors’ Conference. There’s a Mid-
west Governors’ Conference. There are projects and occasions where
they will meet together.

Our agencies are aware of the personnel of the agencies of adjoin-
ing States because we have similar associations and common interests.
And we attempt to proceed where we can.

Now, there are some exceptions to this. There is a continuous prob-
lem running through the interstate relationship with regard to eco-
nomic development. We very jealously compete for industrial devel-
opment—to the point where there is occasionally friction developed
between State capitols and Governors on this point.

Illinois has multiple borders and is bordered by States that on oc-
casion can offer certain other advantages.

We are having quite a row with the State of Missouri right now over
the location of the second airport in the St. Louis Metropolitan Area,
and they are resisting it being placed south of East St. Louis on the
Illinois side of the river.

So that I think that the problems of the State generally do come
up in common meetings. We do work with State agencies of other
States. While there is comity, there also is a question of the sovereignty
and integrity of the State and their own interests being preserved.

ComissioNeEr MitcHELL. One characteristic one sees is that many
people come into the Cairo area from Kentucky, for example, and are
employed here, and I suppose in the international world you’d set up
a barrier against that so your local people would have the jobs instead
of the people from out of State. Are there inequities or inequalities
in State opportunities for people in these two adjoining States that
would draw people into Illinois?

Mr. Wisxer. Well, with Missouri and Kentucky being so close to
Cairo, there’s a regional interstate competitive aspect to employment.
We have thought about that, and it’s our feeling that there is also eco-
nomic development going on on the other side of these rivers, Cape
Girardeau area and in the Wickliffe and general Kentucky area, and
that it would not. be sound policy. We couldn’t assert that formally.

I mean there’s no way we could assert a barrier to that formally,
legally. But it would be bad policy to attempt to assert it as a practi-
cal matter and bear down on the employers because people from Il-
linois, from Alexander County, and other counties, might suffer with
retaliation, similar prohibitions, with regard to industry on the other
side.

And, very frankly, the industries in Cairo—Some have left. One
major one has left. We are concerned about putting them under too
much pressure that they become noncompetitive and not use that as an
excuse but that be the fact of life and dry up.

An industry like Burkart’s with a payroll of 150 people in Cairo
would be a severe blow if they were, as an example, ever to leave this
city.
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So that it’s a very tender situation that I don’t think lends itself to
governmental control. I think the prospects are for our improving
our economic development program and I think that there’s an agency
in the field with local competence now. Our State agency is assisting.

‘We need to do the manpower surveys. And I’'m going to look a little
more closely at it and I think that we should broaden that to maybe
what skills are needed in the other States across the rivers here so that
we might become a more effective supplier of manpower.

CommisstoNErR MiTcHELL. Suppose I lived in Paducah—and maybe
I just ought to know this but I don’t. Suppose I lived in Paducah and
I got a job in a Cairo business, and then I got unemployed. Who would
pay my unemployment insurance ?

Mz. Wisner. I think that would go back to the—That’s a complex
problem.

Commssioner MrrcueLL. Would the State of Illinois pay me?

Mr. WisnEr. There is a contribution from the employer, but I think
it would go back to your State of residence. I'm not perfectly clear
on that.

CommrssioNer MitoreLL. Well, it’s an interesting question.

Finally, just something you said and something I heard from Sister
Gladys Marie earlier about the fact that things are often better than

" they seem at these hearings. I think that’s true, because hearings tend
not to concentrate on what is at the foot of the Christmas tree but
what the problems are. We wouldn’t be here if there weren’t any prob-
lems, so we address ourselves to them.

But there is also a danger in saying, as I think I heard you say,
that life really continues here under normal circumstances and accept-
ing the normality of what we have heard here.

The normal circumstance here is that public housing is segregated.

The normal circumstance here is that if you’re black and you have
a toothache you have got a transportation problem as well as a
toothache.

And the normal circumstance here is that there are severe problems
of law enforcement, that the city government has no plan to deal with
many of the kinds of problems that surround this community.

So if life continues under normal circumstances, that’s not good.
That’s bad.

Mg. Wisner. I didn’t mean to give that impression, because I'm
certainly not that tolerant of a standard or normality that would
include those problems.

I think what I was saying is that there are these problems that exist,
but they are not always at the fever pitch.

I think we had some students here that do go to school and some
that are doing very well and moving on to higher education notwith-
standing all the problems.

And T’'m saying these problems do exist but within them there is
some community and personal development that I think are symbolized
best by these young people.
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We had a similar meeting with them in February of 1971, and I
think everybody was impressed by the depth of their understanding
and their independence of thinking at that time.

CommrsstoNer MiToHELL, Thank you.

CommissioNEr FrEeman. Mr. Buggs, do you have any questions?

Mgz. Bugas. No questions.

CommrssioNErR FreEEMan. Thank you. You may be excused.

Mg. WisNEr. Thank you.

CommissioNnEr FreEMAN. Just before we close, I have asked Mr.
Buggs to read an excerpt from a communication which we have re-
ceived during the time we have been here.

During these last 214 days the Commission has received a few
letters, and all of them will be made a part of the record.

(Whereupon, the documents referred to were marked Exhibit No.
23 and received in evidence.)

CommissioNER FreEmMaN. But I have asked him to read excerpts
from one of the letters because those excerpts appear to be of particu-
lar interest.

Mr. Buggs, will you read the excerpts?

Mgr. Buaas. Thank you, Madam Chairman.

Halfway down this letter it begins:

“T spend a lot of time on the street and I would like to relate some
of my experiences with the children of Cairo.”

I might say parenthetically that this is a white person writing.

“T live on the predominantly black side of town. One day a 10-year-
old boy asked : “You move here ?’

““Yes. Is that good or bad ¢’ she said.

“¢‘Grood. We need people in. Cairo.’

“This was a black child.

“Days later when asked how he knew we needed people, he said he
had heard it at home and in school.

“T learned upon questioning him that his mother is connected with
the library in the school system.

“Another incident with two black boys about 10 and 12. I was in a
supermarket in line and looked around to see if there was anything
wanted before I left. I did not notice that the woman in front of me
had moved forward and that a black boy had gotten between us. It
was only when I heard another boy say as he was pulling him out of
line: ‘That lady was here first.’

“In Cairo most people seem to say hello as they pass in the streets.
The black boys and glrls for the most part seem warm and friendly
with a kind of childish innocence as if they haven’t been disillusioned
yet. I won’t say much about the Camelot children. T haven’t had much
contact with them and I am sure they will survive either here or
elsewhere.

“One Sunday afternoon on the nicer side of town—nicer as far as
housing goes—I met a student from Bennett School who told me he
hopes to be the president of the Ford Motor Company some day. That
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was a white boy. What really worries me is the poor white child who
hasn’t been mentioned in these hearings. .

“The same day I saw the future Ford president I was walking near
some projects and saw two white girls about 11 years old who were un-
wrapping candy bars and throwing the paper on the ground. I asked
them why they were making their town ugly, and one replied : ‘Be-
cause I don’t like this town.’

“‘Why not?

“¢Ain’t nothing in it.’

“And they walked away.

“This is the kind of child I worry about because she doesn’t have the
association with Camelot children and she doesn’t have association
with black children either.

“White people are afraid to work with blacks for fear of retaliation
from other whites. I think this is the major source of difficulty in race
relations. How do I propose to overcome this difficulty ? I think the
best way to overcome the fear of associating with people is for author-
ity figures to set the example. If the authority figures in the country
and in the neighborhoods would set the example of associating with
people of different ethnic groups, the other people in the country
would have no difficulty in following.

“If the government would talk the white establishment in this town
into being helpful I really think I could talk the rest of the people into
cooperating. I think the black people are willing enough to cooperate—
and there are some very intelligent and helpful black women in this
area, business and professional types—but they need the whites to
work with them.

“T would love to work with them if I thought I could do it without
getting hurt by the whites. I realize I am a coward but then good guys
get assassinated.

“T think that if you can get the establishment to work for you and
with you, the others will follow, and especially if the newspaper will
cooperate and give Mrs. No Name some publicity because she’s work-
ing on the committee with Mrs. Prominent Black and Mrs. Well
Known White.”

ComissioNer Freeyan. This public hearing of the United States
Commission on Civil Rights on issues that concern Cairo, Illinois, has
now come to an end. During the past 214 days, the Commission has
heard testimony touching upon a multitude of problems and the
apparent lack of solutions.

In addition, the Commission has much useful data from its staff re-
searchers, who have spent many hours in the area interviewing citi-
zens, studying available information, and observing physical facilities.

Witnesses testifying at this hearing represented a cross-section of the
Cairo community, as well as local, State, and Federal organizations
and agencies.

The information gathered at this hearing will form the basic ele-
ment which we will use to examine and evaluate not only the prob-
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lems of Cairo, but possibly of cities throughout the Nation that are
also troubled by poverty, racial strife, and by apathy or lack of imagi-
nation on the part of local officials and who in some cases thwart the
efforts of State and Federal governments.

The problems of Cairo are also exacerbated by State and local gov-
ernmental agencies who are reluctant to use the authority at their com-
mand to compel adherence to civil rights laws.

During these past few days, the Commission has focused on the ad-
ministration of justice, education, housing, employment, health, and
economic development. In all of these areas we have seen the contrast
between what is and what might be.

We have seen men and women, black and white, deeply concerned
with the needs of this community, facing the frustration of dealing
with seemingly immobile bureaucracies on the one hand and racial
prejudice and poverty, as divisive factors, on the other.

This Commission held its first hearing in Montgomery, Alabama,
- in 1958. Since that time the Nation has made important advances in
guaranteeing equal rights for all citizens. Unfortunately, it would
appear that this progress has barely begun in Cairo. The contrast be-
tween progress and reaction is stark.

The public schools in Cairo have integrated, but a new private school
was created which to this day remains all-white although its officials
declare that blacks are not excluded.

A nonprofit housing corporation and a government-sponsored clinic
have biracial boards, yet municipal commissions and public bodies re-
main all-white.

The 214 days of the hearing have revealed some disturbing facts
about the area. This city has lost more than half of its people in the
past few years, especially young people. )

We have heard testimony from some young people in Cairo, both
black and white, who appear willing to accept each other as indi-
viduals, regardless of race, and say they are attempting to break down
ancient hatreds. They also indicate that they would stay here if there
was opportunity and a sense of growth. Perhaps it is to them that
we must look for guidance. A

Many of the people that remain are enmeshed in a familiar pattern
of need: need for adequate employment, need for decent nonsegre-
gated housing, need for effective education and, above all, need for
hope in a climate of pervasive despair.

At least one-third of the population in Cairo receives public as-
sistance, an ominous commentary on this community’s potential for
survival. High school students leave Cairo after graduation, seeking
jobs and a harmony in life that they cannot find here.
~ Witnesses have stated that the Cairo School System, because of its
deep financial difficulties, is unable to provide an adequate education
for its students. A major factor contributing to this difficulty is the
creation of the Camelot private school which has had the effect of de-
creasing State aid to the city schools.
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Moreover, State and Federal agencies, although interested and in
some cases willing to provide aid, have thus far not demonstrated the
capacity for implementing imaginative programs which would pro-
vide a decent educational opportunity for the children of Cairo.

In the field of law enforcement, the Commission heard sharply
contrasting testimony, underscoring the degree to which there has
been a lack of communication and understanding in this city. Cairo
has too long been a community where guns and violence are substituted
for reason and cooperation.

The police department seems to have become an instrument of con-
trol in the hands of one segment of the community, rather than an
agency responsible for the maintenance of peace. Thus, the police ap-
pear to have exacerbated tensions rather than providing an atmosphere
of calm which will allow Cairo to move toward solutions for some
of its deeper problems.

One-half of the people in this city live in substandard housing, yet a
biracial, nonprofit corporation has been thwarted in its efforts to
provide low- and moderate-income housing by a city government ap-
parently reluctant to engage in biracial efforts and accept federally
supported housing projects.

Most troubling to this Subcommittee is the information we have
obtained concerning public housing. Such housing comprises nearly
15 percent of the total housing stock in Cairo, and it is almost totally
segregated. This is known to the responsible Federal officials to be
a clear violation of their guidelines.

Additionally, the county housing authority’s executive director
states that he will not integrate public housing at this time because he
fears the effects of racial hostility, not realizing that the segregation
he enforces contributes to violence.

There is a shortage of health care programs in Cairo. The possi-
bility that the community outpatlent clinic may not be funded in the
future places the black community in danger of having grossly in-
adequate health care.

We have also heard testimony that white dentists in Cairo will not
treat black patients and that there is only one nonresident dentist who
will provide dental services half a day a week to black patients.

Unemployment and underemployment for both black and white
citizens of Cairo is a crucial matter. Blacks, however, have traditionally
been excluded from employment in a variety of local governmental
agencies, Where they are employed, they appear to be confined to the
lowest job levels.

Testimony has been heard on the employment pattern of the largest
private employer in Cairo, indicating that although blacks have not
been denied initial employment opportunities, they generally have not
been promoted into the supervisory and managerial ranks. This ap-
pears to be a communitywide pattern.

The information obtained here will be the ba51s, for our communica-
tions to concerned Federal and State agencies. We will ask these
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agencies to take remedial actions commensurate with their full au-
thority, and to continue to offer resources to Cairo which in the past
have been refused by local officials.

As we close, I would like to restate that witnesses at Commission
hearings are protected by the provisions of Title 18 of the United
States Code, section 1505, which makes it a crime to threaten, intimi-
date, or injure witnesses on account of their attendance at Government
proceedings.

‘We advise all persons who have testified at the hearing, particularly
students and other citizens of Cairo, to notify the Commission im-
mediately should they believe themselves to be subject to any form
of harassment or intimidation because of their testimony.

I specifically wish to thank the United States Marshals, who have
provided the Commission and others with excellent security through-
out this hearing.

Finally, I would like to thank the people of Cairo, Alexander
County, and the State of Illinois for their interest and courtesy.

Ladies and gentlemen, this public hearing of the United States
Commission on Civil Rights is closed.

(Whereupon, at 12:17 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.)
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Eaxhibit No. 1

FEDERAL REGISTER, VOL. 37, NO. 35-—<SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 19, 1972 -

GGMMISSIUN ON CIVIL RIGHTS
: ILLINOIS. - ‘ :

~ Notice of Hearmg B _ :

Notlce is hereby given, pursua.nt to the | ,
- ; - ‘provisions - of -the -Civil Rights Act of -
71957,- 71 Stat. 634, as amended, that a
" public hearing of the U.S. Commission .
' “'ont Civil Rights will commence on March -
. 23,1972, and that an executive session, if
-appropriate, will be convened 'on March
- 28, 1972, to be held at the U.S. District-
Court, US. Post Office and Courthouse, L
- 1500 Washington-Avenue, Cairo, IL. The
" purpose of the hearing is to collect in- :-
formation concerning legal developments -
- constituting a denial of equal protection )
. of the laws.under the Constitution be- -
cause of race, color, religion, or national -
. origin and in the administration of jus- °
. tice-which afiect the employment oppor-
. tunities, housing opportunities, educa- .
" tional opportunities, or economie security -
;" of persons residing in the city of Cairo,
.m and in the State of Ilinois; to ap-
'v praise the laws and policies of the Fed-"
eral Government with respect fo demals .

: 01'- equ'al~ protectron' of the Yaws trider’ _the-
Constitution because of race, color, re-
~---ligion, or national origin as these affect
* the employment opportunities, housing ~
- opportunities, educational opportunities,
-or economic security of persons in the
above areas, aud to disseminate infor- .
mation with respect to denials of equal
protection of the laws, in the city of
Cairo, Alexander County and the State
or Illinois because.of race, color, religion, .
or riational origin in the fields of employ-_
ment housing, education, and in the ade-.
. minlstration of Justlce R !

Dated at New York N.Y., Februa.ry 14
1972,

Tm:onons M Hssmmcq CS C
Chazrman.

[FR Doc T72-2673° F].led. 2-18-72;8:51 un]
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Bahibit No. 2

SUMMARY

The research done by staff of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights into
demographic and other characteristics of Cairo and Ale#ander County indigates
that the area is one of the most economically deﬁressed in the State of Illinois.
It has widespread and sérious problems in the areas of education, housing,
employment, poverty, and race,relations.

In 1970, Alexander County had a total population of about 12,000, slightly
more than half of which reside in the City of Cairo, the cqunty seat.

Both Cairo ana the county as a whole have lost almost helf their popula-.
tion in the last 2 decades; Cairo has haq a total_populatiog>depline of about
48 percent since 1950; the entire county has lost nearly 40 percent of its pop-
ulation, Since_l960, Cairo's population has decreased by more than 3,000
persons.

The black population in Cairo numbers approximately 2,350, or 37.5 percent.
Blacks constitute about 30 percent of the total county population, the majority
(nearly'70 percent) residing in Cairo. The proportion of blacks to the total
population has remained fairly constant over the past 2 decades.

Although poverty is a serious problem throughout the area,.blacks are in
a much worse situation than whites. The median county income for white families
1s-about $6,400; for black families, only $2,800. Over half have incomes less
than the Federal poverty leﬁel, and about one-third have incomes of less than
$2,000. About 30 percent of the county population receives some sort of public
assistance. It is also eséimated that over one-third of the population of
Cairo receives public assis;anqe. The proportion of blacks receiving such

assistance is more than twice that of whiteé.
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Bzhibit No. 2—Continued

The average value for a house in Alexander County is less than $7,000.
Cairo ranks second in the State among eomparable cities in.its proportion of
. gsubstandard. housing. Houeing owned and.occupied by blacks has.é mediansvalue
of only $5,000, There is some public housing in the county, but it is almost
completely segregated. There is a great neeéd for new housing- for.low- and
moderate~income families, particularly for blacks..
The unemployment rate for the county in extremely high, over 9 percent.
'For.white nales it is 6.5 percent, but for black males it is mere than twice
° that — }6.2 percent. Jobs are scarce, and competition is strong. The city
and county governments employ few blacks, almost none in higher echelon jobs.
Local boards and commissions have almoet exclusively white memberships. The
majority of black males are .employed in blue-collar jobs (over 60 percent),
compared to 45 percent of white males. More tham twice as many white men
hold managerial jobs than do black men.

The prospects for economic development depend on the attraction of new
commerce and industry from other areas, as well as the expansion of existing
business and industry. Some efforts are beginnihg to be made by a regional
development corporation largely funded by the Federal government. .

Underlying all of Cairo's problems are extensive discrimination and con-
stant racial tension. The white and black cémnunities,_increasing;y polarized
ovei the past 5 years, usuéily do not weik.together to selve_prnblems. Black
demands for equality of opbortunity have been met with ineense oppositioe
and occasional violence'from the white power structure. The result has been’

increased militancy on both sides.

495-091 O - 74 - 22
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Ezhibit No. 2—Continued

INTRODUCTION

Alexander County is one of the smallest of the 100 counties in Illinois,
with a land area of approximately 224 square miles. It is the most southern
county in the State, bordered on the west and south by the Mississippi River,
and on the east by the Ohio and Cache Rivers. A rural county, it is primarily
farmland (over 60 percent). There are three municipalities, but more than
half the county population lives in its largest city, Cairo.

Also the county seat, Cairo is located on a narrow peninsula where the
Mississippi and Ohio Rivers converge at the southern tip of Alexander County.
Its land is protected by a multi-million dollar levee system. Missouri and

Kentucky are across the rivers.
POPULATION

Cairo. The 1970 Census shows the total population of Cairo to be
6,277.%/ The city has lost nearly half of its 1950 population of 12,123, a
total decline of 48 percent over the last 20 years.g! Between 1950 and 1960,
the population dropped‘to 9,348, a loss of 22.9 percent.zl During the 1960's,
the overall population 1055 accelerated, with a further decline of 32.9 percent.

The black population of Cairo in 1970 was 2,351, 37.5 percent of the

total.é/ During the 1950's it declined 19.9 percent from a figure of 4,383.2/

1/ U.S. Census of Population: 1970. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
Part 15, Illinois. Table 31,

2/ U.S. Census of Population: 1950. Vol. II,Characteristics of the Population.
Part 13, Illinois. Table 34.

3/ U.S. Census of Population: 1960. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
Part 15, Illinois. Table 22.

4/ Supra note 1.

5/ Supra note 2.
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Since 1960, the loss has been even greater, declining 33 percent from 3,511.6/
The black population has remained a fairly constant proportion of the total
population, however, due to a similar decline in the white population. In 1950,
the black population constituted.36.2 percent of the total and 37.6 percent in
1960. During the 1950's, the white population declined by 24.6 percent. During
the 1960's,. it dropped 32.9 percent. (See Table I).

Alexander County. The total population of the county iﬁ 1970 was
12,015, over half of which was concentrated in the Fity of Cairo (52.2 percent).7/
There has been a 39.5 percent population lqss for the whole county since 1950,
slightly less than that of Cairo. The county population dropped during the
1950's by 20.9 percent, from 20,316 to 16,061. From 1960 to 1970, it declined
25.2 percent.8/

In 1970, the black population in the county was 3,375, 28.1 percent of
the total.9/ The majority of the black population (69.7 percent) resides in
Cairo. The decline of the black population in Alexander County as a whole
between 1950 and 1970 has been greater than in the white population. The former
droppéd 17.5 percent during the 1950's, and 36.3 percent between 1960 and 1970.10/
The white population declined by 22.6 percent between 1950 and 1960, and by only

20 percent between 1960 and 1970. (See Table II).

6/ Supra note
7/ Supra note

3

1, Table 34.
8/ Supra note 2

1

2

t]

, Table 42 and Supra note 3, Table 28,
, Table 34.

, Table 42 and Supra note 3, Table 28.

9/ Supra note
10/ Supra note
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INCOME LEVELS

The median income for families in Alexander County in 1969 was $5,471,11/
compared with $3,146 in 1959.12/ 970 families, or 31.2 percent of all families
in the county, have incomes of less than $3,000.13/ This proportion declined
from 47.9 percent in 1960.14/

The comparative differences in median income between black families and
white families in Alexander County are substantial. In 1969, white families
h;d a median income of $6,428; for black families it was $2,809, only 43.6
percent of the white average.l5/ Since 1959, the median income for black
families had grown by nearly $1,200, but it is only a slightly larger propor-
tion of white median in;ome (in 1959, it was 42.5 percent).l6/

In 1959, more than three out of ‘four minority families had incomes of
less than $3,000, and more than 60 percent had incomes of less than $2,000.

This was more than twice the proportion of white families who had incomes of
less than $3,000 (36.3 percent). Fewer than one-fourth of the white families
had incomes of less than $2,000.17/ (See Table III).

By 1969, the percentage of black families with incomes of less than

$3,000 had dropped to just over 50 percent. The percentage of those with in-

comes of less than $2,000 had fallen approximately one-third. The percentage

11/ U.S. Census of Population: 1970. Vol. I. General Social and Economic
Characteristiecs. Part 15, Illinois. Table 124. (Statistics given were ob-
tained in advance of publication of this source.)

12/ U.S. Census of Population: 1960. Supra note 3, Table 86.

13/ Supra note 11.

14/ Supra note 3.

15/ Supra note 11, Tables 124 and 128.

16/ Supra note 3, Table 88.

17/ Supra note 3, Tables 86 and 88.
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of white families in the county with incomes less than $3,000 was just under
one~fourth, and below $2,000 was approximately 15 percent.18/

For families in Cairo, the median incomes in 1969 was about 16 percent
higher than for families in the county as a whole who averaged $6,512, Ap-
proximately 27.4 percént of the families in Cairo, however, had incomes of less
than $3,000. 30.1 percent ha& incomes below the Federal poverty level.l9/
Research done by a local organization showed that, among cities in the State
with populations of 5,000 to 10,000, Cairo ranks first in the number of

families whose incomes are less than the national minimum subsistence level.20/

18/ Supra note 11, Tables 124 and 128.

19/ Supra note 11, Table 42.

20/ Research done by staff members of the Shawnee Development Corporation,
Karnak, Illinois.
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WELFARE

As of February 1972, 3,315 individuals in Alexander County, nearly 30

percent of the total population, were receiving some form of ‘public assistance.2l/

22/
TABLE A

Public Assistance Recipients in Alexander County, by Race:*

Category White Nonwhite
0ld Age Assistance 87 : 142
Aid to the Blind . 2 15
Disability 86 148
Aid for Dependent Children 430 1,446
Medical Assistance (totals) 286 _ 292
Totals 891 2,043 -

General Assistance (not broken down by race): 381

*Nonwhite proportion of recipients for each category is from June 1970, updated
to February 1972, and translated into figures.

According to 1970 Census data, in 1969 322 families, 10.3 percent of all
families in the county, received at least part of their income from public
assistance. The average amount received py each family was $1,266 per year. Ia
1969, 210 black families, 29 percent of the total in the county, received some

or all of their income from public assistance.23/ Research dome by a local

21/ Telephone interview: Mr. Keil, State of Illinois, Department of Public
Assistance, Division of Resources and Statistics. March 16, 1972.

22/ Id.

23/ Supra note 11, Tables 124 and 128.
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organization showed that Alexander County is second among Illinois counties in
the percentage of its population receiving some form of public assistance.géj

It is estimated that approximately 66 pereent of public assistance recip-
ients in the county live within the city limits of Cairo. This would indicate
that nearly 2,200 individuals, or over one-third of Cairo's population, receive

public assistance.25/

24/ Supra note 20.
25/ Telephone interview: Mr. Tommy Smith, Alexander County Public Aid Office.
March 1972,
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GOVERNMENT

Cairo. The City of Cairo is governed by a mayor and four commissioners
who compose the city council. All are elected at large for 4-year terms. Each
commissioner has particular functions: accounts and finances includes the
comptroller's office and the city clerk; public health and safety controls the
fire department; the police department is a part of public property; and streets
and improvements covers such offices as city engineer, city superintendent,
garbage, and streets.

The city government had 64 employees as of January 1972, 14 of whom were
black. There were seven female employees, all white. With the exception of one
black employee, .administrative assistant to the chief of police, the remaining
black city employees had lower echelon jobs, primarily in the areas of garbage
collection and street maintenance. There were no other blacks in the police
department, nor were there any black firemen.26/

Alexander County. The government of Alexander County is located in Cairo,
the county seat. There are three members of the county board of supervisors,
elected at large for 3-year terms. Other elected offices include those of
treasurer, county and circuit clerk, sheriff, State's attorney, school super-
intendent, and circuit judge. There has never been a black official elected
for Alexander County.

The county government employs 44 persons, seven of whom are black. These
include three in the sheriff's office: a deputy, a jailer, and a cook; two in
the department of general assistance; and one each in the treasurer's office

and the highway department.

26/ City of Cajro: Employee Census, January 20, 1972.
27/ staff interview with J. Reid Abercrombie, Alexander County Clerk, January
1972.
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10
EDUCATION

The Cairo school district, encompassing the City of Cairo and the two
smaller towns of Cache and Miller City, serves most of Alexander County.
(Alexander County contains one other small school district.) The school board
has five members elected at large. At the present time, one of these members
is black. There is, additionally, a county school superintendent who is also
elected at large. \

There are four schools in the system, serving kindergarten through grades
3, grades 4 through 6, grades 7 through 9, and grades 10 through 12. The two
elementary schools were constructed in 1966 when the Federal Government found
Cairo's schools in violation of Title VI of the 1964 Civil Rights Act. The
resulting desegregation plan called for the closing of one high school and six
elementary schools, and the construction of two new schools, consolidating
the students and eliminafing substandard structures (one of the former schools
was built in 1867, another in 1888).28/

The total enrollment for the 1971-1972 school year is 1,335 students;29/

a loss of 36 percent over the past 5 years. This decline has, in part, been due
to the loss of population in Cairo and the surrounding area. St Joseph's Catholic
School, a private school, has 170 students. Approximately 50 students are trans-—
ported to private schools in Kentucky.3l/ In addition, an all-white private

school, Camelot, was created in 1969. This school had an original enrollment

28/ Internal Memorandum, Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Back-
ground for Discussion of Cairo, Illinois”, (undated), p. 3.

29/ Telephone interview with Mr. Gene Lemay, Illinois Department of Public
Instruction, March 15, 1972.

30/ Supra note 28, Table, p. 3.

31/ Cairo Project Title VI-A, ESEA, prepared by Cairo School District, (undated),
p. 1.
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11

of approximately 300 students, and a current enrollment estimated at 255.32/
Although Camelot was esFablished as a segregated school, in 1970 it was granted
tax-exempt status by the Internal Revgnue Service.

The public school system now has 70.9 percent minority enrollment, pre-
dominantly black. The faculty, including certified and uncertified personnel,
1s composed of 75 whites, 58 blacks, and one Oriental,33/

The problems of the schools in Cairo, however, are also related to social
and economic influences within the district. Textbooks are often out of date.
There is a lack of "multi-ethnic" materials that are essential in a predominantly
black district such as Cairo. In addition, the yield of local taxes from the
current tax base, together with State equalization aid, is inadequate to finance
an improved education program. The community has not voted any tax rate in-
creases for the school system in over 9 years.34/ The district does receive
Federal funds from the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare under
Title I of the 1965 Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA)., For the
1971 fiscal year, it received $309,914 in aid for educationally deprived
children.35/ /

Educational attaihment for the population of Alexander County is low,
particularly for blacks. The median number of school years completed by all
males in 1970 was 9; by females, 9.4 years. Black males had completed an

average of only 6.7 years, and black females, 7.9 years.36/

32/ Id. and Supra-note 28.

33/ Supra note 29.

34/ Supra note 31.

35/ Office of Economic Opportunity: Federal Outlays in Illinois, Fiscal Year
1971. County Summaries by Federal Agency Operations ~- Alexander County, p. 2.
36/ Supra note 1, Tables 120 and 125,
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HOUSING

Housing Activity. The total number of housing units in Alexander County
in 1970 was 4,874, of which 2,750 (56 percent) were located in the City of Cairo.
There were 4,348 occupied units in the county, 89 percent of the total; 2,436
of these (56 percent) were in Cairo.37/

Between 1950 and 1970, the county lost 1,840 dwelling units, 80 percent
of which were in Cairo.38/ Over the past decade, however, only 11 private single-
family units have been constructed in the city,39/ and 130 units of public
housing, primarily for the elderly.40/ In 1971, a housing development corpor-
ation created by a black organization, the United Front of Cairo, and initially
funded by the Department of Housing and UrbanADevelopment, planned construction
of over 80 subsidized single-family homes. In April 1971, however, the city
council voted against selling 84 city-owned vacant lots to the HDC and stopped
the plans.4l/ In addition, the Illinois Housing Development Authority has ear-
markéd $290,000 for Cairo to assist construction of subsidized low- and moderate-—
income rental housing. Nothing has been finalized, however, because of local
controversy over development of an acceptable sponsor corporation.

In 1970, 49.7 percent of the total units in use in Cairo were occupied
by owners.43/ This is proportionately low compared to the State owner-

occupancy rate of 59.4 percent. Also, owner-occupied units outside Standard

37/ U.S. Census of Housing: 1970. HC(1)-A 15, General Housing Characteristics,
Illinois. Tables 23 and 29.

38/ U.S. Census of Housing: 1950. Vol. I, General Characteristics, Part 3,
Tdaho-Massachusetts, Tables 17 and 26.

39/ 1Internal Memorandum, United Cairo Community Non-Profit Housing Corporation,
February 3, 1972, p. 2.

40/ Low-Rent Project Directory, June 30, 1971. Department of Housing and Urban
Development, Housing Production and Mortgage Credit-FHA. Unedited computer
printouts.

41/ Supra note 39,

42/ Supra note 28, p. 9.

43/ Supra note 37, Table 23.
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Metropolitan Statistical Areas (SMSA's) in Illinois comprise 71.9 percent of
all occupied units, with the proportion in Illinois rural areas an even higher
75.5 percent.44/ TFor Alexander County, the percentage of owner-occupied units
is somewhat higher, 60.6 percent.45/ Owner-occupancy has grown in Cairo since
1950 from 38.1 percent, and since 1960 from 46.1 percent. The actual number of
units which are owner-occupied has, however, fallen by over 20 percent in the
past 20 years, from 1,537 to 1,211 units. - There has been an even larger decrease
in the number of rental units since 1950, from 2,500 such units to 1,225 in
1970, a loss of more than 50 percent.46/ (See Tables IV and V).

The median value of owner-occupied units in Cairo in 1970 was $6,600,
compared to $5,600 in 1960. In Alexander County, the median value is only
$6,000.47/ These values are low compared to similar areas in the State. They
are also far lower than the median value of owner-occupied housing for Illinois
as a whole ($19,800), and for owner-occupied housing that is located outside
SMSA's ($11,800).48/

In addition, Cairo has a large number of housing units which are in
poor condition. According to research dome in Cairo recently, the city ranks
second out of all comparable cities in Illinois in the percentage of sub-
standard housing.49/ A detailed physical survey undertaken in 1969 showed that
over 1,600 residential units were either deteriorating or dilapidated.50/ The

1970 Census stated that 353 units lacked some or all plumbing.51/ Since 1966,

44/ Supra note 37, Table 2.

45/ Supra note 37, Table 29.

46/ Supra note 38, Table 17. Also U.S. Census of Housing: 1960. Final Report
HC (1)~15, States and Small Areas, Illinois. Table 25.

47/ Supra note 37 and Supra note 46.

48/ Supra note 37, Table 4,

49/ Supra note 20.

50/ Supra note 39.

51/ Supra note 37, Table 23,
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a "blight gommittee", established by the city council and the Cairo Chamber

of Commerce, has been responsible for tearing.down more than 350 dilapidated
units.52/ Census data for 1970 for Alexander County indicates that 1,026 umits,
or over 20 percent of the county total, lack some or all plumbing.53/

Minority Housing. 1In 1970,\844 housing units in Cairo were occupied by
minority households* (34.6 percent of all occupied units). In Alexander County,
1,172 units, or 26.9 percent, were occupied by minorities. Owner-occupancy
among minority households is far lower than among white households. Only 31.5
percent of minority households in Cairo own the units which they occupy, com-
pared to 59.3 percent for whites.54/

The quality of housing units occupied by blacks is lower than that for
housing in general in Cairo. The median value for units owned and occupied by
blacks was less than $5,000 in 1970, compared to a median value of $6,600 for
all owner-occupied housing in Cairo.55/ The same is true for Alexander County.56/
In addition, blacks occupy about 70 percent of the 353 housing units in Cairo
which lack some orf all plumbing.57/

Public Housing. The Alexander County Housing Authority plans, constructs,
and operates low-rent public housing in the county. There are eight county
public housing projects, all of which are located in Cairo. These contain
526 units, 482 of which were occupied in June 1971, including two large regular

projects and six projects for the elderly. The projects make up 12.1 percent

% Blacks account for over 90 percent of minorities, or nonwhites, in both
Cairo and Alexander County.

52/ Supra note 39.
53/ Supra note 37, Table 29.
54/ Supra note 37.
55/ Supra note 37, Table 26.
56/ Supra note 37, Table 30.
57/ Supra note 37, Table 26.
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of all occupied units in Alexander County, and provide housing for 4.4 percent

of its population. Except for one integrated project for the elderly, the

Riverview built in 1968, all public housing in Cairo is operated on a segregated

basis.58/
TABLE B

Type and Racial Composition of Public Housing in Alexander County

NAME REGULAR OR ELDERLY FAMILY TOTAL UNITS* RACE OF OCCUPANTS
WHITE BLACK

Elmwood Place o Regular 159 159 0
Pyramid Court Regular 237 1] 237
Greaney Gardens Elderly 10 10 0
Moreland Manor Elderly 7 7 Q
Johnson Terrace Elderly 17 17 0
Butler Homes Elderly 16 0 14
The Riverview Elderly 70 57 11
Sunset Terrace Elderly 10 8 0

Source: Low-Rent Project Directory, June 30, 1971, Department of Housing
and Urban Development, Housing Production and Mortgage Credit-FHA,
Unedited computer print-outs,

*Discrepancy in total figures indicates unoccupied units.

58/ Supra note 40.
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FEDERAL 'FUNDING

Alexander County received $22,640,801 in Federal funds during 1971.
Nearly half of these funds, $10,754,7ld, came from the Department of Transpor-
tation for Highway Planning and Construction. Other Agencies with large out-
lays in the county are the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW),
the Department of Defense (DOD), and the Department of Agriculture.

As an economically depresséd area, in 1971 the county received approxi-
mately $170,000 from the Department of Agriculture in milk and food service
programs for childrenand in food stamps. HEW funded over $4.2 million in pro-
grams for the aging, including welfare and Social Security; Additionally, it
spent $1 million for other welfare programs, over $1 million for various health
programs, and approximately $300,000 in aid for educationally deprived children.59/
(See Table B).

The Office of Economic Opportunity (OEO) also funds programs operating in
Alexander County, one of five counties covered by the Shawnee Development Cor-
poration in Karnak, Illinois. This corporation has a neighborhood center in
each county, operating programs which include "Manpower”, "Headstart', growth
development programs, and emergency food and medical services. The funding
for the entire five-county program is estimated to be $190,000 per year, with
approximately $38,000 going to Alexander County. "In addition, a health and
family services program at St. Mary Hospital in Cairo receives approximately

$115,000 per year from OEOQ.60/

59/ Supra note 35.
60/ Telephone interview: Mr. Daniel Larson, Office of Economic Opportunity,
Field Office, Chicago, Illinois. March 16, 1972.
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TABLE C

Federal Outlays by Agency in Alexander County, Illinois: Fiscal Year 1971

Agency Agency Total-Federal Funds
Department of Agriculture $ 1,017,867

Influence of Federal Activities® (3,090,150)
Department of Commerce 21,541
Department of Defense 1,231,000
Department of Health, Education and Welfare 7,169,825
Department of Housing and Urban Development

Influence of Federal Activities* (20,000)
Department of Labor 148,088
Post Office Department 563,141
Department of Transportation 10,829,440
Treasury Department 692,308
Civil Service Commission 107,825
General Services Administration 6,430
Railroad Retirement Board 499,224
Selective Service System 7,711
Small Business Administration

Influence of Federal Activities (592,430)
Tennessee Valley Authority 2,739
Veterans Administration 343,662

Total County

$ 22,640,801

*Consists primarily of direct food distribution programs and insurance

for mortgage or property improvement loans,

Source:

Office of Economic Opportunity -- Federal Outlays in Illinois:

Fiscal year 1971.

County Summaries by Federal Agency Operations:

Alexander County, at 2,
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EMPLOYMENT

The Labor Force. The 1970 Census reported that there were 3,800 persons
employed in Alexander County. 657 of these, or 17.3 percent, were black. The
total number of persons unemployed in the county was 344, or 8.3 percent of the
civilian labor force. The proportion of whites who were unemﬁloyed was 6.5
percent, while black unemployment was more than twice that, 16.2 percent,61/
According to the bureau of employment security in Cairo, at the end of 1970
the overall unemployment rate for a two-county area (Alexander and Pulaski)
was as high as 10.1 percent. By December 1971 it had dropped to 9.4 percent,
still higher than the census figure.62/

Occupation. While 35.5 percent of the white male labor force hold white—
collar jobs, only 10.5 percent of the black men do. In white-collar occupations,
more than twice as many white men as black hold jobs as managers or officials,
Over 60 percent of black men, however, hold blue~collar jobs, compared to about
45 percent of white men. Over 20 percent of black men are laborers, compared
to a white figure of 7 percent. Also, about 30 percent of the black men and
nearly 50 percent of the black women are service workers, while fewer than 20
percent of white men and about one~third of white women are.63/

Industry. The number of persons employed in various industries in Alex-
ander County has fallen by one-quarter since 1960, from almost 4,800 persoms to
3,800. According to 1970 Census figures, most industries were employing fewer
individuals, including agriculture, forestry and fisheries, public utilities,

retail and wholesale trades, small businesses, and personal services.

61/ Supra note 11, Tables 121 and 126.
62/ Cairo Evening Citizen, "Unemployment Rate Decreases". March 2, 1972, p. 1.
63/ Supra note 11, Tables 122 and 127.

495-091 O - 74 - 23
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Manufacturing and constiuccion_employment also declined, but not as greatly.64/
There are 35 to 40 non-retail employers in Cairo. In 1963 there were 36 whole-
sale retail establishments.éi/

Blacks are employed in higher percentages than whites in manufacturing,

personal and related services. Whites, however, are employed more in retail

and wholesale trades.66/

64/ Supra note 11, Table 123,
65/ 'Supra note 28.
66/ Supra note 11, Table 127,
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ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

AlthouéhAtﬁe City of Cairo is the.principal population cepter}in'the
most southern region of Illinois, and despite its advgntageous commercial and
industrial location, it has been facedléith‘steady economic decline over the
pasf 2 d;cades;>>Loss of jobs aga a léck of new job opportunities have resulted
in population loss and a high proportion of low-income féﬁilies. Thé Départment
of Labor, Manpower Administration, classifies Cairo as an area of "persistent"
unemployment. 67/

In 1969, the Illinois Department of Business and Economic Development
undertook a comprehensive economic and human resource study of the two southern
Illinois counties, Alexander and Pulaski. It sought to determine criteria and
a program to provide impetus and direction which could affect economic growth,
decrease unemployment and underemployment, and relieve the racial tensions
that confront the area. The findings of the study resulted in an application
to the Economic Development Adminisgration, U.S. Department of Commerce, for a
technical assistance grant to fund a professional staff responsible for pro-
viding direction in the development of an economic and industrial program for
the area.68/

AThe'organization created to carry out this program was the Pulaski-
Alexander Development Corporation (PADCO). Specifically, its goals are "to
attract new industry, develop home-grown industry, assist in the development

of commercial and minority enterprise, and assist in the expansion and growth

67/ U.S. Department of Labor —- Manpower Administration: Area Trends in Employ-
ment and Unemployment. January 1972, p. 9.

68/ PADCO ~- Profiles in Progress: Total Concept Economic and Industrial
ngelopment Action Program. Final Report: June 1, 1970 to June 1, 1971.
(October 4, 1971), p. 1.
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of all small business concerns." In addition, it assists in manpower vocational
education program development. It had a biracial board of 22 members, and a
total membership of 140 persons as of October 1971.69/

The staff of PADCO began full-time work early in 1970. Between then and
June 1971 some 25 new industrial projects were considered and approached, and
14 more were "active prospects". The Illinois State Department of Business
and Economic Development worked .with PADCO primarily in referring possible
industrial prospects to the organization. As of June 1971, nine of the 25
prospects had been funded or were awaiting fund approval from the Small
Business Administration.70/ PADCO projects that 232 jobs will initially
result from these prospects, along with a total capital investment of over
$3 million. Within 3 years it projects nearly 600 additional jobs.7l/ 1In
addition, PADCO has been assisting in the development of local minority in-

dustry and small business in general, as well as tourism.72/

69/ 1d., p. 3.
70/ Id., pp. 29-42.

71/ 1d., Exhibit A-4, p. 78,
72/ 1d., pp. 42-59.
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APPENDIX A
White and Negro Populations in Cairo, Illinois:
1950, 1960 and 1970.
Whité and Negro Populations of Alexander County:
1950, 1960 and 1970,
Family Income by Race, Alexander County: 1959 and
1969,
Tenure of Occupied Housing Units by Race: Cairo:
1950, 1960 and 1970. !
Tenure of Occupied Housing Units by Race: Alexaunder
County: 1950, 1960 and 1970,
Employment, by Color and Sex: Alexander County:
1960 and 1970.
Occupational Grouping of Employed, by Color and Sex,

Alexander County: 1960 and 1970.

_ Industry of Employed, by Color and Sex, Alexander

County: 1960 and 1970.
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TABLELE__. ¥hite and Negro Populations in Cairo, Illinois: 1950, 1960 and 1970

1950 1960 1970
RACE Number % of Total Number % of Total Number % of Total
White 7,722 63.7 5,821 " 62.3 3,905 62.2
Negro 4,383 36.2 3,511 37.6 2,351 37.5
Other Races 18 0.2 16 0.2 21 0.3
Totals* 12,123 100.1 9,348 100.1 6,277 100.0
Percent 1950-60 1960-70

Change:

White -24.6 -32.9
Negro -19.9 -33.0
Other Races -11.1 +31.3
Total -22.9 -32.9
*Due to rounding, the sum of percentages may not be 100.00

Sources:

U.S. Census of Population:

1950.

Part 13, Illinois.

U.S. Census of Population:

Tables 34 and 47.
Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

1960,

Part 15, Illinois.
U.S. Census of Population:

Table 22.

1970.

Part 15, Illinois.

Table 31.

Vol. II, Characteristics of the Population.

Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

DaNUNUOY—E "ON QWTH
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TABLE IT .

White and Negro Populations of Alexander County:

1950, 1960 and 1970

11950 1960 1970

RACE Number % of Total Number % of Total Number % of Total
White 13,875 68.3 10,745 66.9 8,596 71.5
Negro 6,420 31.6 5,298 33.0 3,375 28.1
Other Races 21 0.1 18 0.157 44 0.4
Totals 20,316 100.0 16,061 100.0 12,015 100.0
Percent

Change: 1950-60 1960-70
White -22.6 -20.0 '
Negro -17.5 -36.3
Other Races ~14.3 +144.4
Total -20.9 D -25.2
Sources:
U.S. Census of Population: 1950. Vol. II, Characteristics of the Population.

Part 13, Illinois. Table 42,
U.S. Census of Population: 1960, Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

Part 15, Illinois. Table 28.
U.S. Census of Population: 1970. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
. Part 15, Illinols. Table 34.

PONUNUOD—F "ON HQWTH

€eg
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TABLE ITI. Family Income by Race, Alexander County: 1959 and 1969
POPULATION GROUP
Family Whitel Nonwhite® Total
Income Number % of Number 7% of Number % of
Level of All of All of All
Families  Levels Families Levels Families Levels
1959:
Under $1,000 273 9.2 317 26.7 590 14.2
$1,000-1,999 398 13.4 429 36.2 827 19.9
$2,000-2,999 408 13.7 165 13.9 573 13.8
$3,000-3,999 474 16.0 134 11.3 608 14.6
$4,000-4,999 284 9.6 - 59 5.0 343 8.3
$5,000-5,999 350 11.8 38 3.2 388 9.3
$6,000-6,999 185 6.2 12 1.0 197 4.7
$7,000-7,999 165 5.6 8 0.7 173 4,2
$8,000-8,999 127 4.3 . 12 1.0 139 3.3
$9,000-9,999 74 2.5 9 0.8 83 2.0
$10,000 & over 233 7.8 3 0.3 236 5.7
All Levels 2,971 100.1 1,186 100.1 4,157 100.0
Median Family
Income 3,858 NA 1,643 NA 3,146 NA
1969:
Under $1,000 187 7.8 67 9.5 254 8.2
$1,000-1,999 175 7.3 174 24.6 349 11.2
$2,000-2,999 218 9.1 139 19.7 357 11.5
$3,000-3,999 150 6.2 83 11.7 233 7.5
$4,000-4,999 190 7.9 60 8.5 250 8.0
$5,000-5,999 216 9.0 22 3.1 238 7.7
$6,000-6,999 153 6.4 36 5.1 189 6.1
$7,000-7,999 130 5.4 32 4.5 162 5.2
$8,000-8,999 133 5.5 15 - 2.1 148 4.8
$9,000-9,999 155 6.5 38 5.4 193 6.2
$10,000 & over 696 29.0 41 5.8 737 23.7
All Levels 2,403 100.1 707 100.0 3,110 100.1
Median Family
Income 6,428 NA 2,809 NA 5,471 NA

Footnotes:

A Not applicable

Figures given for 1969 are representative of the remainder of total families

minus Negro families instead of total families minus nonwhite families.

Data

for 1969 for nonwhite families is not available from U.S. Bureau of the Census.
Figures given for 1969 are applicable to Negro families only.

Sources:

U.S. Census of Population: 1960. Vol. i, Characteristics of the Population.

Part 15, Illinois.
U.S. Census of Population:

Part 15, Illinois.

Tables 124 and 128.

Tables 86 and 88.
1970.

Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

advance of the publication of this source.)

(Statistics given were obtained in
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TABLE IV. Tenure of Occupied Housing Units by Race of Head of Household:
Cairo, Illinois: 1950, 1960 and 1970
1950 1960 1970

% of % of % of

Ouner- Owner— Owner-

Occupied Occupied Occupied
Tenure and % of and of % of and of % of and of
Color of Head Total ;J Renter-— Total Renter- Total Renter-
of Household Total| Occupied Occupied | Total| Occupied| Occupied | Total] Occupied] Occupied
All Housing

Units 4,2271 NA NA 3,575|. NA NA 2,750, NA NA
Total Vacant

(Year-round) 178 . NA NA 311 NA NA 311 Na NA
Total Occupied

Units 4,037/ 100.0 NA 3,264|100.0 NA 2,436/ 100.0 NA
Owner~Occupied | 1,537|_38.1 100.0 1,504|_46.1 100.0 1,211} _49.7 100.0
White 1,199} 29.7 78.0 1,193) 36.6 79.3 945( 38.8 .
Nonwhite 338 8.4 22.0 311 9.5 20.7 266}, 10.9 22.0
Renter-

Occupied 2,500|_61.9 100.0 1,760|_53.9 100.0 1,225[_50.3 100.0
White 1,328] 32.9 53.1 845 25.9 48.0 647 26.6 52.8
Nonwhite 1,172 28.9 46.9 915 28.0 52.0 578 23.7 47.2
Percent

Change: 1950-1960 1960-1970 1950-1970
All Housing

Units ~15.4 -23.1. -34.9
Total Vacant +74.7 -—— +74.7
Total Occupied

Units -19.1 ~-25.4 -39.7
Owner-Occupied ~—- 2.1 ~19.5 -21.2
White ~ 0.5 -20.8 -21.2
Nonwhite - 8.0 =-14.5 -21.3
Renter-Occupied -29.6 -30.4 -51.0
White -36.4 -23.4 -51.3
Nonwhite -21.9 -36.8 -50.7
Footnotes:

NA Not applicable

--—— Represents zero '
Sources:

U.S. Census of Housing: 1950. Vol. I, General Characteristics. Part 3: Idaho-

Massachusetts. Table 17.

U.S. Census of Housing: 1960. Vol. I, States and Small Areas. Illinois. Final Report

HC(1)-15.

Table 25.
U.S. Census of Housing:

1970.

Al5 (Illinois)

Table 23.

General Housing Characteristics.

Final Report HC(1)-
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TABLE V. Tenure of Occupied Housing Units by Race of Head of Household:

Alexander County, Illinois: 1950, 1960 and 1970
1950 1960 1970
Z of % of % of
Owner- Owner- QOuner-
Occupied Occupiled Occupied
Tenure and % of and of Zof land of % of and of
Color of Head Total Renter- Total Renter-~ Total Renter-
of Housgehold Totall Occupied| Occupied |Tota Occugied+0ccugied Total Occupied Occupied
All Housing
Units ' 6, 71& NA NA 5,884 Na NA 4,874  NA NA
Total Vacant 1 2
(Year-round) 366] NA NA 5471 NA NA ) NA NA
Total Occupied [6,322]100.0 NA 2,337 100.0 NA 4,348 100.0 NA
Owner-Occupled {2,973] 47.0 100.0 2,873 _53.9 100.0 2,635 _60.6 100.0
White 2,264| 35.8 76.2 2,260 42.3 78.6 2,154 49.5 81.7
Nonwhite 709 11.2 23.8 - 619 11.5 21.4 481 11.1 18.3
Renter- - . .
Occupied 3,349]_53.0 100.0 2,462 46,1 100.0 1,713 _39.4 100.0
White 2,009' 31.8 60.0 1,340 25.1 54.4 1,022 23.5 54.4
Nonwhite 1,340 21.2 40.0 1,122 21.0 45.6 691 15.9 45.6
Percent .
Change: 1950-1960 1960-1970
All Housing
Units ~-12.4 -17.2
Total Vacant +49.5 (2)
Total Occupied
Units -15.6 -18.5
Owner—Occupied - 3.3 - 8.3
White - 0.2 - 4.7
Nonwhite -13.3 -21.8
Renter-
Occupied ~26.5 -30.4
White -33.3 -23.7
Nonwhite -16.3 -38.4
Footnotes:

EA Not applicable
In addition to these 366 Vacant (Year-round) units, there were 26 non-resident units,
which were part of the "All Housing Units" figure 6,714

(2)Not available

Sources:

U.S. Census of Housing: 1950, Vol. I, General Characteristics. Part 3, Idaho-Massachusetts.,
Table 26,
U.5. Census of Housing: 1960. Vol. I, States and Small Areas. Illinois. Table 28.

U.S. Census of Housing: 1970, General Housing Characteristics. Final Report HC(1)-Al5
(Illinois). Tables 29 and 30. (Those figures given for the total number of white and
nonwhite owner-occupied and white and nonwhite renter-occupied units for 1970 were
obtained during telephone conversation with Miss Joyce Aso of the Housing Division,
U.S. Bureau of the Census, on March 15, 1972. These figures were taken from HC(V-1)-

15, Advance Report for ¥llinois, U.S. Census of Housing: 1970.
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TABLE VI. Employment, by Color and Sex, Alexander County, Illinois
1960 and 1970

1960 ~ 1970
Percent of - Percent of
1 Civilian . 2 Civilian
Totals Labor Force Totals . Labor Force .
- - ,White Nonwhite White Nonwhite White* Negro“White* Negro
-Employed 3,701 1,193 '91.9 82,5 3;143 657 93.5 :83.8
Male 2,460 690 90.3 80.2 1,895 343 93.4 81.1
Female 1,241 503 95.1 85.8 1,248 314 93.8 87.0
Unemployed 328 253 .. 8.1 17.5 217 127 6.5 16.2
Male 264 170 9.7 19.8 134 80 6.6 18.9
Female 64 83 4.9 14,2 83 47 6.2 13.0
Civilian Labor Force 4,029 1,446 100.0 100.0 3,360 784 100.0 100.0
Male 2,724 860 67.6 59.5 2,029 423 60.4 54.0
Female 1,305 586 32.4 _40.5 1,331 361 39.6 46.0
Footnotes:
1 Aged 14 years and over.
Aged 16 years and over.
Data is given for Negroes instead of for nonwhites because figures for non-
whites are not available,
Representative of remainder of total employees minus Negro. See note 3
above, ’
Sources:

U.S. Census of Population: 1960, Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
Part 15, Illinois. Tables 83 and 87.

U.S. Census of Population: 1970. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
Part 15, Illinois. Tables 121 and 126, (Statistics given were obtained in
advance of the publication of this source. )
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TABLE VII.. Occupational Grouping of Employed, by Sex and Color, Alexander
. County: 1960- and 1970

White” Nonwhite”
Occupational Male Female Male Female
Grouping % of %z of % of . Z of
and YearL Number Total Number Total Number Total Number Total
1960
White-collar 1,008 41.9 658 54.0 _54 8.5 _96 20,0
Professional,
Technical, and
Kindred 139 5.8 178 14.6 37 5.8 58 12.1
Managers, Officials,
and Proprietors,
Except Farm 450 18.7 71 5.8 10 1,6 11 2.3
Clerical and
Kindred 224 9.3 264 21,7 3 0.5 12 2,5
Sales 195 8.1 145 11.9 3 0.6 15 3.1
Blue-collar 956 39.8 157 12.8 360 56.3 36 7.5
Craftsmen, Foremen,
and Kindred 405 16.9 16 1.3 55 8.6 ~—- -
Operatives and :
Kindred 407 16.9 137 11.2 138 "21.6 28 5.8
Nonfarm Laborers 144 6.0 4 0.3 167 26.1 8 1.7
Service Workers 144 6.0 392 32,2 139 21.8 341 '70.9
Private Household - - 74 6.1 8 1.3 182 37.8
Other Service
Workers 144 6.0 318 26,1 131 20.5 159 33.1
Farm Workers 295 12.3 12 1.0 86 13.5 8 1.7
'
Totals 2,403 100.0 1,219 100.0 639 100.1 481 _ 100.1

TABLE VII continued on next page.
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TABLE VII., continued.

19702
White-collar 673 35.5 610 48
P e .9 36 10.5 111 35.4
Technical, and
Kindred 140 7.4 149 11.9 16 4.7 53 16.9

Managers, Offcials,
and Proprietors,

Except Farm 271 14.3 74 .
Clerical and > 20 >8 2 0.§
Kindred 110 5.8 329 26.4
. . —_ - 50 15.
Sales 152 8.0 58 4.6 — - 6 i.g
Blue~collar 861 45.4 210 16.8 11
Craftsmen, Foremen, ] 2 e 48 122
and Kindred 318 16.8 17 1
S aiired 4 44 12.8 4 1.3
Kindred 416 22.0 173 13.9 95
Nonfarm Laborers 127 6.7 20 1.6 72 gz.g ff if-o
Service Workers 361 19.1 422 33.8
Private Household - - 29 2.3 gg 2?-2 lz; ig.g
Other Service ) '
Workers 192 10.1 393 31.5 73 2
Horkers . . 1.3 108 .
Farm Workers 169 8.9 6 0.5 18 5.2 - 31: ¢
Totals 1,895 100.0 71,248 T00.0 343 100.0 317 T00.0
Footnotes:

Percentages may not sum to 100.0 due to rounding.

—— Represents zero

! Data given is applicable to employees aged 14 years and over.
Data given is applicable to employees aged 16 years and over.
3 Since data for 1970 is not availlable for nonwhite employees, 1970 figures given
for white employees are necessarily representative of the remainder of all
employees minus Negro employees, instead of all employees minus nonwhite

employees.
4 Figures given for 1970 are representative of Negro employees only.

Sources:
U.S. Census of Population: 1960. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

Part 15, Illinois. Tables 84 and 88.
U.S. Census of Population: 1970. Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.

Part 15, Illinois. Tables 122 and 127. (Statistics given were obtained in
advance of publication of this source.)
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TABLE VIIX. Industry of Employed, by Color, for Alexander County:

1960% and 19707

19601

1970°

White

Nonwhite

White3

Industry Number

% of

% of

Number Total

Number

% of
Total

Agriculture,
Forestry, and
Fisheries 322

Mining 15
Construction 179

Manufacturing 395
Transportation,
Communications, and

Other Public

Utilities 480
Wholesale and

Retail Trade 1,134
Finance, 'Insurance,

and Real Estate 95
Business and

Repair Services 93
Personal Services 268
Entertainment and

Recreation Services 37
Professional and

Related Services 422
Public Administration 194

Total

106

44
134

225
20

271

185
31

9.4

195

26
182
466

385
826
82

54
156

21

530
220

139

33
81
16

14
82

155
80

23.6
12.2

Totals 3,634

Footnotes:

- Rebtesents zero

w N

1,124

Data given for employees aged 14 years and over.
Data given for employees aged 16 years and over.

3,143

657

100.0

Figures given are applicable to the remainder of all employees minus Ne ro,
See note 4.

. instead of all employees minus nonwhites.
Since data for nonwhite employees are not available from U.S. Bureau of the

Census, figures are given for Negroes instead.

Sources:

U.S. Census of Population: 1960,

Part 15, Illinois., Tables 85 and 88,

U.S. Census of Population: 1970.

Part 15, Illinois. Tables 123 and 127.

Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
(Tables were obtained from U.S.

Bureau of the Census in advance of the publication of this source.)

Vol. I, Characteristics of the Population.
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tomsumavirm Giunsey

NOAMAN R-. ﬂAV!‘ . \ . =1 d
A eavens CITY OF CAIRO e i
AUBLIC MEALIH & sareTY
RODERT L, WILLIAMS . A, B. \PETE) THOMAS, MAYOR . C. F. WALKER
- ft-::.':':::e_....... . ; - e -
CARL MEXISENHEIMER L N
st peneney CAIRQ, ILLINOIS o T
January 6, 1970- L
I
, B
Mr, Lewis F. Nicolini . _ ',N,
Chnirman, Regional Council and o L5

Regional Mnnpower Administrator
U. S. Depertment of Lobor .
Munpover Administration ’ - .
219 South Desrborn Street :

- Chicago, Illinois 6060k

RE: City of Cairo, Illinois
Proposed Social and Economic
Rehabilitation Program

Deor Mr. Nicolini:’

* On behulf of the cltizens of the City of Cdiro, I would lixe to =uxpress

our sincere appreciation to the Rogiom\l Colincil for the time given me sud =y
" ¢l8Ll al %he neet L0 onie r;:_,gnbcr’:lo This meeting was very informztive for

us and we are qun.e hopeful that 1% will be the initial basis for esteblishing
some constructive programs for our City. We sre also hopeful that our discusaion '
with the Regionsl Council has made clear the fact thet the gituaticn in Coirs

is highly unsinble et the present time. Pogitive action must. bn‘; 7 in the |
ngsr tuture, not only to regain stshility, but to begin the difficuls t'-"f st
uLiminer-m“;rm‘.px sg!amf our oroblems. Too often in the past, premises
of' progress with no subsequent action have raised false hopes and heve gurerated
a great deal of mistrust in many segments of the community. We do not want to
repent this misteke. We firmly believe thet somg of our profrems must be
Aadaiated D Annil. 1910, 1f the City is to avert e renewal of last summer's

crisis, perhaps on en even largexr scole.

Q

"As I indicated in our meeting, my staff and I have been studying thé
complex problems of Cairo since I took office in August. We have now reached
¢ position of belng able to define, .in brosd terms, the problems fucing tie
City and also the general charactoristics of some of the programs neceassary:
for volving them. At the conclusion of our meeting in Chicago, you xun
wg identify in wxiting ihe mgjor procyoms we prorpte and, also, to revide o -m

witil some of the backaro ud.af oux InaMlRuE.StidY - . LA gouy. of tho e
_enalosed wcloscd ond we would eppreciate seeing that this proposal is distributeil

361
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the following people:

James' Btawley, Regional Director, Department of Health, Education snd
Welfere .

Francis D. Fisher, Reglonal Administrator, Department ot Housing end
Urban Development

Alan Q_QLQ Reglonal Director, Office of Economic Opportunity

Robert QﬁZERJ Regional Director, Small Business Administration

As you ere well aware, the major problem facing Cairo is one of(fconomic=

. and has. evolved over & period of many years. A substential srount ol our wotk
force 1s unemuloyed (about 10%) at the presentstime.. Many of those workers

"who are fortunate enough to be employed possess such low skill leveis that they.

~earn the minlwmum wage and, with frequent leyoffs, eaxrn less in anaual inccu=
than that necedsary for & decent standerd of. living. Housing in the City is
greotly deteriorated (E;ight is present in staggering proportions., The level
of socizl stress, a direct ouugrowth of the ebove problems, threateﬂu to c.e'
ensrchy.

’ dur dpproach to solving theae provlems is based on se!ggg;_;ﬁghmggions
vhich we believe ought to be brought to your attentigp at the. outset :

"1, Successful solution to the problems of . Cairo rcquires an inte-
grated program prograssing on several dimensions simultanecusly..
In particular, we.need to simultancously pursue prcurars of.
economic development, labor force rehabilitation, urban renswel,
blight removal, housing, and humzn relations. In our opinicn,
a pieccmenl apnro"ch consisting cf one or two non-ccordinetied
prpgrams, 18 ‘doomed to fzilure and mizht even be regarded as
tokenism and increese the level of social stress. -

2. The primary responsibility for initiating end designing epecific
progrems should rest with locol groups, composed of representa-
tives from ell segments of our citizenry. Ve believe thst
externally designed prograzms or programs designed on a broader
regional basis will not bz sufficient to deal edequately with
the unique problems [fecing Cairo. - Ve are, however, prepared
end quite willing to ‘coordinate our prosgrams with other region-
al programs that might be interrelated with ours and witn
various governmentel Prograns now in existence.

3. Time is extremely importent. <§§ must act quickly, thouvn with
sound and sdequate plenning, if the recent disturbances are
not to be renewed) Positive, rapid; and visible action thai showe -
the beginning of” & new ers of .cconciic progress can be used as
an effective strutegy for ragaining sociel stability, Such
social stability will create s favorable environment for our
long-range programs. We firinly belicve that et leest &cme:
of our prograus must be initlated no later than April,’ 1970.
Fuilure to act by this time will prove disnstrous; .

k. The City of Cuiro, due to ite recent social disturbawce: srd
extramely low-skilled work force, is not nble to attrest oiu—'_ N
sid- ﬂd“utrj &3 g method of economic progress, t‘le--t not.
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initially. Further, even if industry could be attracted, this
in itself would not contribute to the solution of our problems.
Any nev industry would probably pay the minimum wage; this would -
not- remove its empldyees from the poverty class, Such employees
vould proba.bly remain, by choice, on the velfare rolls.

5.. A feasible. set of programs must have the capability of being
self-sustaining (not requiring external help) within 2 period
of approximately five yesrs. We need end waut externel help,
the type of help that will ellow permenent eolutions to our
problems. We do not vant help that places the City of Cairo
ine perman»nt dependency relationship .with the government.

As you will see, t:he enclosed progrem is outlined in very broad ternc.
Thiz is 88 you request=d ‘We are guite srious Lo hear your reacti cns_' tc our
progrens and needs., .In particulsr, we sxe "S"Lﬂ.% for the I }‘el of the 5> icnsl
o'l'\cil in identifyins snsciric sovewntant nrosreus Yhat vill be suf‘m
qu:wy-';; and aleq, +1Q,,ald mmmnr‘gg?mticn of st*eific JIromnsals. Ve are
reonmtlnﬂ that you, ¢ ronf.'\ct 8L your eal earliest convenie-\Cﬂ My staff and
I will be wi]]{n(a to 1eturn L Chirag Tt 3 you Tecl this Is necessary. hs en |
slternative, I would 1ike to eyvend a0 invitation to the Rezionsl Council to
visit the Cizv of Cairo.

foxr

\

. Thank you. -
Respectfuliy,
N AR ROPIPE S BT 7 AT i
Clro Ty . "5,; ' Mayori e
Enclosure

ABT:ers

ce: Den J. Leugbhunn

495-081 O - 74 - 24
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A PROPOSED SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC REHABILITATION PROGRAM

FOR THE .
CITY OF CAIRO, ILLINOIS .

1.  COMUNETY NEDS

Proson’ .problaiy which ‘oxlst within the City of Calro, I1)

R . . . . .
cenn bo atbribuiod %o ono major factor: poverty, Exitengivre por

lod o tho digeonient of tho poople of tho eity and has mradt

wstable eondldtlonn walch prosontly oxist,

Tha Clvy of CGalro, attunud to ell voices within our

and cogniraut of the wumet noods vhich lod to our pranont ericia

proposns o mike full wso of all availoble rezonrcsns ond faray

broad-hasad, well immlanontod plan, aibtnel tho eauwsca.

To £olvyso tho pz*oglo:‘n o povahiy o rmaes £innt ntabiling 4he

prosont situation. Thile runt bo dono thoough on Jrmediabs

socinl end oeonchilc change. ' Oneo tho-sitndition 19 s
elty can ontu?. into a ruch longor rangy progerm, wiich ovsy & oy

of yoars, cmm »o30lvs ths pwacont poversy conditionn.

o aloquatoly wrogolvo tho problema of the masaiinds Loasisn i
City of Galro, a full-scale war oa povanby rust bo Jrplc Yol

var on povordy is dooigned to auback the primary problca

a

3%

Fauenbion, and fo Yelfrwo,

A coondinatod offors of losnl, atabo and fodoral wsoouins

being arond o major brealithwousd: Souavd gecinl ead oconc.iis
In our ol elby, vhich has hava Labolsl a nleronsin of

cxlabing serons tho covabtey Hoday. A broaktiwovrsh, if o
Y J X 5,

icitg 0

al

TLod ol o DoLlou,
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2.

II. . Economc RDHABILITAT oN . Y
Lo Laoking tho ability to ettraot out.nide mdustry at ‘the p ocrm*; :
tine, e propose t:o oatablinh a loonl corporation to nowa .ao ‘b') :

'_foundntion oi‘ our eobnomic development. This oorporation, to .n -

. undor tho diract 'ontx‘ 1 1‘, a looul ei’ai ens co*-.mitbes, .rm” '\,. '
:primarily hira hard-core unenployod and unnkil‘lod 1n‘bom“ o

:"L:"biun;r, ‘-his co*poration 1-7nu1t1 "be houaad in an ave, .:.'L Lan bR

'_bujllﬁd,qg in ordo;. to: minimize the oout of stsu:'tup. : m‘ioz‘ s, ,

of 'ﬁmds noeded for: equipmanu (‘co bo obte.izmd from nnlv :,ga J. RS

- of ma1n’~ ©f

‘-a J.ozm rro*u ‘cho Emal

- 1aino.,s dmlnistration. S

or thia vor‘: I‘orce. '.L‘o proddo uhe hard-core mcunloyo'i B
1ncont1vo Lo voJunte.:-ily revuove thomsalves fren 'voli‘n
“the utazlting wage Hould ‘bo a. $2 00 per hour minmam, .A Y
1y l|.0-50 uor.:c'c‘s ‘.JO'L‘I.ld be c:nployod durirm tho firgt yeor.
'Job '.l‘r in u‘n-conaraot in auilable "oca'Ll:r Poid :t'vv.

: By dosm o, o‘mership o..

to tho o‘wloyosa -hh'r‘ovgh ths‘

‘stoolk wi_ll boe- distributod ma

cexploto omacnishi N ,.‘-M

) nou._n bo P

'I‘Ln't}‘o 5, m'o'c'l': o uag:_’o.:l.) tha olillg of h

vo allou wo cc-" ro“ﬁ 1on 'Lo DN, ml ihm‘) BT e
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ve Plan ‘to submit a more detailed manpowor training grant. This g ,.
will e.llow ug to train professional managers, sales peraonnel, znﬂ
skilled laborars, as well as to rchabilitato a 1srgo oegue'nt of th—- -

Hork foroo.

In our lnng ra:n,ge pl...nnin:_,, Vi 11111 also roquest thnt {,r";m-'
pro';r:\ 15 in ezici;once in Cairo bo’ conuiatnnt with the propo*z-'l oo

-*‘J."m‘\, co;;x‘r'.sd;\ pa.rmn:.‘w with Hanpoiru: ﬂ:vo] opman Tealalay soens

"Opo:nai.io"x H'drm Tpoen Ou"' of School Ioig.zhorhood Yo"'bh Coxpg o2 o

Thm uill lnauro a 1w ore co*mrohenalve careor devélormend fovle) ot
the 1on inocons roaidonta oz‘ our cc.._m.z\:!.ty, A
As -anothor lorig rangn projeect, .ua ")13!1 to develop a 1.1: 2 ot

pari: area for use in attracting ousido induutry and de-mlcpuenf;" o34

moro locally o.med co’“pora‘ to 8, Atta‘m‘-‘u to abtract oupuids -

G

Hi'l.l bo deslaynd Lm.il e hme upgradod: our norkt forco ond 51«3*' F73d,

'locul ’Liw."lng eonditionm. : -

Preli"iinany work on the aroca for ’ahis pvoponcd iné rwt-i al’z

in boing- dono by cleartng a sovaroly. blich od erea ns ar an exiod

.‘.a
4

';ao‘.:o.oy in Cairo, Ouz‘ objoes ivo in G..:O aroa of occ*mmtc m m-—'

.48 %o provido 1200 now Jobs in the Ci by of Calro by 39751, . IR
. XIT. - SOQIAL mmmm_:tmzo-\t '

Ao FOUSTHG, Withia tho Oi'l,,/ 114;111,:3 of Cairs 'Lr"_

smpro irmaoly 3,600 .ooufz.lng unlbie, Appro L boly )-?5 of thors .

i thar dotoriorated of Az " soidatoa,

largo nwder of o lilioq 2o Living n ,

In tho poss, vondox the

Tinvaing An's

funle

public hrusding

Tho 11.3‘),1'04’:‘ puhlic fj:pjx_%si;i bas lmprovad,- o




be dovelopod roz- rontal unitu to 10'.7 incoma fmﬂicu,, "'ho.,o o3 n',

ho“.ﬁ ng o’ novo im,o thoi" n'v hono’;, n'mJ of tho do ﬂo-u..*;:l .,o_.'
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- B

_oonditions 1n the oity. Bowever, ic has slonly created e ncm sibo of

blighbed az-ea throush the eonoentratlon of poverty fomilien in a - i
oonfinod goographioal urea. Many of theae units oan bo cons:ldoz-ad
below etmdnrd aocording to current housing atandnrds. A‘l.no, t'ha

SRS AV S

exists.noe or publ o housing has plaood an oxtonsivo burdon on me

tnx, bnso of: t.he city by takmg a 1argo nvmber of housi-w wni%a r,.’.‘;‘

g _Ath's tm. rol] :1, mxsmfoz-o, it 10 folt tbat i:hefa ‘3a no rnc.v'l ;r‘oﬂ
qdrliﬁonal hotwing or this nature. o ' '

'1'0 nol\re the' oxiating housing problem, ve prooose to om,,bl
g not-i‘or-prorit ox-gaui ation to uorve as tha 103&1 onéisy fo» “'aa L
] dovelopm nt o? tho propoaed housing program.' Under ’d:da no.,-for-rv

- org:mi?n‘bioﬂ, oonaistlng of oltdnons of the city o.’t‘ caiﬂo, 53 .70-1..5

"'.entor :lm,o a. houa:!:ag progrmn u}.‘i.h uhO ns':istanca of lho Poﬂ;::a:l.

go'/ov‘zmo'nt to c’(evelop npro‘:imatoly' 600 to 800 ai.ug'lo and 'x;:z')-—.::.
: L\ou_ Lng unitnL me '?single dvell!.ng u'a:H'. wvould bo dovo'topo'l Row ':*5 >

. omm'r-uhip by lovv incoms’ mmiliea. The hyo-fnmily dnolling ..-pes 1.o’ﬂ

uni s would bo soa‘q'aorod throue;hout tho corrmumisy oo as no% -,o s0mzC
‘ ‘o’ labol ‘a 1nrgo numoor of low- inoofne Lomilios into any one pw"* c"'L' >
erod. BT : . i
L An tbo housing units are dovelonod, o propone to novy L*‘o P' YN n'
& nhioh p::arently 1:l.vo 1n om- oiuy'a L‘olmidutod houainu i‘no This r_‘ 3 L

o" linrs. . A.ftvr tb.e lur@,o m.mau n.f;‘ J?r. 11400 now 1iving ia daien

cm u') uor.x dot,n 'r.nd the 1n.m1 mad) arallabls fop zouao, po.,.,‘L )J.J ‘a3

: oe a0 Oolv..'\u'.'\-' :1.:\" '.:-i.aii sAlSe0,.

R 'Im;; 'borx p] o.:**xinr', W0 propﬂo Lo 1:7.'ovldu c"ouua. :"

of tho pogont mib..aie: 1dr_, Cl WA
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units, and sooure rederal funding to modomize thoae unita which a., and

_'in need dr redeonmhion to impz-cve 11v1ng conditiona.

' ‘otipn with the propoeod new housi.ng progrsm, wo plm to e

z-obabili baba z-'--my"-

4 'ox‘ theiidotoriomtod propertion uithi.x the commni‘by. Lo~1 :hc;ma

" concertad oﬁ ort to x-emov the oxtensive amo\mt of blightad p"’rn'r_%‘ :

. qd(uoabioz; rom e.ll agn groupn, pra-achool, n—school, and nc

’ Through this progmm, a t'iosi-’z %) ;

respoct f‘or eduoation onn be :Lnst:lllorl in'bo our childreh, giviz» _a.;

the oppor‘miity to bf,phyaicnlly orpoced to a now end c,cci ving -ro-*:‘." C
'peopln, aibuations, plaooe, things, banic lnarninrr too'ln, medieal eax

9nd1nr' ﬂ'bv,dents zmc 'dropoufs. ' "b.o _n-school progra1 ull.l. b) d*.*.‘.‘c

_-":at t‘ue oconomionl‘ly dep"ivod atudouuu nho aro’ poﬁenuiul dropcu n, eac‘"

onoomoasz,' ‘Lho du_-ren'b Heighboz'hood Youuh Corpa R Divis:.on f Ve '. .tir..ze.).

Rahl‘biliuﬂu!.bﬂ p:‘ogr...r:ning, Cooborm;ivo Uo:! ;raming, an? b

hon gt
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o

our plan for high school dropouta will couple a Hork exporionco basa .
wlth supportivo services, suoh as counceling and skill or vocaticmn -
trainins oouraos. It is our hopa that e oan attract some oi‘ our R
aroa's eurron'b dropouta back into. nchool or manpouer tz’alninn pz-or;mna
to bottoz- thoir oducation ond improvc their level of. abilifieo o ¢
. m"uro omloynant. Romedial eduoetion oouraes 11111 ba o.f.‘.!'o:{-od u.'lﬂ..’.)‘: :
_mu,n ond dand, vifb, bnuio .

eas of. oduoati.on - goar0'1 "o *:ﬂ:)*"* S

'n sadn ond 'o.z':f.muril:r wi

] z-eading, m-ﬂ,{ng, math nnd o\.anmn*c.,;;xm -
MiTla, - ' '
“At tha a.du'l.t lbvél, exists.ng man')oue.; truining prozr\,n'x q*v: -

'nttractin'f mzmy ym.mg anc'l old adultn who dosiz-a %o chungo :f‘.'rc "a': ’:3.'.1-}.': '

'to nLillad laborers. Ov.r plun ‘ror odvcn 101 can bo i:mlmmr':‘tn‘

cbnjuwoticn ui“: sono;; oj‘ thome projeuua. ‘Basie oducn'bioau‘l'dﬁ ":.';-7:. h

bo mn.“keuc\blo s..:i'll ,' not ouly 1n ouv area bu+ :ln any local; hy B0 - ’

A’m* oh our -aoon'to mieh‘r, 1ater movo. .

‘ If our pooplo az'o to incwonso fhoip oducntionn.. lavol, "7’,.”_.,.,'..' )
~p"ovido o op':orutmity i‘ov- them uO fuzv"m)r theis c.lvon.cim."

: c, EO0IAY xmmn Tiet‘l vory o'!o.,oly with tho sti:‘:_, 0.11

ho pr-mn 2 u-:l -o'lm‘.)".‘.a‘-l a "o(,"'L %

L)
\*

[ ih 20018 o<‘ o? el ;.mi“,, 8 onong aosbien of '-MM abhg Ty Tl

oud estnblich '1_3?1133; fom 'n vn‘Lt lepumpons Lacllity. wksh voold Loans
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“Tm

many of tho nooded soivices of our people, We proposp, throus
Federul i‘undi.ng, to esteblish this as a center foz- progroaa, g:ofrm

zmd prido tor tard a uniﬁed oonmmnity.,

Thie fo.o:llity vould inoludo the Hoad Start pz-o'vx-an, provim;:zl—f
montioned* tnd a day-—care contor for Jow income working mnma*-s nﬂ ! {
tho 30 fu:cmne*ina ‘their oduoation.,. It would also hou'so oflvi';o-:} oY

: e: sktlln, pavenihiood planning, pornenal s

»"m*.l,:T gawngolifng so‘*’“ioe 'hy profosasionnla for porﬂoxm'l v"cs'
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDLJCATION AND V\’ELFARE
N REGION V
433 WEST VAN BUREN STREST, ROOM 712
CHICAGO. ILLINOIS 60607

FFICE OF
THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR

R . Merch 20, 1970

Honorable A. B, Thomas

Mayor of Cairo

City Hell. .
Ceiro, IlMlinois 6291k

Dear Maydr Thomas :

The PFederal Regional Council and other Federel agencies (see :
Enclosure I) have mede & careful raview of thelr own programs and
policies to determine what Federal pregrame might be made nvailable
to help allevliate economic and sccial problems in Cairo and how the
agencies might best provide their assistance. This efflort . began in
November, before your visit to Chicaj;o on December 10, 1969. In .
the course of our review, the agcncic§ have e¢xamined their own pro- -
grams, the needs of Ceire, and the progrem possibilities cutlined

in your letter of January 6; thcy have slso considered the impedi-
ments to successful delivery of programs posed by the current
tensions and communication problems in Cairo. At the meeting on
March 6, the egencies were impresscd by yowr desire to create a
‘better future for Cairo and by the councern of the United Front theat
nevw progrems in Cairo mus it be geared to the expressed needs of the .
entire community. .
The enclosure to this letter {3ce Enclosure II) indicates specific
progrems the Federal agencies tgee es vromising help to Cairo; scme
would be new.to the ares and soie would be expensions of existing
-programs. Enclosure II indicates. the nature of the suggested pro-
grams, the outlook for funding, suggestions of priorities, and the
steps neceesery before applications can be processed.

The major barrier to further Federal. assistance to Cairo is the con-
tinued polarization and lack of viable comuunications between groups |
vwhich are concerned about Cairo's future. We must state quite
candidly that most of the essistance deseribed in Enclosure II

cannot be provided unless the community takes steps to establish
mechenisms for discussing vroblems, veeching decisions about needed
actions and the order of prioritv end initiating steps to carry out
actions sgreed upon. Many Federal progroms expliecitly require such
“community action in the cevelopment of applications.

B4



373

Eaxhibit No. 3—Continued

.Honorable A. B. Thomas . "March 20, 1970

-2 -
{

Speéirically, we urge that a task force be formed as soon &s possible
to denl with Caireo's problems on a communitx—wide basis. The size of
the task force, its cemposition, and the means by which members are’
gelected must be cerefully vorked out in a manner asgreeable to con-
.cerned civic and citizens' organizations before any members are
selected. If all major interest groups in Celro can egree on the
creation end camposition of the task force, a good start will have
been made’tovard genuine copmunity-wide support and credibllity.

Functions of the tesk force would include:

Reviewing Ceirno's needs and 5e€¥ing p;iorities, in order to ’
develop a local work program with definite goals; '

Gﬁther;ng neceagsary detailed information and doing basic
plenning for programs selected from the enclosure; and ..
Reviewing or meking recommendations on applications for Federal -
or State mssistence prepared by other local orgenizstions.

Staff support for the task force may be-supplied through State and
Federal programs (the Shawnee Development Council and the Delta
Regional Plan Commission are two possible sources of support), and
"immediate technicel assistance and edvice could be provided through
the State Planning Office and the Federol agencies' regional offices.
Southern Illinois University may be another excellent source for
technical assistance.

While it would be naive to expect the task force to achieve unanimity
on all issues, it would provide much needed opportunities for eiring
differences and attempting to resolve them. We believe the creation

" ‘end successful continuastion of such a group would be more importent to
" Cairo's future than eny Federal sssistence which might be provided.

Ve would be willing to help arrange for arbitration services to

assist in resolving eny impasses which might arise.

"¥We have esteblished procedures to assure prompt review by Federal
.agencies of proposals relating to Cairo and for providing assistance
in.preparation of epplicetions end resolving questions sbout Federal
progrems. These procedures involve interegency coordination so that

Federal reaponses to Ceiro's needs are consistent.

Representatives of the State of Illinois have partlcipated fully in
the Federal interagency work relative to Cairo.  The state is now-

* .working on identification of programs which might be initiated,

expanded or improved in the Cairo area. When that review has been
completed, & suoplement to the enclosed material will be provided.
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Honorable A. B. Thomes ) ‘March-20, 1970

¢ - 3-
e _ o : . )
Please be assured that the Reglonal Council and the other egencies
vorking with it are both comcerned about the problems of Cairo and
trying to be helpful in dealing with these problems. A copy of this
letter i1p being tradsmitted to Governor Ogilvie, Cairo United Front,
Alexander County Chember of Commerce, Shawvnee Development Couneil,
PADO, Bi-County Business and Professional Men's Associetion,
Senatora Percy and Smith, and Congressman Gray. A news release will
-. be made to the media regarding its contents. ’

The Regional Council will be interested in your reactions and .
suggestions. . -

el g/ | "/ ' ' S e

L bdanig g ’ R

. 8 G. Brewley B T
hgirman . .
Feflerel Regional Council <::::‘ .

: 2 Enclosures
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<
; % DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT
;»’ l"""l G 360 NORTH MICHIGAN AVENUE, CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60601
o, ©12n30 n*
May 5, 1970
REGION IV
IN REPLY REFER TO:
Honorable A, B. Thomas
Mayor of Cairo
Cairo, Illinois 62914
Dear Mayor Thomas: -

The Regional Council has received your letters of april 7 and
22 and appreciates the concerns you have expressed. We extend
our sincere apology for the delayed delivery to you of our
letter of March 20. This was evidently caused by the postal
strike, as the letter to you and all copies of it were mailed
at the same time just before the strike began in Chicago.

The Council shares with you a deep concern over the economic
and social welfare of Cairo and is hopeful that financial and
technical assistance through federal programs may be used to
help develop new economic, employment, housing, educational,
and recreational opportunities for all the people of Cairo.
The funding of PADCO as a bi-county program, which we strongly
supported, is regarded as one step in this direction.

Apparently, our letter of March 20 did not clearly convey our
intentions relative to additional assistance federal agencies
might provide to Cairo. We had hoped that the city working
with interested groups and individuals in the community, could
draw together a broadly based citizens group which would under-
take to evaluate needs, set priorities, and identify the most
beneficial federal programs. (Actually, many of the programs
we proposed require such participation, either by statute or
guideline). We also had hoped that the composition of such a
group could be worked out through consultations between the
city and major community organizations so that the group, when
convened, would be representative of all the people in Cairo
and, hopefully, would be able to mobilize community support
for needed actions.
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-2 -

The Regional Council and the interagency working group, which
examined the City of Cairo's economic development proposal,
agreed with you that it reflected a positive approach to some
of the city's needs. Consequently, we included in our .
March 20 letter, the basic concepts you had suggested. We
did urge, however, that the economic development efforts of
Cairo be carried on in concert with PADCO and that these
efforts be planned with the participation of a local citizens
task force. We continue to believe that these two modifica-
tions would greatly strengthen Cairo's economic development
program.

Our action in establishing a Federal Task Force on assistance
to Cairo was taken in order to help assure the most effective
possible response to Cairo's needs by the various federal
agencies. This federal mechanism is referred to in the
following statement in our lettexr of March 20: "We have
established procedures to assure prompt review by federal
agencies of proposals relating to Cairo and for providing
assistance in preparation of applications and resolving
questions about federal programs." Certainly we had no inten-
tion of forming a team to initiate programs in Cairo, but
rather to respond promptly and effectively to needs iderti-
fied by the community. Our working group has been formed to
assist, not to direct. We would hope that this would still

be possible.

The Regional Council chairmanship rotates every three months:
therefore, the new chairman, Mr., Francis D. Fisher of HUD,
will be calling you within the next few days. It continues
to be our hope that the Federal Government can work with
Cairo to improve the social and economic conditions in the
community.

A

Francis D. Fisher, Chairman
Chicago Regional Council
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WILLIAM 2 EGAALJINH, WILLIAM F MEEMAS
.- N P E LRI LT

CITY QF CAIRO wangaac s snoguascr

nts

A. B, IFPETE!: THOMAZS, Mmavce S F.WALKIA

ROBERT L., WiLLIAMS
CouMIssIcNEn

BTATATIR & PUBL'C IMPAOVYEIMENTS CAlRO’ |LL[NO[S 6291“

CARL MEISENKEIMZR
commisaonLn

i

aueuIs Pazezer

January 20, 1971

Mr. Harvey Loverbaum

Office of Economic Opportunity
623 South Wabash Avenue
Chicago, Illinois 60605

Dear Mr. Loverbaum:

I think it was indeed very good that your schedule per-
mitted your being in Cairo today. I greatly enjoyed
conferring with you and Mr. Mitchell and Miss Heron
about our local problems. I appreciate your views;
though we do not always agree I think our conferences
are always beneficial.

I am sorry about the mix-up regarding the Citizens
Advisory Committee and I am pleased to enclose a copy
of this committee. As I pointed out, Mr. Kirby, the
funeral director, is no longer in our city arnd he will
ultimately be replaced. 1If a group like this can be
used for our Task Force, this would indeed expedite
the development of programs in the area. You may rest
assured that this office--and I trust the entire commu-
nity--will continue to give you the support necessary
to implement the necessary government programs for

the community.

Respectfully,

Y N Q N

?E}-Qésa DIt hn
A. B, Thomas, Mayor

ABT;kkw )
-Enclésu;e -
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. EXECUTIVE CFFISC O THE PRESIDEN
OFFICE OF ECONOMIC By
/ 1 £ \ iz . 623 South b Avenue
i Chicego, tliincis 68563

s

January 28, 1971 . ,OCE/'\%Q(\ o

Honorable A. B. Thomas
Mayor of City of Cairo
Cairo, Illinois 62914

Dear Mayor Thomas:

We are writing to express our appreciation for your cordial
reception during our visit to Cairo on January 20, 1971. Ouxr
team felt that the discussion was very productive and that we
were able to clarify a number of items of mutual interest.

We appreciate your submitting sco promptly the list of your
Citizens Advisory Committee. As we indicated, we will be pleased
to meet with them and offer our assistance in implementing the
Regional Council's request for the establishment of a broad-based
Cairo Task Force. -

While the Citizens Advisory Committee can serve as an ad-hoc
committee (temporary local task force), we believe that the local
task force suggested by the Council should be either elected or
selected from and by groups representing a broad spectrum of local
interest.

We appreciate your taking time from what we are certain is a very
busy schedule to share your thinking with us.

We look forward to your response and our subsequent visit to Cairo.
Sincerely,

ﬂ///

Harvey Lorberbauum
Federal Inter-Agency Task Force

cc: Regional Council
Paul J. Wisner

495-091 O - 74 - 25
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-~ "OFFICE OF ECONOMIC . EXECUTIVE GFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,

-~ OPPORTUNITY s

Date:
Reply to
Attn. of:

Subject:

To:

June 17, 1971
Harvey Lorberbaum, Chairman, Cairo Task Force

‘Resolution for Dissolution of the Cairo Task Force

~

William B. Lewis
Regional Manpower Administrator
Department of Labor

At its meeting of June 8, 1971, the Cairo Task Force
passed the following resolution:

"It is recommended to the Federal
Regional Council that the Cairo
Task Force be dissolved."

The resolution is based upon the following factors:

1. The Task Force has achieved one of
its purposes and has demonstrated a
unified Federal entity to the Cairo
community.

2. The Task Force with the participation
of the Governor's Office of Human
Resources and representatives of
Congressman Gray, Senator Percy and
Senator Stevenson has made every
reasonable effort to encourage the
formation of a local Cairo Task Force
and it appears that additional or continued
effort in that direction would be counter-
productive,

3. Both of the major conflicting groups in
Cairo seem now to have Regional or National
interests to which solution to Cairo's
problem are secondary, if not detrimental.
Offers of federal assistance at the local
level cannot deal with these broader
interests and are only frustrated by them.

A
Keep Freedom in Your Future With U.S. Savings Bonds 28
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Recent elections in Cairo do not
demonstrate a moderating trend.

”The Regional Council's commitment

to broad-based citizen's.support

and participation need not be. .. -~
adversely affected hy the dissolu- -
tion of the Task Force. ” If~the ~™ @
Regional Council is of the opinion
that ongoing program review:ds . : -
necessary it:may wish to consider a
three or four person team or a
working subcommittee of the Reg1ona1
Council asf@ possibility.-
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REGIONAL COUNCIL

CHICAGO, ILLINOIS

REGIONAL ADMINISTRAYOR R
MANPOWER ADMINISTRATION . August 16, 1971
PEPARTMENT OF LABOR e

219 SOUTH DEARBORM STRILY -

THICAGO, ILLIKOIS 60604

333:4258

REGIONAL DIRECTOR
DEPARTHERT OF HEALTH
EOUCATION & WELFARE

433 WEST VAN BUREN STRELT

cm:’is’o‘.‘uunms £0808 Mr. Harvey Lg-]':bgrbaum

353.5061 Chairman -~

REGIONAL DIRECTOR Cairo Task Force

OFFICE OF ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY

REGION V - ROOK 600 Office of Economic Opportunity
823 SOUTH WABASH AVENUE

CHICAGO, ILLINOIS €080S 623 South Wabash Avenue

383.5562

REGIONAL ADHINISTRATOR Chicago, Illinois 60605
FEDLRAL HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION - -
OEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

18208 DIXIE HIGHWAY Dear Mr. Lorberbaum:

MOMEWOOD, ILLINOIS 60430 -

793-6300

REGIONAL ADHINISTRATOR At its July 14 meeting, the Chicago Regional Council considered
8 URDAN DEVELOPHENT  oc the recommendation of the Cairo Task Force that it be dissolved,

] -
?}&%fﬂuwu sos01 as well as the request of the Governor's Office of Human Re
-3880 .

. sources that the Task Force be continued on a more limited basis.
It was our conclusion that a systemized means of communication
among Federal agencies, the State and the Senators' and Con-~
gressmens' offices had sufficient merit to justify continuation
of the Task Force. Since the scope of Task Force activity and
potential productivity has decreased over the past year and a
half, quarterly informational meetings should be sufficient
unless a particular department requests special advice on pending

.. —programs, The Council remains committed to its policy of broad
based citizen involvement in any Federal programs considered for
Cairo.

We have appreciated the deep commitment of all who have served
on the Cairo Task Force and believe that these efforts have had
an impact,

- If there are any questions on this revised mandate, I will be
glad, as Chairman of the Regional Council, to discuss them with
you,

Si rely yours,

G orsé lJ, Vavoulis
Chairmin
Chicago Regional Council



Ezhibit No. 4*

A Survey of the Police Department of Cairo,
Illinois by the International Association

of Chiefs of Police

*This Exhibit is on file at the Commission.
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Pending

- Pending

15

15

25

15

25
Pending
Dismissed

25

20

20

17
Dismissed

25

22

15
Pending
Pending

15

25
Dismissed

15
Pending

14

12

15

25
Dismissed

20
Pending

25
25
15
114

25

141
25
25
15

Parole-Mikch
25
25
25
15
15
15
25
15
Dismissed
15

10
10

-
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Eahibit No. 6—Continued

Paid

25
County
Pyl. Co.
Pul. Co.

25

. Dismissed

Pending
Pending

25

35

35

45
Dismissed
Dismissed
114
County
Pending

20
Marshal

15
Pending

9

25

20

15
Pending
County
Dismissed

35

20
114
Dismissed
Pending

20

20

15

20

25
15
15
35 + 6 mo.prob.
35 + 6 mo.prob.
15
Dismissed
114
57
Dismissed
34
Pending
15

Pending
Pending
25
17

Pending
Anna

&
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6 mo. Vandalia
Juv,

20
County
Dismissed
Dismissed
Dismissed

15

Pending

15

35

15

15

Ky. Auth,
Pending
25
Rel.-Invest.
Pending
20

15
County
20
Pending
Pending
Pending
15

114
Pending
17
County
County
Rel.-Invest.
15
Dismissed

Dismisses
Dismissed
24
114
Pending
114
County
Juv.
Pending
Pending
35
35
Pending
19
Pending
16
19
Rel. to Appear
15

Dismissed
15

20

15

30 prob.
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Paid

15
15
Pending
19
Mil. Auth.
Mil. Auth.
Rel. to Parents

Rel.-Invest,

15

35

15

17
Dismissed
15
Mil. Auth.
15

5
County
Dismissed
15

15
Pending
Pending
Dismissed
County

15

15

17
112
122

15

17

66
Dismissed
27

7

19
Dismissed
Pending
Pending
Pending
19
Pending
15
Pending
15
Pending
Pending
15

Pending
15
Dismissed
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Paid W&sS

16
Dismissed

22

20

15
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending

25
County
Dismissed

20
Pending

15

15
Pending
Pending
114
Pending
Pending

Pending
Pending
Dismissed

15.

15
Pending
Parents
Parents
Parents

15
Pending

15
Pending

30
Dismissed
Pénding
Pending
Pending
Pending

37
109 , 1

15
Dismissed

20
Pending

&

15
15
15
15
15°
Pending
9

Pending
50
50
Pending
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Paid WN&sS

Pending
Pending
Pending
Pendijng
15

30 Prob.
Pending
15

15

10 6
15

15
Pending
114

15
Pending
Dismissed
Pending
15

15

21

15
Dismissed
County

Pending
15
15
Pending’
Dismissed
Dismissed
175
Dismissed
30
Pending
Pending
Pending
35
114

Pending

15
Pending
Dismissed
Dismissed
Dismissed
Dismissed

35
Dismissed

91

35

35

15
3 prob,.

.Dismissed
241

35
Pending -
Pending

495-091 O - 74 - 26
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Paid

24
5
Dismissed

Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending

24
Pending
Pending

29
Pending
Dismissed
Pending
Pending
Pending

25
Dismissed
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending

15
Pending
Bending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending
Pending




Exhibit No. 7

¢ "HiGH @18 734.0018

HARLAN M. MIZE, HEADMASTER
ELEMENTARY 618 734-0914 -

Camelot

A
Parochial School

421 SOtH. STREET

’ Catro. Hllinois 62914 °
March 30, 1972

To Whom It May Concasrn: |

Camelot. Parochial School ‘has- a:total-of ‘190 -students
paying full tuition of $340.00 per year, or $34.00 per
month per student for ten (10) months.

We have a.totai of 20 students on partial scholarships.

ona family, one student paylng $20.00 per month
one family, one student paylng $14.00 per month
one family, two students paying $250,00 per year
one family five students, payin $70.,00 per month
one family one student, paying $10,00 per month
one family, two students paying %58.00 per month

one family, one student paying §20.00 per month

one family, two students paying 65.00 per month
one family, one student, paying lg.oo per month
one family, four students, paying $50.00 per month

fully,

Jack Greaney
Headmsster

Respect

Jc/nt

*“to pass iy not our goal, but lo excel” --
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Bohibit.No: 8 -

Testimony given by -
E /, '
pL

T

Dr Grace Duff, Superintendent
Alexander ‘County-Educational Service Regmn
4‘;-'_ S Cay{o, Illinoijs

to tl;e

- U, S Comrm.semn on’ ' Civil Rxghts, U. s. Dmtnct Court
o _.U. S. Post Office and Courthouse '
1500 Washington Avenue e
Cairo, Illinois

1

March.23,.1972-
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Behibit No, 8—Continued

I wish to preface my remarks by saying that in recent years, the.
composition of the Cairo Board of ii‘ducation has changéd rather rapidly--
1;nost of the present members are either in theix; first ter;'x of membei'-.
ship or they are cor.npletinAg their f_irsl: term of met;xt;er-ship.

'I;hi_s .rabid turx;over worlks aga;inst so@d élanning, direction a.nd
long rangeigc.)als-in school finz;hce as well as in ét_iucational programs. ¢
Thus, the Boa?ds‘x of Education in recentvyears ha;re not mandated cur-
riculum changes based on student characteristics and needs, followed
by the establishment of prior.itieg for cu_rriculurg chénge.s;' a‘.nd-a pr ocessd{
of elimination of courses of lesser priorit-y.. Multi- éthnic mahter\ials )
had to be-mandated by .local_ c%i:izei;s petition -and public hearing--yet
a large percentage of the student body has been éﬂd is currently blag-lcl.

The Board of Ed.l'mation has not em;.)loyed c;r désignated any em- _
-ployee as l;us iness manager who would work their money claims to
bthe fullesf; extent _'allo,wed unde;.r th;a law, inil:ia?e new money claims,

such as Impaction Aid, and who could give direction to staying within

the adopted budget. Given proper super.vision, when emergencies arose,
then something else had to go, or additional resources found, in order

to stay in line with revenues. With administrative changes, which will

be discussed later, this impdrtant function of business management

(approximately - 1'+ million dollars) has been-seemingly everybody's

TN

business. Our office met with a.committee of the Board in the Spring

of 1969 and advised them to hire, or pull from among their employees, -
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2

a qualified business manager bec_a.ﬁse of the severity of the financial

condition of the schools. This was not done, and to this ;iai:e, the busi-

‘e

ness affairs are handied 'by several a;iministra.ti:\/re sfaff ;ne.mbers and
thus.,. ’ 1‘a-c1<sade:qual:e‘ l-o:vt'ara.l-ll ;lool.;din'a;i: i-on. |
E;ccuevpv)l.:_as prov1ded b; the Ndaii;y/ newsba;p;ef ft;r ééﬁef;gé of BE‘)ard
meetings, -no plann;ci— program of t_elling the public about the schools;-
their strengths as wéll as their we.aknessess--has been in éxistence--
.o’ur office .in '-a meéti;lé with Ith.e érésidenf ;)f thé boa;'d and its‘attorney
in the.‘spring o.f l96§ (Hem‘-s—eémtraﬁen—(-l-%l.ﬁﬁ)—aa
‘g:wﬁué) advised the_‘district to initate such a progfam sinc.e it \;vas
evident that a tax raise was tl;xen x;;éded. --Newspéper reporting is
good, But after all, ne;wspapers sell _newspapers., and not necessarily,
the public scho'ols. .No organized program of public r;alati_o'ns‘that de-‘
picts the schools f'mancia.l! i:ase is yet in effect.today, --c')It'htiar‘than news- .
paper covérége of board me.eting's. | '
Our office has‘r‘e[.)eatediy reﬁuéstell thé'board to give the people a
chance to vote for or against a t;x x‘-aisé. The commer;t wa-s.a-xlways
"'the people won't vbte for ;ﬂore taxés"--aur comment; ''but the people
should Be givlenla chance -tc; Vvote the'ir expression--if they don't vote an
increase, t;hén tiiey :;r; teiling you as board men']l.bers‘ that they e:-:pe(:t
‘ you to lwe w\ithin wh;t l:he;r are p_x;ow-ridi;ng you, andlf necless;ry, -you
will have to cut éroér;ms. " N |

This past Dec'erhber, 1971 the board gave the people their first

chance to vote for an educational tax increase in ten (10) years and
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3

-three (3) months-- -T'the' >1ast: ‘{'ote and increase. in tax being in September,
P .
1961.

During. the cons olidat;ion of Cairo and Sumér High Schools in
1967-68, _student unrest was prominent. At the close of the 1967-68
school ye;r the Cairo Schools lost their Superintendent (of.6 years),
Assistant Superintendent, Higﬂ School Isr i.ncipal.,‘ and Junior High School
P;"mcipal. o

“Thus,. léeg:an thé rapid turnover of administrative staff.. The new

1 : . - .
superintendent of 1968-69 employed approximately $120, 000.00 of -
additional‘ s.taff by -l\-Iovernb-er, 1968 over and be'yo;1d bu-dg'eted staff
allocations by.use of blank contracts-contracts signed by.the i;o;.’rd with
the employee and salary lines vacant. The Secretary of the Board
brought this to our attention and we asked for an administrative review
by the State Office of Public Instruction., I "personally went to.
Springfield énd requested this review. For reasons unknown to us,
OSPI did not come in with assistance until some 46‘ letters (according
to Mr. Robert Grant) from concerned parents in Cairo were receiveci by
Mr. Robert Gr_ant, Assistant Superintendent in charge of Recognition.'
On March 5, 1‘_)69, QSPi staff did come to Cairo for an administrative
review, . Documen;ations of this review with recommendations are

attached hereto as.well as additional evidence depicting the Cairo Schools'

" financial plight.
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* Attachments A-T to Exhibit No. 8, statement of

\\

Dr. Grace Duff, are on file at the Commission .
\



Ezhibit No. 9

- ) February 16, 1972

Dr. Michael J, Bakalis
Superintendent of Public Instruccion
302 State Office Building
Springfield, Illinois 62706

Dear Superintendent Bakalis: o o

Cairo School District Nunbet One overdrw tn geneul State Atd pnyment. u tha axcess:
$243,000 during the 1969-1980 School Year. One-third of this overpayment wae withheld
from the State Aid dturibu:ion ta, the diltrict during the 11 -1971 School Year, as

of

you ‘are well aware, )
0 a request that vas -
ymeat adjustment in the
eat yesr. Your letter,
d the chack has been

January 14, 1972 our Superintendent wrote’' to you-in reference
made by tho Cairo Board of Educationm, that the 1971~ L
amount of $81,741,81 be withheld {n 1973-1974 in lieu o
dated January 27, indicated this had been approved in your offi
‘received and deposited to Cairo School Distric One.

The Cairo Bosrd of Education is now reque

ar delay on repayment to the
State the remaining two-thirds ($163,483.%

following reasons:

Recent mandated salary incresses passed\} e legislature has cost the Cairo
district an additional $40;000 ional revenue. 1In addition to
this expense, is the manda y axebooks, a¢ well as the increasad

The maximum of § . dn Warrants issued on the 1972-1973
tax.levy, and @ the Building Fund, Making a total’
tent school year approximately $245, 000.

The Board of Education forseea way of xepaying the 3163 483.62 during tbo 1972-1973
s their ‘hope that during the two year period that the
legislature will xes ortance of |deq|ute financial sssistance for districts
such as ours.

S o . i
We would appreciaste your immediate considaration of thio request, as it is of utmost
importance to the students attending the Cairo Public 8chools,

8incerely,

_ Robert Brinkmeyer, President
c.c. Senator Adlsi Stevenson IXT Cairo Board of Bducation
Senator Charles H. Percy ' )
Rep. Kemheth Gray ) :
Reép. Clyde L. Choate © ° 7~ Marion Rose (Mra.), Secretary
‘Sen. John Gilbeft” - ° - ."Cairo Board of Educatioa
Governor Ogilvie '

402
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C . Merch 17, 1971
The Homorable Richard Ogflvie

Illinofs Staete Capitol Building

aprlngfhld. Illinois

Dear Govermor Ogilvie:

Catre School District Number One, Alexsnder County, Illinois will need $120,000.00
te eperate the remsinder of the 1970-71 scheol year (Jume 30, 1971), Even though
wve plan to make s $200,000.00 cut back in the 197172 budget, this district must
have an additionsl $492,000.00 in order to finish the 1971=72 schoo! yesr

SUMMARY: Allocation to district for 71-72
used to meet the 70-71 expenses..........3 210,000.00
Needed to operste remainder of 70«71,.... 120,000.00
Owe State of Illinois {n State Aid......._ 162,200,00

l.'?Looo 00

ENROLMENT: Year September Jaouary
1968 1909 1855
1969 1469 1385
1970 1351 1320

The following are some of the ressons why this school dhtrtrt has accumulated thie
amount of debt:

Cairo School District Number One integrated in September 1967 - in order to
keep recial harmony in the system, there was not a sufficient reduction in

staff, The following year the sfitustion continued to be tense therefore,

there was no further action taken to veduce steff (1968-69).

Along with other problems,in September 1963 s local nrivate achool was formed
which took approximately 300 studenta from the Cairo Public Schools st a coet
of 9243,000.00 in State Aid for the school yrar 1969+70. Cairo School District
Ywmbder One had ot this time staffed. and hed contracts for, personnel to
accommodate the 300 transferred studeats.

Anmual receipts on boo'k rental feos has dropped $10,749.16 since the 1967+68
school year, due to the Free Book Rental! Law - Indigent Children.

Enelosed for your immediste consideration and action are conies of recomaendations
uade by the Administrators of Cairo School Distriet Number One, Cairo. Illinote

and approved by the Cairo Board of Educetion in their vegular meeting March 15, 1971,
Also enclosed {s a summsry showing exsctly what the financiat situstion h fn Ceiro
School District Number Ome, Cairo, Illinols.

Hopieg ysu will use your influence and orestige to relieve our financial situstiom.

Very truly yours,

Gene A, Mason
R Acting Superintendent of Sehool-

GAMsn) . .
€,c. The Honorable:Charles Percy’ John Gilbert . Adlai Stevenson
Kenneth J. Gray C. L. McCormick Gale Williams
. Clyde L. Choate M. J. Bakalis
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Wedarilon o Stabe Pend noesl A
SO0 00D 00y Y GR e 253 000 0N
PUA pens s 17 368 092 .00 v a8 = 28% odf, 0N

L3t ku tewral beaos ak 0N

SEeTe t high nol atuedenits £ 050,00
.Y Wigk wehanl stedents less rhis year % 3¢

$ 17,500,060

rAid e #lens

acy students § s20.00

of 2ieasntary coudénts less rbis year x G0

$ 31,200 o

< 15580000
}' - [)("‘ L83
& 55.76C 08 Less ip State Aid $97'-77 senaol year

DTN LT = A 200 fese per month [0 State A 191170 schond yese

feate Aid 197G-11 cehonl year g 33,8006.00 ner woptls
foss Leoant i971.72  schoel year 4,200 D¢ wrv cwnch

Bedte A3 704U0D 0 achenl year NGOG e

Toir esetd ren Yeas rhan thizn. . .
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Wee o oepad

favieoesiyop Tavianie ased Llecough Eebraaey LT3 AR A

Anticlparien Hacranie thet mand be used in Raech 3974

-~
"

LD on Phat e thet vhar disiriol can vse thas

HERE T

Maool Paviell 197 - Antleipation Warseaoie 5 30,000.00
33,ER2. 0%

Loan feom Bl

halsice

e bills noreal
SHIGL LE 3
571 thae the wrarn

fotun sborse SH0,UGH,.00 2 wouth.  { recomment! Lo
N

100G.90 . 1 gluo wecwumend Woiding 20l el

Coorders van be held to 8 mlnisuam i vhe

fpril Payrotd Y971 - Oue Antietpaitos Wagvant § 10,000,00
Siare aid 13,882, 68

Cairo Pabyic Diilivcesr 500. 00
Foount o be puid back frow schoal lonch 12,006,090
Tescher opders ! 30,800.00

§TgE, 38 6%

% linte we will yeed about ¥5 660.00 less ic ey and June brosuse custodiana and
matntewanen payrotl ofll e peid from the Puiiding Fond,

tay Payratl 1971 - srate ALd 2 33,R82.68
Galzo Poblic Utiliviea 500. 00
Tracher ardess

i1197Y - . Stote Ald 5 33,8R2,68

Jduae ¥avia

Calry Poblic Ulillcies 500,00
Teacher oxders . h_-'»___ﬁ_‘()gg.O(J =

' 379,987 88T

Yoau Gune 300 Y)Y e cagdd weed S027,000 60 {n teschar erders. ...,
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?71=72 ncheol ¥

Bot hev san this disvriet operate fato e §

§ the bark will take owr teacher ordevs iv Liw amoant of S1LA0,000.00,

2 This distrlet must fiesr boreos encogh apainst the 197177
ek o hey off whie-teacher orders 12 warrants §120,000.00 4 interest,

1 thiv 18 paid off this distvict wi1! have about $85,000.00 in Ant{cipal‘irm
voiefy, . )

Ly

29,500.00 Scate Ald _
veate Aid __.300.00  Catro Pubite Uritities
Honey for yesr 30,000 00 Stat- Afd
X 7meethe
60006
36000
$3805, 005,06~

w

 Feep in wiwvd chiot this § 360,000.00 comes in payments (moathlyy of $730,000.00

Hoprh of July 1971

$ 30 000 00 Stat- Aid and Cairo Public Utilifi,es
_..40,000 00 Yn Anticipation Warrants

§ 70,000.00 T6 meet payrol) and other expenses.

* Thisg Is cutting § 30,000.00 per month off of the 1976-.71 budget wirich fs
almogt impossibie.

tionth of Asgust 1971

& 30,000.00 State ALd and Csivo Public Ueilities |
45,000,00 1z Anticipetion Warcants

575,000 .60

Py Avgust this district has vsed all the womey for the 1971-72 school year,
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RECOMMENDATIONS

The Cairo Board of Education app d these r dations made by the
Acting Superintendent of Schools onm March 15. 1971,

1.

IIL.

1- recommend that the Board of Education tske action to collect all back taxes
to be done in a resolutfon by the Cairo Board of Education to the County
Commi ssioners. ’

I recommend that we explore the possibility of collecting tuition on all
students attending school in this district, who have not estsblfshed legal
residence in this district, Each Building Principal should £ind out hovw
many students in their building who are not legal residents of Cairo School
District Number One.

"I recommend that the Bosrd of Educatioa ask the Board Attorney to draw up the

papers necessary to sell the Sugner Figh School Bullding.

I recommend thst the Board of Education Instruct the Board Attormey to gather
the necessary information so that this Board may ask the peonle of this
district for an additional Educatfonal Taz Rate.

I checked iuto the possibility of this Board creating a Working Cash Fund,
but after some investigation I don't think thet it would be worthwhile.

Ny

Gene A. Mason
Acting Superintendent of Schools
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Bahibit No. 10

INAALY SPEC i wundWlaSi TuwiliG

" 1750 BROADWAY / NEW YORK, N.Y. 10019 / 245-2100

THE SNLY T.
FCR SUPPCRT
COLMUNITY P
THE COUATS, §
EDUCATICN, HOU: MO
TRAINING SERVISES ANS Y2
ASTIVITiES

Please direct reply 1o:

Preston Ewing. Jr.
Regional Education Oifice
$3W. Jackson Boulevard

Room 663
Chicago, lliinois 60604
(312) 922-0145

May. 28, 1971

Commissioner

Intexnal Revenue Service
1111 Constitution Avenue
Washington, D.C. 20224

Dear Mr, Commissioner:

We have reason to believé that Camelot School, an
all-white private school in Cairo, Illinois, enjoys tax-
exempt status under the federal tax laws and.that donations
to it by tax payers result in charitable deductions to those
taxpayexs. The Camelot High School is located at 418 -29th
Street, Cairo and the Grade School is located at 520 - 36th
Street, Cairo.

Camelot School was founded in 1969 following the desegre-
gation of the Cairo public schoels. It has an all white
student body, and has been continuously promoted as a haven
for white children by the local white citizens council
(United Citizens for Community Action or UCCA) and the white
citizens council newspaper, The Tri-State Informer.

We believe: that continuation of Camelot's tax-exempt
status, if it exists, is unlawful under the decision on Jan-
uary 13, 1970, of the United States District Court for the
District of Columbia in the case of Green v. Kennedy and the
:policy of the Internal Revenue Service announced on July 10,
1970. We hereby request that your .office undertake an inves-
tigation to determine whether Camelot is a racially segregated
school, and whether its “tax- exempt status shouid be revcked.

Sincerelv,

~ —_t
T ot )
Preston Ewing, Jr., Director

NAACP Nat'l Education Department
Midwest Area
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Ezhibit No. 11*

Photogfaphs of Pearis' Home

*This Exhibit is on file at the Commission.
409
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APPLICATIONS ON FILE AS OF 3-24-72

5

Ezhibit No. 12

ALEXANDER COUNTY HOUSING AUTHORITY

5 RIVERVIEW

L.
A,
R.
L.
cC.
A.
B.
F.
M.
C.

. A.

.
H.
C.
M.
E.
F.

Stout
Schuh
Morgan
Wallace
Anglin
Rawers
Braden
Henley
Moreau
Blackburn
Salmon
HMason
Woods
Hart
Zeigler
Nichol
McRoy

BEDROOM

41.

A.
G.
E.
H.
C.
J.
E.
M.
L.
G.
P.
D.
A.
A.
G.
R.
J.
T.
A.
C.
C.
M.
H.
D.
0O.
D.
M.
R.
w.
B.
A.
R.
J.
H.
J.
E.
B.
J.

T.:

B.
C.

Hall
Walls
Hollins
Woods
Dennis
0'Shea
Mattingly
Troutt
Brown
Harrell
Adams
Neal
Hendrix
Stalion
McCain
Dixon
Harper
Simmons
Woods
Nichols
Middleton
Ivy
Hughes
Tubbs
Moore
Lambert
Smith
Walker
Price
Hayden
Sterling
C. Goode
Posey
Sims
Middleton
Mayes
Williams
Henckell
Doolittle
Duncan
Dillow

1-31-72 Veteran's Preference
3-20-72 " N

4-28-71

5-3-71

6-4-71 '
7-8-71 -
7-20-71

7-20-71

8-10~71

8-13-71

9-10-71

1-14-72

5-17-71

2-17-72

12-22-70

2-24-71

3-31-71

12-22-71 Veteran's Preference
2-29-72
3-22-71
3-30-71
4-6-71
4-22~71
1-14-71
8~5-71
8-~10-71
8-11-71
9-10-71
9-14-71
7-13-71
11-18-71
11-29-71
8-16-71
10-5-71
11~-4~-71
12-10-71
12-20-71
12-23-71
1-3-72
1-5-72
1-10-72
1-17-72
1-17-72
1-26-72
1-31-72
2-4-72
2-8~-72
2-14-72
2-15-72
12-8-71
2-22-72
2-29-72
3-6-72
3-6-72
3-9-72
3-9-72
3-15-72
3-16-72

410
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TWO BEDRQONMS

1. J. Poole 2-4~72" Vetﬁran s Prﬂfnrence
2. M. Schildt 3-6-72 _—;ﬂvd -
3.. R. Sharp . 2-3-72 T, /,—;,‘ 3e232-72
4. L. McCrite 4-20-71
5. 0. Sterling ' 6-3-71
6. M. Joyner “7-14-71
7. J. Wilson 8-18-71 °
8. D. Johnson 9-9-71
9.. A. Babby 10-30-71

10. F. Seigert 12-3-71

11. C. Graves 12-29-71

12. H. Coleson 1-6-72

.13. N. James 1-13-72

14. E. Douglas 1-17-72

.15, P. Morgan 1-19-72

16. V. Elrod 2-2-72

17. J. Phelps 2-3-72

18. M. Bolton 2-8-72

19. W. Bowman 2-9-72

20.-J. Allen 2-15-72

21. P. Lambert 2-18-72

22. D. Thomas . 2-24-72

23. I. MeBride 3-2-72

24. A. F. Watson 3-15-72

THREE BEDROOMS

1. L. Wilson 12-6-71 Veteran's Preference
2. M. Dean 9-1-71"

3. G. Lowe 10-21-71 ®

4. R. Tucker 12-13-71

5. A. 'Johnson 1-18-72

6. L. Jackson 3-2-72

7. J. Rinks ° 3-20-72

8.

FOUR BEDRQOOMS

l. L. Ross . 1-6-72
2. W. Woodson 1-12-72

FIVE BEDROOMS

1. s. Davis 7-28-70

ILL. 7-6 THEBES, ILLINOIS

l. F. Wilson 9-4-69
2. J. Dakin 7-22-70
3. R. Baltzell 190-30-70
4. 5. Hale 5-7-71
5. G. Wright 5-26-71
6. S. Barton 6-2-71

APPLICATIONS ARE NOT KEPT OVER ONE YEAR UNLESS SPECIFICALLY REQUESTED TO

BE KEPT ACTIVE WHEN A UNIT IS REFUSED BY APPLICANT

495-091 O - 74 - 27
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& ‘Haohibit No,18

7o be eligible for admisaion anappli¢ant :must meet the follow-
ing requirements: . C S e .

A. 'I'lfm applicant must qualify as a family. A family consists
of: S =

l. Two or more persons who have a family-type relation-
ship, or
2. A single person who ig-- .

a, eligible, by age, to receive an old age benefit
under Title II of the Social Security Act, or

b. handicapped within the meaning of Section 202 of
the Housing Act of 1959, or :

c. displaced by urban renewal or other governmental
action, or

d. disabled within the meaning of Section 223 of the
Social Security Act. -

A handicapped person is oné who has a physical impairment

which: .

(a) is expected to be of long-continued and indefinite
duration,

{b) sugstantiany impedes his ability to live independently,
an .

(c) is of such a nature that such ability could be improved
by more suitable housing conditions. :

. A disabled person is one that has an inability to engage
in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medi-
cally determinable physical or menta) impairment which can
be expected to result in death or which has lasted or can
be expected to last for a continuous period of not less
than 12 months.

412
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Alexander County Housing Authority Regulations- Establishing Policies
For Admigssion and Continued Occupancy- :

PAGE 2.

‘B. Net income for admission shall -hot exceed the following
amounts at the time of admission. : .-

No. of Persons . Admission

o $4 000.

R T S
5,200,
.5:.509.- .
5,800,
6,100,

.. 6,400,

6,600, T

. 6,800, .

10 : 7,000.

C. Assets shall not exceed:$10,000, at admission for elderly
families.. $5,000. for non-elderly families unless such
assets together with the income of the family are in-
sufficient for the applicant to obtain and maintain stan-
dard housing on the private. market well into the future.

D00~ W NS

Families determined. to be ineligible shall be notified
immediately of the reasons therefore. If requested, the
applicant shall be- granted a hearing rega:ding his in-

- eligible status: °

Any applicant who has assigned, conveyed, transferred, or
. otherwise disposed of property within the past two years
without fair consideration in oxrder to meet the assets
1imitation shall be deemed ineligible.

As used here, assets means liquid and real property.

D. Except for elderly.families, the applicant resides in
substandard housing. A unit is considered substandard
if any of the followxng factors is present:

1. The dwelling is. structurally unsafe. c
2. There is no potable running water in the’ dwelling
-+ unit, c: -
3. There-is:no. usable flush toilet in the dwelling unit.
.. 4.. There is .no.tub or shower in . the-dwelling unit.
-.-5. There-is .no.sink or. proper stove connection in’ the
"kitcheniof the .dwelling unit. :
6. There is inadequate or no electric wiring system’
in the dwelling unit.
7. There are unsafe or inadequate heating facilities
in or for the dwelling ‘unit.
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Alexander County Housing Authority Regulations Establishing Policies
For Admission and Continued Occupancy-

PAGE 3.
8.

10.

11.

The dwelling unit is overcrowded. A dwelling unit is
considered overcrowded if the number of persons occu-
pPying the dwelling exceeds the following standaxds:

No. of Bedrooms in © Maximum No. of
the Dwelling Unit Persons in a Family
1 3
2 5
3 -7
4 9
5 11

The dwelling is a single family -unit but is occupied
by two or more families.

The location or design of the dwelling unit is .such
that it creates a health, fire, or safety hazard for
the occupants of the dwelling units. .

The family is aboht to be without housing through no
fault of their own. .

E. Desirability -- in determining eligibility the following
factors also shall. apply: .

1.

Whether admission to the project would prove detremental
to the project or its residents by established records
of any family member with regard to the follow;ng:

a. non-payment of rightful obligations, ‘

b. imperils the health, safety, or morals of neighbors;
¢. destruction of property,

d. disregard for rules of occupancy and rights of
others,

If single (elderly only) whether the applicant is capable
of living independently.
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Alexander County Housing Authortty:Regulatiqns‘Establishing'Policies
For Admission and Continued Occupancy-
PAGE 4.

II. SELECTION OF TENANTS TO .FILL VACANCIES

A. .Each applicant shall be assigned his appropriate place
on a community wide basis in sequence based upon date
and time his application is received, suitable type or
size of unit, and factors affecting preference or pri-
ority established by the Alexander County Housing Author-
ity's regulations. -At a given time the applicant first
on the waiting list shall be offered a unit at the location
that contains the largest number of .suitable vacancies.
If the applicant rejects the unit offered he shall be
moved to.last place on the eligible applicant list.

In carrying out.the above plan, should the applicant be
willing to accept the unit offered but be unable to move
at the time of the offer .and presents clear evidence of
his inability to move -to the Alexander County Housing )
Authority's satisfaction, refusal of the offer shall not
count as one of the number of allowable refusals permitted
the applicant .before placing his name at the bottom of the
eligible applicant list,

In carrying out the above plan, should the applicant pre-
.-Sent to the satisfaction.of the Alexander County Housing
Authority clear evidence that acceptance of a given offer
of a.suitable vacancy will result in undue hardship or
handicap not related to considerations of race, color,
or national origin, such as inaccessibility to source of
employment, children's day care and the like, refusal of
such an offer shall not be counted as one of the number of
allowable refusals permitted an applicant before placing
his name at the bottom of the eligible list.

Reassignment or transfers to other dwelling units shall be
made without regard to race, color, or national 6rigin as
follows: Tenants shall not be transferred to a dwelling
unit of equal size either within a project or between pro-
jects, except for alleviating hardships as determined by
the Executive Director or his designee. Transfers within
projects shall be made to correct occupancy standards, and
shall have priority over move-ins.

B. Preference in the Selection of Tenants

In selecting eligible applicants to fill vacancies, the
Authority will give consideration to the following factors
in the order shown:
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Alexander County Housing Authority Regulations Establishing Policies
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PAGE 5.

The family size of the applicant, as-.it relates to
the units available (does not exceed occupancy stan-
dards.) .

Whether the applicant is a veteran or serviceman or the
relation of the applicant to a veteran or serviceman.

A veteran is a person who has served in the armed for-
ces of the USA and was d;scharged or released under

. conditions other than dishonorable. A Serviceman is

a person presently servxng in the Armed Forces.

'Whether the applicant is a displaced family or about

to be displaced by urban renewal or other governmental
actlon.

The applicant’s present housing condition and urgency
of housing need. In determining the urgency of need
the following will be considered:

a. The degree of substandard factors present in the
existing housing of the applicant.

b. The gross rent being paid by the applicant for
present housing as it relates to his annual income.

The applicant's source of income.

The rent paying ability of the applicant as it relates
to the:financial need of the Author1ty.

The applicant's. famxly contains elderly, d1sahled or
handicapped persons. .

Elderly families will be given preference for units
specifically built for elderly families. Eldexly
families means families whose head (or spouse) is
62 years of age or over, a single person 62 years

" of age or over, or a single person (under age 62)
‘who is under a disability or handicap.
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Alexander County Housing Authori ty Regulations Establishing Policies
For Admission and Continued Occupancy-

PAGE 6.
III. SCHEDULE OF RENTS:

The following rents will apply, provided that it does not exceed
25 percent of family income, as defined by the Secretary in Part
VIII of this policy. Should the rents designated bezlov exceed 25
percent of family income, as defined by the Secretary, the table
of gross rents (Exhibit 2) will apply.

SCHEDULE OF GROSS RENTS WELFALRE RENT (GROSS)
GROSS ?SEOME Families receiving their
RENT _ income from Public Aid
$20 1000 _ shall pay the following
21 1050 rents: :
22 1100 0-BR ~ $39
23 1150 1-BR - 39
24 1200 2-BR - 43
25 1250
3-BR =~ 47
26 1300
4~-BR -~ 51
27 1350 §-BR - 55
28 1400
29 1450
3 1200 GROSS MAXIHUM RENT (Eligible
32 1600 and 1st § months of
33 1650 ineligibility):
34 1700 0-BR - $45
35 1750
36 1800 1-BR - 50
2-BR =~ 55
.To extend the above schedule add Z:gg - gg
$1 for each additional $50 of 5-BR - 70

annual Net family income.

INELIGIBLE RENTS (After 6
months of ineligibility):

0-BR =~ $50 3-BR ~ $65
1-BR = 55 4-BR - 70
2-BR = 60 5-BR - 75
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.. EXHIBIT. A

TABLE OF GROSS RENTS :
(Used to determine whether LHA's Gross rents exceed 25¢ of family in-

come) ,
wonthly . . Annual Income for Rent.
Gross . Lo
Rent From Through'
$ 1 $ 24 -~ $ 71
2 o T 72, -= . 119
3 120 - 167
4 168 - 215
5 216 -= 263
6 LT 264 7 == © 3117
7 312 - -359
8 360 - 407
9 408 - 455
10 : 456 - 503
11 504 - 551
12 552 - 599
13 600 - 647
14 649 - 695
15 696 — 743
16 744 - 791
17 792 - 839
18 840 -— 887
19 888 - 935
20 936 - 983
- 21 984 - 1031
22 1032 - 1079
23 1080 - 1127
24 1128 - 1175
25 1176 - 1223
26 1224 -— 1271
27 1272 - 1319
28 1320 = 1367
29 1368 - 1415
30 1416 bl 1463
31 1464 - 1511
32 1512 - 1559
33 1560 - 1607
34 1608 - 1655
35 1656 - 1703
36 1704 - 1751
37 1752 - 1799
38 1800 - 1847
39 1848 ~- 1895
40 1896 — 1943
41 1944 - 1991
42 1992 - 2039
43 2040 - 2087
44 2088 - 2135
45 2136 - 2183

Monthly
Gross
Rent

Rent
Fxom

‘2232

~ s2104
2280 -

2328
.2376

2424

- 2472
2520
2568
2616
2664
2712
2760
2808
2856
2904
2952
3000
3048
3096
3144
3192
3240
3288
3336
3384
3432
3480
3528
3576
3624
3672
3720
3768
3816
3864
3912
3960
4008
4056
4104
4152
4200
4248
4296

" Annual . Income. for

Through
$2231
2279
2327
2375
2423
24N
2519
2567
2615
2663
271}
2759
2807
2855
2903
2951
2999
3047
3095
3143
3191
3239
3287
3335
3383
3431
3479
3527
3575
3623
3671
3719
3767
3815
3863
3911
3959
4007
4055
4103
4151
4199
4247
4295
4343

The akove table of gross rents is one which may be established to
comply with Section 213(a) of the Housing & Urban Davelopment Act



419

Bxhibit No..13—Continued
Page 6(b) EXHIBIT A (c;antinued)

|

of 1969 which .provides that the ‘rent' of a public housing' tenant
may not exceed 25 percent of the family's income as defined by
the Secretary. The table is based on the principle of rounding
thelfamil.y's income and the monthly gross rent' to the nearest
dollar. .

Gross Rent and Family Income are as defined in Circular RHM 7465.1
and RHM 7475.1 dated 3/16/70.

-THE TABLE MAY BE ‘EXTENDED BY ADDING $48 to EACH INCOME AMOUNT
ASSOCIATED WITH EACH $1.00 RENT. INTERVAL.
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Alexander County Housing Authority Regulations Establishing Policies
For Admission and Continued Occupancy-

PAGE 8.

C. For non-elderly families assets shall not exceed $10,000. -
Asgets shall not exceed $12,000. for elderly famillecs
unless such agsets togaether with the income of the family
are insufficient for the tecnant to obtain and maintain a
standard housing on the private market well into the future.

- Any tenant who has assigned, conveyed, transférred, or
_otherwise disposed of property within the. past yoar without

- falr consideration in order .to méet the assets limitation
shall be deemed ineligibla. U

- As used hgx"e, assets_means l:l.qgid,_assetl and xeal property.
V. IRELIGIBLE AND OVERINCOME FAMILIES
A. Applicants who, at the'time of application for contimged
-occupancy, are deemed ineligible by failure to meet re-~

quirements shall be notified of such ineligibility and
the reason therefore.

B. 2pplicants for continued occupancy who are ineligible by

. reason of income exceeding the maximum limit for continued
-occupancy shall be notified in writing of such ineligibility
and given a six-months notice to vacate. Until expiration
of the vacate notice such tenants will pay rent in accor-
dance with the approved Rent Schedule,

If a tenant, after expiration of the six-months vacate
-notice, is unable to find standard housing at a rent he
can afford to pay although he has made every effort to do
80, he may be .allowed to remain in occupancy for the dur-
ation of this situation. Such tenant shall pay increased
rent -in accordance with the approved Rent Schedule.

Documentation as to the tenant's efforts to find suitahle
housing must be placed on file not less often than everxy
six months,

"VI. 'RENT REVIEWS

A. Rents will be reviewed each year at the time the annual
re-examination of income is made to determine eligibility
for continued-occupancy. 1f, upon such income review, it
is found that the-rent being charged no longer conforms to
the approved rent schedule, the rent will beo adjustaed
accordingly.

B. Once rent is established such rental rate shall remain
in effact until the next annual re-examination or until
circumstances-occur that warrant a special rent and in-
come review. Anytime any of the following .circumstances
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occur, rent and income will be reviewed and rent adjusted
in accordance with the approved schedule of Rents.

1. Receipt or discontinuance of welfare funds.

2. An amount of decrease in income which would lower
the rent in accordance with the approved xent schedule,

3. After initial receipt of a rental reduction under the
25 percent limitation of Section 213 of the Housing
Act of 1969, and a subsequent second decrease, the
tenant reports an increase in income, as required by
the Zct. .

Tenants are to be notified in writing of any changa in
rent resulting from a rent review.

If tenant misrepresentations at the time of admission, ann-
ual re-examination, or rent review causad a family to pay
a lower rent than called for by the approved Schedule of
Rents, such.tenant will be required to pay the diffexence
between the rent he paid and what he should have paid.

Increages in rent resulting from rent reviews are' to be
effective the first of the month following the change.

Decreases in rent resulting from rent reviewa are o be
effective the first of the month following report of the
change. .

Increases or decreases for families affected by tha 25
percent limitation shall be made effective the first of
the month following the month in which the change occurs.

VII. VERIFICATION OF APPLICANTS' STATEMENTS AND INCOME

A.

Applicants and ben.am:s shall be required to furnish proof
of their statements when required by Management to rea-
sonably assure accuracy. -

Certification by applicants will normally be considered

., sufficient verification of family composition, displace-

ment, assets, residence, and housing conditions and need.
Certification is provided by the applicants' signature on
the Application for a Dwelling. Certification by signing
the Application for Continued Occupancy will be considexed
gufficient verification of family composition and assets
at re-examination. .
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PAGE 10.
C.

All earned income shall be verified at the .time of admiss-
ion or annual re~examination through employers, W~2 forms,

-check stubs, -or other means to assure accuracy. Increased
- income reported between re-examination need not be verified.

All decreases in income must be verified.

Unearned incomes shall-bé\vgrified by viewing :.checks, cer-
tificates of award, or other means to assure accuracy.

Income for elderly families'paying the minimum or welfare
rents at' the time of re-examination need not be verified

- unless-the responsible Authority official believes such

- verification necessary. For any elderly family being re-

-examined under this procedure a certified “Statement of

Income and Assets” shall be obtained .from such family to
substantiate the Authority's determination of eligibility.

In the event the information provided on the "Statement of
Income and Assets” indicates that a.higher rent is warranted,
the -income must be verified and . the reqular ‘re-examination

- procedure followed.

G.

Por those claiming disability as defined in the Social

- Security Act, but who are not receiving Social Security

benefits, Doctor's Certification as to degree and possible

-length -of .such disability shall be required. -

All detérminations shall be fully documented in the files.

VIII. DEFINITION OF INCOME-~

A.

Total Family Income (defined by the Alexander County Hous-
ing Authority) means all income from all sources to be re-
ceived by -all family members during thé succeeding year

" actually occupying or who are actually to occupy the dwell-

ing including the family head temporarily.separated from
the group. = - .- ' ’ . ’

Assets will be pro-rated as .income whenever non-assets in-

come is below a subsistence level.

The following are not considered as income: Amounts re-
ceived for medical care, casual and irreqular gifts, lump

-+ sum additions to-assets, amounts from the Government, or
* gcholarships which are to be used fq; tuition, books, etc.

Net Family Income means Total Family Income less the follow~

ing deductions: )
1. Hospital or medical plans (if not employed)
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2, A deduction of 10 percent of earned income to cover oc-
cupational expenses and deductions from wages, except
for servicemen stationed away from home.

3. 2mount paid for support of persons out of the home.

4. DAnmounts paid for- care of children or incapacitated
..family members.. .

5. Predictable medical.expenses.fér continuing illness
"if not covered by insurance. . .

6. Servicemen's occupational expense not to exceed $100.
per month for servicemen stationed away from home and
Social Security.

Family Income (Defined by the Secretary) means income 1
from all sources of each member of the family in the house-~
hold, including minors, anticipated to be received during
the twelve months following admission or redetermination
of family income (as the case may be) less: .

(1) a deduction of 10 percent of family income; and

(2) an exemption of $100. from family ihcome for each
minor (other than the head or spouse) and for each
adult (other than head or spouse) dependent _upon

. family for support.

In the case of self-employcd persons, income means the
NET income from the operation of the business or pro<
fession and personal and real property. Also, the
following are NOT considered as income by HUD:

(1) casual, sporadic, and irregular gifts, cearnings of
minors attending school FULL TIME and amounts.wEIch are
specifically received for, or are a.reimbursement of,

the cost of illness or medical care. .

{2) Lump-sum additions to family assets, such as inheritances,

_insurance -payments, including payments under health and
-accident insurance and workmen's . compensation, capital
gains, and settlements:for personal or .property losses.

(3) amounts of educational scholarships paid.directly- to
the student or to the educational institution and
..amounts paid by the.United States .Government .to-a“
veteran for use in meeting the cost of tuition, fees
and books, to the extent that such amounts are so
used. (Any of such amounts not so used and any amounts
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available for subsistence are to be included in Family
Income) if reported.

(4) The special pay to a serviceman head of a family
.away from home and exposed to hostile fire (e.g.,
Viet Nam); reclocation payments for moving expenses
to families and individuals displaced by urban re-
newal or other governmental action; and pursuant
to the Food Stamp Act of 1964, as amended, the
‘value of the coupon allotments for the purchase

"of food in excess of the amount actually charged
.the eligible households.

D. "Eligibility Income for Admission,” "Eligibility Income
for Continued Occupancy,” and "Income for Rent®” mean
Net Family Income less the following applicable exemp-
tions allowed by the Housing Authority:

(I)Exemptions for (léxemptions for Exemptions
Category Admission Cont'd. Occupancy For Rent
Head None None None

Spouse §1000 of Income All earned Income $600 of earned

o » . ncome
Other  All of Income  All of Income 3§e:;ggyi§

Limitations on-

total exemptions

allowable per (2) (2) (3)

family..cec......$1,500 .... $2,000 e $1,000

(1) All of U. S. HMilitary Service-connected disability or death
payments will be exempted for admission and continued occu-
pancy.

(2) These. "limitations on total exemptions allowable per family"
may be waived by Board action for a particular family if
the Board considers the  pertinent facts and determines that
(1) the family is truly a low income family:; and (2) is
within the appropriate income limits after all allowable
exemptions. - :

.(3) This limitation on fent exemptions may not be waived.
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IX. LEASING

A. Prior to admission a lease shall be signed by the family
" head or spouse and executed by the Authority. The head
of a family is the responsible person of the family who
is legally and morally responsible for the group and who
is actually looked to and held accountable for the family's
need. .

B. The lease is to be current at all times and must be com-
patible with Authority Policies as well as State and
Fede;al law.

C. Notices of Rent Adjustments which are issued to amend
the dwelling lease need only be signed by the Authority.

X. OCCUPANCY STANDARDS

The following standards will determine the number of bedrooms
required. to accommodate a family of a given size except that
such standards may be waived when a vacancy problem exists
and it is necessary to achieve or maintain full occupancy:

Delete the portions that do not apply to your project.

No. of Persons
No. of Bedrooms Minimum Maximum

MW O
€O OVl N b=t =

1
3
5
7
9
11 plus

XI. MISREPRESENTATIONS

The Tenant is to be notified in writing of any misrepresen-
tations or lease violations revealed through the annual re-
examination, rent reviews, or other occurrences and any other
corrective action required by the Authority.

Aﬁopted pursuant to Resolution No. 538, July 20, 1970.
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Report of the Inter-Agency Task Force on Ceiro
August, 1971 -

In November, 1969, the Regional Council invited all regional Federal agency
representatives to meet and undertake a review of the sociel and economic
" problems of Cairo, to determine how Federal assistance might best be made
.available to the city. The Governor's Office of Human Resources also
participated. Each agency was asked to review its programs and resources
in light of Cairo's. needs; to determine how it might best assist the
community and whether certain funds could be earmarked tentatively for Ceiro.
It was also determined that assisting Cairo must be an inter-agency effort
of some type.

In December, 1969, the Regional Council met with Mayor Thomas of Cairo, who
presented a general proposal for dealing with Caeiro's problems. This proposal
identified many types of problems which would involve a variety of programs
and egencies, and it was referred to the ad hoc committee on Cairo for stuay
and recommendations. The committee met again in Janvary, to receive
recommendations on programs from each agency snd to evaluate the Mayor's
proposal. The need for a joint response to the city was recognized, along
with the fact that Cairo's needs were such that a continuous, coordinated
inter-agency approach was required. It was also determined that a general
position must be adopted which would require the city to take some
affirmative action to deal with social problems locally, if Federal programs
were to be successfully introduced to Cairo.

In March, the committee met with the Mayor, the City Attorney, and Messrs.
Ewing and Grigsby (both black-residents of Cairo, active in civic matters),
to obtain their views of the current situation in terms of racial tension,
possible co-operation .among various groups, and more generally, the problems
and needs of Cairo. Following this.meeting, the committee presented the
following recommendations to the council:

1) that an Inter-agency Task Force on Caeiro be formed to meet monthly,
and that representatives of State agencies and members of Congress
be invited to attend;

2) that & letter be sent to the Mayor advising him of the Federal
agencles' desire to assist through special efforts at obtaining
funds and providing technical assistence, if the city could
devise a method of assuring broadly representative citizen -
participation, ideally in a 1ocal task force, to assure total
communlty support;

3) that the letter'also be sent to all local media and community
organizations serving Cairo, to provide maximum information to
residents of the city on the position of the Federal agencies;

4) that the evaluation and recommendations of the committee be
' forwarded to the Mayor, in response to his proposal and visits.

427 . -
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‘The Council accepted these recommendations and the correspondence was sent

on March 20, 1970. The city responded, in letters of April 7 and 22 from
the Mayor, expressing concern that funds had not been made directly available
to support the initial proposal, and seriously questioning the will of certain
black community organizations to support local efforts. The formation of

& permanent Inter-agency Task Force was also questioned, because it had not
been done in consultation with the city. The position of the Task Force,

its purpose and intent were further clarified in a letter from the Council
and a phone call in May, indicating that the Task Force awaited the city's
response and hoped to be able to assist the city. The Task Force continued
to meet regularly between April and September.

In Aprll the Pulaski-Alexander Development Corporation (PADCO) was funded
by EDA, after expanding its board and opening membership to' include more
black and low-income residents, at the recommendation of the original
interagency committee. This application hed been rejected by EDA because
it covered only two counties in & much broader depressed area; PADCO was
“strongly supported by the Governor's Office of Human Resources and State
Office of Business and Economic Development &s & positive step toward meeting
Cairo's serious needs. Review of the proposal and evaluation by the Task
Force resulted in a recommendation to the Council that EDA be urged to fund
. this program if the organizetion could expand membership. PADCO and SBA
were involved in several prospective business ventures by the spring of 1970.

.~ In February, a visit to Cairo by the Flying Black Medics drew attention to
the need for expanded out-patient medical and dental facilities for black
" and other low-income residents of Cairo., Meetings involving the Black
_Medics, St, Mary's, and OEO during March and April resulted in development
of B proposal to fund out-patient services at the hospital. Since the city
had not yet developed the kind of citizen task force hoped for which would.
-provide citizen participation in planning, a Citizens Advisory Board was
required as a special condition of the OEO funding. These requirements
were developed by a Task Force review team. The Task Force and Senator
Percy's office also assisted in negotiating immigration problems at that
time confronting the physician now serving as medical director. The program
"was Initiated in the fall of 1970, and the first patlents were served in
January, 1971.

In June, efforts were made by the Governor's Office of Human Resources to
assist the Mayor in forming & local task force. The method of selection
proposed by the Mayor, however, was found unacceptable by various local
organizations.

In July, the Illinois Housing Development Authority accepted the applicetion
of the United Cairo Community Development Non-Profit Housing Corporation

for seed money and assistance; two applications from Cairo housing corporations
- had been received, and this one was selected on the grounds that its board

was more broadly representative of the entire community.
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At the August meeting, the Task Force took note of the fact that neither

it nor the Regional Council had received eny positive response to its

March letter from the Mayor or otherwise from the city. It was suggested
that & letter be sent to the Mayor, reminding him of the initial position
taken and setting & deadline for some response to the matter of developing
a local task force orcitizen group. 'This matter was referred to the
Council and a letter was sent in September, 1970, reaffirming the Regionel
Council's original position, stating that unless & positive written response
were received, & team of Task Force members would make a fact-finding

visit to Cairo to assess the prospects of local cooperation.

No response to this communication was received, and a team visit to Gairo
wes scheduled for November. In October, however, a new period of overt
hostility occurred in Ceiro, involving severe, prolonged shootouts and
protracted recrimination. Consequently, the team visit was deferred. A
team of four Task Force members visited Cairo in Januery, 1971, and met
with e variety of groups and individuals to ascertain their views on the
current situation and the prospects for developing a community-w1de citizen
group to serve as a local task force.

During this visit, the team met with the St. Mary's Clinie Citizen Advisory
Board and the sisters administering the program, to understand and assist
in elarifying the Board's role and functions. -In a meeting with the Mayor,
the purpose of a local task force wvas reviewed, and the Mayor discussed
appointing the Citizen Advisory Committee - which had been established
several years previously and been inactive for some time - to serve the
purpose. The team recommended that the Mayor. submit the suggestion, with
a list of the members, for Task Force consideration. The Mayor also
indicated interest in'a Public Service Careers Program which DOL was
interested in funding; it was the team's feeling that direct minority and
low-income citizen involvement would be. vital to the success of such a
program. The net result of.this visit was some feeling that progress
might be made, through citizen participation that could develop broad
community support for new programs. It was also felt that without such
support, new programs would: founder in the conflict among various partles
concerned about their intent and-administration.

Following this visit, the Mayor submitted his recormendation that the
Citizens Advisory Committee serve as. a local task force and enclosed &
list of its members for Task Force consideration. A reply was sent -
indicatlng that the Inter-agency Task Force would work with the CAC as
an ad hoc committee, to devise procedures whereby & broadly based

citizen group could be established. The Mayor did not respond either to
this recommendation or to thé offer of 41rect teéchnical assistance,

At its January, 1971 meetlng, the Task.Force recelved the team report and
reviewed the status of-the Cairo situation; it decided not to meet again
until some response was received from the city or. further business was to

© be’ transacted. During this period, the city continued to negotiate with

DOL on & PSC program. The Task Force advised DOL and the Regional Council
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that.funding of the:program should be underteken with attention to the
Task Force's recommendation for involvement of a community-wide citizen
group in planning, and various field representatives who felt their
contacts in the .community might be of help offered their assistance,

The Task Force met agein in June, 1971, to consider & resolution recommending
its dissolution to the€ Regional Council. It was felt that every effort had
been made to convey the Task Force's position to the city and to convey

the merits of & community-wide base for program development to the city

and various conflicting local organizations. Considerable information indi-
cated that these conflicting parties were too deeply in conflict, and
possibly in need of maintaining this conflict to further their individual
‘goals, to cooperate in the manner required to improve conditions in Cairo.
The resolution was passed and submitted to the Council. The representative
from the Governor's Office of Human Resources felt ‘that maintaining the
.Task Force, at least through quarterly meetings, was desirable in order
that & continuing, informed group of agency representatives be available
for consultation and assistence, and was asked to make these feelings

known in writing directly to the Couneil.

At the same meeting, a représentative of DOL briefly described the PSC
program which it anticipated funding. Some.questions were raised about
eitizen participation - whether it was built into the program or would
be.required in planning. DOL hed requested the city to obtain approval-of
the program from the CAC, and indicated that the Task Force would be asked
to review the final application. The appllcatlon was received the following
week. A Task Force team review held at the Office of the Regional Manpower
Administretor revealed that the CAC which approved the submission did not
include two of the previously listed black members, &nd that citizen
involvement in projeét planning end operations was not required. A
recommendation that a special condltion requiring such involvement be
developed was made. Task Force team members present for the review
volunteered to accompany DOL staff to Cairo to assist in monitoring the
program. (Newspaper reports indicate that when the program was described

at a public hearing in Cairo in July, it became clear that neither the

black nor the white community ‘could support the program, and the City Council
voted against its submission.) .

At its July 21 meeting, the Regional Council determined that the Task
Force should céntinue to meet quarterly to exchange’ 1nformation end maintain
inter-agency cgpordingtion. . .

vey orﬁérbdum, Chairman
Cairo.Task Force

Jane Heron, chreﬂary pro tem °



Bzhibit No. 15
March 24, 197z

PUBLIC BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

City of Cairo and Alexander County, Illinois

Board or Total Number of Appointing
Commission Members Black Members Authority
Cairo Public Library Board 9 0 M
Citizens Advisory Committee 15 5 M

(inactive)
Public Building Commission 5 0 CB
Delta Regional Planning 25 0 CBl
Program )
Police Pension Board 5 0 ML
Cairo Human Relations 7 2 M

Commission (inactive)

Selective Service Board 5 0 Pl

Civil Defense Commission 6 0 M/CB

County Welfare Services 14 0 CB2
Commission

Tri-County Health Dept. 12 1 CB

Cairo Planning & Zonlng 13 1 M
Commission

Cairo Board of Planning and 8 1 M
Zoning Appeals

Land Clearance Commission 5 0 CB

Cairo Election Commissioners 3 1 cc

Cairo Board of Fire and folice 3 1 M
Commissiocners

Alexander County Airport 5 0 M/CC
Authority

Cairo Public Utility Commission 5 0 . M

Alexander County Housing 5 . 0 CB
Authority

Appointing Authority Key

Mayor of Cairo,with approval of City Council

CB= Chairman of Alexander County Board of Commissioners

Ml= Mayor appoints two members

CBl= Appointments by County Commissioners of Alexander And Pulask1 County

Pl= President of U. S. upon recommendations of Governor

CB2= Ten members appointed by Illinois Dept. of Welfare upon recommendatlon
of County Board of Commissioners plus State's Attorney, Chairman of
County Board of Commissioners and two members from county Personnel
Adv1sory Board.

CC= Circuit Court

- 431
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March 24, 1972

EMPLOYMENT OF BLACK PERSONS
BY PUBLIC AGENCIES IN CAIRO
AND ALEXANDER COUNTY, ILLINOIS

Agency

Cairo Public Utility Commission

Alexander County Housing Authority

State's Attorney Office
Sheriff's Office

Cairo Fire Department
Cairo Police Department
Circuit Clerk's Office
County Clerk's Office
County Highway Department
County Assessor's Office

County General Assistance Office

Total
Employees

25

16

15 (approx.)

20

County Treasurer and Collector's Office 4

County Superintendent of Schools
Cairo Public Schools (Faculty)
Cairo Municipal Offices

Cairo Public Library

City of Cairo’

Cairo Election Commissioners

Illinois Department of Public Aid

22

Black
Employees

5 (no cleri-
cal - all
maintenance)

58

3%

14



b
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‘Legal. Services’
Illinois Veterans Commission ) ’ 2 ’ . 0

Illinois Department of Children &
Family Services - Cairo Office 12 6

* These totals include 1 Black part-time library page



. . BEohtbit No. 16

“U.S. DEPARTMENT OF CDMMEHCE
Bureau of the Census
. AWashmg:un. 0.C. 20233

OFFICE OF THE DIRECTOR -

-_‘=,.-'~ SN T/

3 According to the official count of the returns of the SEVENTEENTR,

- EIGHTEENTH, AND NINETEENTH CENSUSES OF THE UNITED STATES,
authenticated by the Bureau of the Census seal and on file in- the
.Bureau of the Census, the population of the County of Alexander,

. State of Illinois, and of the city of Cairo located in that .county, -

- by race, as of April 1, 1950, 1960, and 1970, respectively, was as

- shown below: . .

Alexander County . ’
1970 1960 1950

Total Population 12,015 16,061 - 20,316
_White - 8,596 10,745 13,875

- Negro .. . ) 3,375 = .-5,298 6,420

.- Other Races c L 44 . ) 18 21

. Cairo Citx_ )

Total Population . 6,227 ) 9,348 12,123 a
White o . 3,905 5,821 7,722
Negro® - .. 2,351 - 3,511 4,383

Other’Races ©o 2L 16° . 18

-~ GEORGE H{ BROWN
. Director ~
Bureau of the Census
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;nkérlng, but a new system

b Gairney B;ecken feld

‘Whién workinen began building a swimiming.pool along-

- side Rodney Sandburgs house in Tulsa last spring, some

of his neighbors were .not only perplexed, but also a kit
incensed. It was the only swimming pool in that modest
part of town. Sandburg had moved into the four-bedroom,
brick-veneer house several months earlier ‘with his ‘wife
and seven children, thanks to the help of a federally sub-
sidized housing program for low and moderate-income
families. How did he qualify for a heavily subsidized house
lf he could afford a swimming pool?

“A dozen owners of nearby homes signed letters asking
the Federal Housmg Administration precisely that ques-
Jtion. nThey were paying for their homes without any sub-
sidy, and they had no moneyleft over for such luxuries
as pools. They urged FHA ‘to mvestxgate Sandburg’s

. eligibility under the Section 235 program, so named for

the portion of the 1968 Housing Act that created it.
FHA’s investigation, no doubt spurred by the prominent
display that the Tulsa Tribine gave the story, revealed
that Sandburg also drove a 1969 Lincoln Continental. Stilt,
FHA’s Tulsa director, Robert Gardner, saw no reason to
take any action. FHA excluded the value of “Bandburg’s
,auto from his assets because he drove it in his work as a
travelmg salesman. On that basis Sandburg's assets and
‘income ($7,700 a year) fitted within the program’s limits

»at the time that he bought the house, Sandburg’s income.

LI ON 1wz
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A nelghborhood protest erupted over these new Sectlon 235 houses in
Austin, a section of Chicago’s West Side. A group called e Organizas
tian for a Better Austin contended that the houses were shoddlly buill
end an eyesore. They besieged John Waner, FHA director In Chicago,
when he visited the site (he Is the white-halred man with back 1o the
camera). Waner Inspected ihe $24,200 houses and pronounced them
acceptable, but the O.B.A. Is sitil fighting subsidized housing.

has subsequently risen, but the only consequence is that
the amount of his subsidy may be reduced when the FHA
routinely re-evaluates hipgtatus two years after the house
was bought. As for the p\)l, says the FHA director, Sand-
burg bought it with part of the $4,000 proceeds from
selling a mobile home. Garfiner calls the pool “'a case of
terrible public relations.” .

‘The Sandburg case symboliZes some of the more glaring
defects of the nation's patchwork system of housing sub-
sidies, The apparatus abounds with inequities and anoma-
lies. It provides more help for the middle class than for
the truly poor. Economists }omplain that the programs
ot only are costly, cumberSome, and inefficient but_also
produce pernicious ic side effects. i i
argue that far from helping, subsidized housing is com-
pounding,the plentiful troybles of center cities. Increasing
numbers of middle-incofite wage earners resent being
taxed to help provide newghemes or apartments for fami-
lies with incomes as high as, or perhaps higher than, their
own. And low-rent public-holsing projects have acquired
such a stigma as havens for crime, dtug addiction, and
problem families that fewer and fewer communities seem
willing to accept any more of them,

From the viewpoint of the tenants themselves, the
subsidy system has still' other disadvantages. Under
almost every program now in force, an occupant must
give up his 3ubsidy if he moves, because the assistance is
provided for a specific house or apartment rather than for
him and his family. The arrangement makes many recipi-
ents of subsidy feel trapped and vulnerable, and it surely

has played a great part in the rise of a permanently depend-
ent, resentful, and rebellious class of housing occupants.
Penalizing the ordinary home buyer

In many ways, our housing i the

come fes in old Yet immense
problems remain, and some are rapidly growing worse—
notably the wholesale abandonment of old but structurally
sound housing and sometimes whaole neighborhoods in big

* cities. The subsidy machinery has grown so intricate that
it confuses even housing experts. A whole profession of
consultants has arisen to help baffled mayors, legislators,
and project sponsors find their way throdgh the regula-
tory thickets. George Romney, the Secretary of Housing
and Urban Development, for two years has pleaded un-
successfully with Congress to simplify the tangle. Not long
ago he lained to a House ittee that “these
housing-subsidy programs are so complicated that they
are i i ible of admini; ion.”

An expensive prop for the housing boom N
Since 1937 the federal government has invested about
$11 billion in direct housing subsidies and such related
programs as urban renewal. As a result, some 2,300,000
U.S. households have acquired considerably newer, and’
certainly more costly, abodes than they could otherwise
afford. And the numbers seem certain to grow much

larger in years ahead, under programs already inu’

Today one American in fwentv-three lives in a 9 &
dwelling directly subsidized by federal, state, or local

effect,

governments. By 1978 this figure will increase to one
American in eight, if the target adopted by Congress is
reached. The objective, set forth in the national housing
goals enunéiated in the 1968 housing law, is to wipe out
slums, The goals call for construction or rehabilitation of
six mitlion subsidized dwelling units and twenty million
unsubsidized units within a decade.

In the same legislation, Congress also created two new
programs that have become an enormously expensive

truth, of Forrester's Law, propounded by Jay W. For-
reste: X of at M.LT., who i

that intuitive plans to solve complex urban problems often
produce Tesults opposite from those intended. Thus, For-
rester péints out, efforts to ameli he living conditions
of the noor in a particular city attract more poor families_
to that city, and so become_self-defeating, The effect of
subsidies on housing prices offers another example, When
provided on a large scale, the subsidies increase the de-
mand for land, labor, and materials and therefore help
.16 inflate construction costs and rents. This penalizes
‘every home buyer and tenant in the nation who lacks
% pipeline to subsidy: .The boomerang effect is painful

enough, but Forrester argues that the devious labyrinths

of, complex systems lead us to compound errors, Because
of ‘our flawed perception of causes and effects in complex
ptoblems when a little of the wrong_tuedigine fails to
bgl. #f a enre, we offed jucrease the dosage.,
> "Throughout the long history of housing subsidies, that
‘nfstake has been repeated again and again, For thirty-
five years ive Administrations and G have
n'ﬁ_ded layer upon layer of new programs intended to over-
¥ Réacarch associate: Peter Schuylon

main prop for teday’s housing boom. Under Section 235
( ing to houses sold to “low and moderate income”

. families) and Section 236 (applying to apartments),
assistance is provided through subsidized interest rates.
The government can pay all but 1 percent of the 7 percent
interest rate on the mortgages (see the box on page 164
for details on these and other subsidy programs). -

As recently as 1967, only 113,788 housing starts in the
U.S,, 8.61 percent of the total, were subsidized, Qver the
past three years, as the new programs caught on, both
the.total number of subsidized starts and their proportion
of the nation’s housing output have increased abruptly,
Last year subsidized starts rose to a new peakt of 550,000
units, more than a quarter of the record total of two mil-
ion-plus starts. Unless the White House impounds funds
already appropriated, subsidized production is expected
to climb to about 600,000 units this year. The number may
move even a bit higher in later years, but costs are bound
to soar anyway. Like almost all housing subsidy programs,
Sections 235 and 236 operate on a build-now, pay-later
baais, Thus the original cost of each house is trebled by,
§ nterej payments that stretch ont for as Tong as forty,
years, Federal officials figure that taxpayers will pay about

45-percent of the total bill, while the beneficiaries will pay

FORTUNE fovruery 1912 137

.“‘l.\
»

-

(Z/I&’o



437

Ewohibit No. 17—Continued

65 percent. The Department of Housing and Urban Devel-
opment will spend $1.3 billion during the current fiscal year
for subsidies of all kinds. Even if—as seems likely—less
than a quarter of the eligible families are housed in a
subsidized dwelling by the end of the decade, HUD offi-
clals have predicted that the annual cash cost of subsidies
will rise to about $7.5 billion a year by 1978. Even if no
more subsidized projects are started thereafter, the sub-
aldy cost could reach $200 billion before the loans on the
projects are retired.

One developer who recently put together a Section 236
project in Connecticut figures that the final cost of each
modest apartment (average rent: $151 a month) may
run to $116,104 per unit. The land, almost entirely sub-
sidized by urban renewal, costs $23,196 per unmit, and
construction $29,219. Interest subsidy and FHA mort-
gage insurance over the forty-year life of the loan will
add $25,162. The government will throw in another
$2,086 per unit by buying the mortgage for more than
its market value through the Government National Mort-
gage Association, and the Treasury will contribute a
subsidy of $8,441 per unit through tax deductions granted

to the nominal private owners of the project. By making.
the project exempt from local property taxes the sigte,
and locality Will provide a subsidy_of ot least $28,000,
n addition to all that, if the occupying family havpeng
hwnrensmﬁ____A__s_ﬁmMmm:ML
xpayers will shell out $25,920 per unit for rent over
forty years—on top of what they are paying now 4
shelter welfare families in older units. Thus § ang
fotal of all subsidies on n single apartment could %ﬁ
$142,024, Sgeretary Romney bas worked out similar pro-
jections, He calculates that a $17, a) 1
Section 236, wi! ivi .
ments, could cost taxpavers anywhere from $108,358 to
141,854 over fo 3. '] cite these figures,” says the
. Secretary, “primarily to shock-people into taking a hard
look into whether we are using the best method.”

In the third annual report on housing goals, written by
HUD officials and sent to Congress last June by President
Nixon, the Administration called for fresh scrutiny of

ized-housing polici ithout ad ing any spe-
cific remedies, “Clearly, the public interest demands that
the Federal Government not stand impassively at the cash
register and continue to pay out whatever is necessary to
feed runaway inflation of housing costs,” said the mes-
sage. “Under present law, as many as 25 million Ameri-
can households—40 percent of the total population—are
eligible for the major subsidy programs. If all eligible
. families were subsidized the cost would be astronomical.
Yet unless major changes are made, as these programs
continue to gain preduction momentum, it will be difficult
to continue favoring a select few in the population while
the rest of the nation is left to seek decent housing com-
pletely on its own.”

Tax shelters for sale

Many economists agree that subsidies in any fidld
should adhere to at least three principles: (1) they should
be highly visible, not hidden, so that the true cost is readily
apparent to legislators and voters; (2) the money showld
actually reach the intended beneficiaries; (3) the subsidy
mechanism should produce a' minimum of economic mis-
chief. Qn all three counts, the preserit,array of federal
housing subsidies scores poorly. -
+ The government has camouflaged the size of the bill in

138 FORTUNE Fabruary

two waya. Firat, it borrows most of the money, o it will
be paying interest costs for years to come. Second, the
government has adopted devices to keep even the borrow-
ing from showing up in the federal budget. For example,
the total of federal outlays for housing and community
development appears in the 1972 budget as $3.3 billion,
but some economists figure that in reality the government
and government-controlled agencies will lend or spend
about $20.1 billion.

Housing subsidies are funneled to their intended recipi-
ents through circuitous channels of production and bu-
reacuracy. As a consequence, a substantial portion of the

Satal is siphoned off along thivay. After a study of pro-
grams in Boston, Bernard J. Frieden, director of the
Harvard-M.LT, Joint Center for Urban Studies, recently
calculated that “betweert one-fifth and one-half of the
total federal subsidy does not reach the residents, but goes
for federal and local administrative expenses and for tax
benefits to investors.”

Section 236, in particular, provides tempting profit
opportunities for the rich. Developers and Wall Street
securities firms Have struck a lucrative lode by organizing
syndicates that, in effect, sell tax shelters to private in-
vestors whose incomes place them in the 50 percent
bracket or higher. Several such deals have been offercd
to the public. The investors buy limited partnerships in the
firm that will build a project. They put up 12 to 15 percent
of the project's cost. In return they are entitled under fed-
eral tax law to claim aceelerated depreciation allowances
n the entire value of the buildings, at the 200 percent
dauble declining rate that is now restricted by law to new
residential property.

A prlson without walls Is how many tenants regard grim, litar-
strewn Roger Williams Homes, & twenty-nine-year-old public-
housing project In Providence, Rhodo Island. Many apanments
are vacant bocouso even needy families reluse lo live there,
althaugh somo units rent for less than $30 & month.
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Thus in a typical deal, a group of professionals and
businessmen might lay out about $600,000 for a 95 percent
interest in a $4,700,000 Section 236 apartment project
being built with a $4-million FHA-insured mortgage. The
builder-sponsor would pocket most of the $600,000 as his
construction profit. Over the next eleven years, provided
that the project is built at the estimated cost and can be

. kept reasonably full of tenants, the limited partners should
be able to recoup $1,055,000 on their investment, almost
entirely in taxes avoided on the membera’ other income. At
the end of that time, if all goes well, the owners might
donate the project to charity and acquire a further $1 mil-
lion in tax deductions.

A cover-up for inflation

The economic mischief wrought by subsidy programs
is subtler but far more pervasive and damaging. As with
other products, easy terms provide an easy way to conceal
overpricing from consumers. For nearly four decades
terms have become progressively easier for housing, np-
parently culminating with the virtual
to_welfare famil Given such an
opportunity to escape market , builders have
Tet their costs and prices ride upward. Between 1965 and
1970, the average cost of an FHA house rose from $16,825
to nearly $25,000. With rising interest rates, taxes; and
upkeep costs added in, the total monthly expense for that
house climbed 84 percent from $148 to $272. Over the
same period, median family incomes Increased only 46
percent, from $7,000 to just over $10,000 a year.

For those who get them, housing subsidies make the
cost pmblerq more tolersable, but the subsidies add to the

upward pressures on prices themselves, From mid-1970
to mid-1971, the highly regarded Boeckh index of resi-
dential construction costs rose by 8 percent. Economist
Henry B. Schechter of the Congressional Research Serv-
ice at the Library of Congress figures that more than a
quarter of that.increase was caused by the impact of sub-
sidized housing on the cost of materiala, land, and labor.

Until the Nixon Administration took office, the federal
government had done next to nothing to end the costly
restrictive practices, obsolete building codes, antiquated
foreclosure laws, and laggard technology that make hous. -
ing cost more than it should. Despite Romney's aggressive
efforts, the government attack on costs is still modest and
only marginally effective. An incisive summary of the
situation comes from Miles L. Colean, a Washington,
D.C., housing economist. “Subsidy offers no basic remedy
for housing problems,” he says. “It is no more than a
sedative for an inflationary industry and a maladjusted
economy. It cures nothing, but instead permits the discase,
inflation, to spread under its cover-up.”

Moreover, any plan that stimulates housing output
tends to increase land prices. Lester Thurow, professor
of economics and management at M.LT., warns that the
policies designed to eliminate substandard housing during
the Seventies may end up raising land prices by 35 per-
cent in many urban areas, The increase, he predicts, will
be in addition to that caused by general inflation or the
demand for industrial and commercial land. Thurow and
many other economists have concluded that the nation
will never be able to concoct efficient housing programs
at reasonable cost until the tax Jaws are changed 30 as to
inhibit the rise of land prices,

continued page 169
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Honslap Subsidies
Ars a Grazd Deinsien continued from page 139

Charles Schultze, Budget Director under Presidents Ken-
nedy and Johnson, argues that in urban areas the “housing
problem" is not so much the high incidence of substandard
housing but the high cest of all housing. According to a
Census Bureau survey, only 15 percent of the central-city
poor and 21 percent of the poor in other urban areas live in
substandard housing. Most housing classified as substandard
lies in tural areas (the main reason it is so classified being
lack of sanitary facilities). More than half of the rural poor
live in such dwellings, and 50 do 28 percent of rural families

.with moderate incomes. As Schultze puts it: "“To oversimpli-

N

Iy, the rural poor live cheaply in substandard housing, while
the urban poor pay dearly for standard housing."”

New wastelands and instant slums

‘The inequities and high costs of subsidized housing have
stirred if dit among as well as
taxpayers. The mjore Congress learns about subsidized hous-
ing the worse it looks, Two congressional committees have
investigated in eleven cities and found a pattern of quick-
buck artists fleecing ignorant buyers of FHA-subsidized
homes. In a typical case, a speculator would buy a run-down
house in a shabby neighborhood for $3,000 or $4,000, spend
perhapa $1,500 for cosmetic repairs, then get the FHA to
appraise the property at as much as $18,000, despite a leaky
rool, faulty plumbing, dangerous wiring, or all three together.
‘To sell the house at that inflated price (sometimes to a
welfare mother or a tenant being evicted for nonpayment of
rent), the speculator might even provide the $200 down pay-
ment. In many instances the buyer, unable to afford the
necessary repairs, abandoned ‘the house after making only a
few payments. .

Most of these cases involved' face-lifted existing houses,

but some new housing has also been found grossly defective.

In both Elmwood, Missouri, and Everett, Washington, in-
vestigators discovered one project ol new Section 235 homes
s0 shoddy that they labeled it an instant slum.

After the House Banking Committee exposed some of
these goings-on in early 1971, Secretary Romney tightened
FHA d fired t and for a few
months suspended sales of existing homes under Section 235.
But the consequences of the abuses are still unfolding.
Abandonment of derelict subsidized housing has reached such
proportions that’ the government; which is already the
nation’s largest landlord, may soon become the No. 1 slum-
lord as well. FHA faces a rapidy rising rate of defaults and
£ bsidized units in Philadelphia, St. Louis,
Dallas, Chicago, and other metropolitan areas.

In Detroit, where some 30,000 subsidized houses had been
sold in the two years before Romney imposed controls, the
agency had repossessed some 5,800 vacant houses by the end
of last year. Officials figure the potential loss at nearly $60
million. Another 21,000 properties seem headed for fore-
closure; if FHA is forced 'to takg.over 16,000 or 18,000 of
these, the loss may well rise fo $200 million, wiping out 13
percent of FHAs insurance restrve. On their investigating
trip to Detroit last fall, membérs of the House legal and
monetary affairs subcommittée were stunned by the devasta-
tion of the inner city. They saw"entire blocks converted to
wasteland by the concentration of boarded-up houses, most

The blighting consequences of housing subsidies on inner
cities are particularly ohvious in public housing projects.
Some of them have turned into elums with no future except
demolition. ““What we've done under the subsidy programs,”
says James G. Banks, exccutive director of the National
Capital Housing Authority in Washington, D.C,,
created an environment that promotes social disorder.”
Roger Williams Homes, the oldest public-housing project in
Providence, Rhode Island, 327 of the 744 units are vacant and
boarded up (see photograph on page 138). Many of the
remaining tenants live in fear that juvenile gangs will loot
their apartments if they go out for as long as an hour.
Authorities hope to obtain $10 million to raze eleven of the
twenty-eight buildings and renovate the rest.

St. Louis’ Pruitt-Igoe project, which won an architectural
award from the American Institute of Architects when it
opened in 1956, became a sociological and financial disaster
that bankrupted the local housing authority. All but 3,000 of
the. 12,000 residents have departed. Twenty-five of the
project’s thirty-three buildings stand empty, their windows
smashed, their salable innards=plumbing, wiring, and hard-
ware—stripped by thieves, their hallways hideouts for
junkies. Last month city officials won Secretary Romney's
permission to begin leveling some of the ruins, even though
$33 million of Pruitt-Igoe’s original $36-million cost has not
yet been repaid to bondhald: The federal
will have to make good the enormous loss.

Bombs in the night

The_gurrent” Washington_prescription for avoiding such
disasters is to scatter small clumps of subsidjzed units
throughaut both cities and suburbs. This meets with some-
times firm and sometimes fierce resistance from many
middle-class neighborhoods. Barbara Casey, vice president
of Kaufman & Broad—which last year got 15 percent of jts
domestic revenues from building subsidized housing under
Sections 235 and 236—belis that i i
is increasing. “‘Before Congress kills subsidized housing, the
people might,” she says. On Chicago’s tough South Side,
nocturnal bombings or fires have wrecked at least five
Section 235 houses under construction. “We can't get in-
surance against malicious mischief on the South Side,”
says builder Allen J. Marrinson, the vietim of two bombings.
“We've tried putting dogs in the houses, but some have
been killed.”

Even when the race issue scems to be absent, projects to
build subsidized housing in middle-class neighborhooeds often
encounter opposition. Earlier residents fedr .that the new-
comers, with their larger families and cheaper homes, will
lower property values, overcrowd schools, and debase the
quality of life that the others have stfuggled to achieve.
Moreover, low-pri co dwhere neaj [ue--
ng enoueh property taes ta meet the coss they imposiy

on a locality, ,

In a suburban area on the edge of South Bend, Indiana,
home builder Andrew Place has stopped building Sectiop
235 houses on his 200-acre subdivision because he wants to
build and sell another 180 unsubsidized homes there. “Some
of our customers were 5o angry they were swearing at me,”
he says. On Chicago’s far West Side, the biracial Organiza-
tion for a Better Auslin (the name of the neighborhood)
fought unsuccessfully for several months last fall to halt
constructich of seven new 235 homes (see photograph on
plang:klsis). In the New York suburb of North Hempstead,

of them vandalized and many,gutted by fire. In d
FHA has begun to tear dnwn\:loq of the worst hulks.

d ded the town fathers to abandon
a plan to build a group of ranch houses to be rented to

_ continucd page 164
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tenants of a largely black public-housing project in the
city. Their ohjechon was that “people who rent houses don't
keep them up.”

Opposition to subsidized hmlslng by middle-class blacks
reinforees the view that the real issue is income and class,
1ather than race as such. Still, suburban inhospitality to new

tween lhe pnnc:p]es of the courts and the fear and wrath of
the will produce a over
where to bmld subsidized dwellings. The receat furor over
construction of 3 large public-housing project in Forest Hills,
for cxample, seems bound to make even New York Clty s

subsidy-addicted politicians cautious about app: g
mare housing that might be unwelcome in its nclghborhood
The housing policies involved in nll this controversy have
veered a long way from the original objectives of federal
‘Th first moved in on the housing

housing for low-income families has led to numerous court
- battles'waged largely on grounds of racial dlscnmmnuon. In
almost every decision so far, ad of ite’ con-

industry during the depression of the 1930's, mainly to com-
bat the steep rise in foreclosures. The Federal Housing Ad-

struction have triumphed over such local bamerx as zoning
restrictions. Some housing analysts lear that the chasm be-

jon was ‘created in 1934 as a pump—pnmmg device
to revive housing construction after its collapse in the de-
pression. Ta give private lenders enough confidence to grant

continued page 166

A Short Guide to the Subsidy Maze

The federal system of housing ubsidies
s a labyrinth of twenty-two separate pro-
grams. The most important:

PUBLIC HOUSING, begun in 1937, pro-
vides low-rent accommodations for low-
income , families and for single persons
over sixty-two. Some four million U.S,
residents, somewhat over hall of them
hite, dwell in 990,000 public-housi
units. About a quarter are on wellare.
Washington imposes cost limits, construc-
tion standards, and many other rules,
but only the 3,000 local housing suthorities
created under state law can initiate proj-
ects. They issue forty-year, tax-free bonds
to finance building; HUD guarantecs
repayment. Income limits for admission
vary by locality, family size, ‘and several
special factors, but generally run between
$4,000 and $5,000 a year for a four-
perzon family. Families that moved into
public housing in 1969 (the maost recent
year for which data are available) had an
average income of $2,648. The average
Tamily paid $50 a month for a unit that
cost the governmeRt$110 2 month in cash
subsidy. For continued income

‘minus $300 per minor child, minus &

percent T adult income. In a few locali-
ties, large families can qualily with incomes
up to $12,500. More typical limits for
families of four are $7,290 in Dallas
and $8,370 in Greenwich, Cannecticut.
Down payments, including closing costs,
come to only $200. The mortgage may not
exceed $21,000, or $24,000 for families of
five or more persons who are buying a
four-bedroom house. Buyers must spend
at least 20 percent of their adjusted in-

sixty-two or handicapped, or must have
occipied substandard housing or have been
displaced from their former homes by
government action. Average {ncome

-amounts to $2,185, rent 851, monthly

subsidy $86. Supplements nre m;_[gzsﬂ

ingly used to help poor families live in
apartments that are glso uu\mdlzed under
other programs.

URBAN RENEWAL, which dates from
1949, is mainly intended to help rebuild
‘worn-out parts of cities. But the program

come for monthly mortgage paymenta.
Incomes are the
subsidy is reduced as income rises; and it
stops eatirely if the required 20 percent of
income payment equals the full amount
of the mortgage payment. The typical
Section 235 family contains four people,
hag $289 in assets and gross annual ine
come of $6,269. The family buys an
$18,279 house and pays $91 a month, while
the government pays the mortgage lender
381 a month in subsidy.

SECTION 236 is 235's counterpart for
rental and cooaerative housing. The mb—
sidy and most

provides hall-hidden subsidies
for both subsidized and ostensibly unsub-
sidized housing—the government pays a
rubstantial part of the land costs. For ev-
«ary housing unit built under urban renew-
al, almost three have been demolished.

HOME
loans provide cut-rate financing, pre-
dominantly for households with low and
moderate incomes. FmHA, part of the
Agriculture Department, runs eight hous-
ing-aid programs, The main cne, Seclmn
502 offers thirty-three-year Joans at o

limits average $5,300 o year. Tenants
whose incomes increase above the local
ceiling are required to move out, often
back into substandard housing, from which
they frequently have come.

SECTION 233 (of the Housing Act of
1968) helps families with low and “moder.
ate” incomes to buy one- or two-family
* houses, old or new. The Federal Housing
Administration insures the mortgage and
subsidizes part of the monthly payments.
Buyers need not come from substandard
housing. Families, single handicapped per-
sons, and single persons over sixty-two
are eligible, provided they meet income
and asset limits. Buyera must have "ad-
justed income” no higher than 135 percent
of the local limit for sdmission to public
. housing. ““Adjusted income is total pretax
“income minus earnings of minor children,

identical. One difference is that unznv.u
must pay at least 25 percent of their
incomes in rent. In addition to the interest
subsidy paid to the mortgage lender, each
project may receive rent-supplement pay-
ments for as many as two-filths of the
oceupants. The typical family contains
three people, has an income of $5,303 a
year, pays $115 a month rent, is subsidized
about $75 a month by the government.

RENT SUPPLEMENTS, atarted in 1965,
cover the difference between 25 percent
of a tenant’s income and a figure equal
to 70 pereent of "lair market rent.” Non-
profit, cooperative, or limited-dividend
groupa are eligible to reccive such funds
from the government on behall of qualified
tenanta, The tenants (1) must have in-
comes in the same range as persons eligible
for publie housing and (2) must be over

ket rate of 7{ percent. The

.average borrower has an income of $6,464

a year, gets a $13,765 loan, and receives a
subsidy of $14 & month. About a third of
the borrowers, though, have low enough
incomes or large enough families to qualify
for “deep subsidy.” They pay 214 percent
interest, which means an average monthly
nllxzidy of $66.

Unlike FHA, which insures loans made
by private lenders, FmHA lends govern-
ment money directly, through its network
of 1,750 logal offices. Borrowers must
lack adequate housing, be unable to obtain
a loan'from private sources on reasonable
terms, and live (or pl:n to live) jn_a

€3 or 8 to opulation o
less. Nevertheless, the agency

"Ras been expanding its domain into the

fringes of cities. FmHA Administrator
Jomes V. Smith defines the typical bo
rower a3 “part of subwban America
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16 "the Treasury*($200 mil
* rin FHA'sid its $L6 billion-o 7
. by developérn.and 7 paid by B

. ¥4 percent annually on the declining principal of theif I

Only: in. the’unlikely event that these: feserves were,
-~ hausted would'the Treasury have to édier FH, losses.

One old housing subsidy often not recognized ‘as such is’
the saving income-tax laws allow the 62 percent”of U.S.
houscholds that awn their homes. Taxpayers have been en-
titled since 1918 to deduct all interest payments from their
taxable incomes. The U.S. Treasury calculates that the de-
ductibility of mortgage interest saved owner occupants $2.8
billion in taxes during fiscal 1971, and that the deductibjlity
of local property taxes saved them $2.9 billion more. Most
economists would define that $5.7 billion as a subsidy, just
as they would the approximately $3 billion of public funds
that goes to pay rent {mostly on slum dwellings) for wellare
recipients. But there has long existed a consensus in the U.S,
that home hip merits
While that view prevails, the public presumably will continue
to support this indirect form of subsidy, however debatabla it
may be on theoretical grounds,

Public housing, the first directly subsidized housing pro-
gram, was enacted by Congress after an extended battle in
1937. The first objective of publie housing, as set forth by
the law's declaration of policy, was to “alleviate present and
recunving unemployment.” Another stated aim was “to
remedy the unsafe and insanitary housing conditions and the
acute shortage of decent, aafe, and sanitary dwellings for
families of low income."” Originally, public housing was aimed
at a clientele of low-paid workers. Local authorities refused
to admit the abjeetl; i

n 1949, however, Congress prol ed diseri:
tion against welfare recipients. Courts extended this ptinciple
to include mothers with illegitimate children and families
with poor social historieg or police records. Without evidence
that such tenants would represent a hazard to others, the
courts ruled, their rejection denied them due process of law.

Disguises to take the curse off

Gradually but inexorably, the projects accumulated such
an overload of problem families that many law-abiding-
tenants moved out. For the last decade, as urbanologist
Edward Logue put it, the trend has been “to make public
housing palatabl, by disguising it. S ite housing,
rent supplements, turn-key housing, rehabilitation programs,
the so-called instant housing created by renting private units
all have as their purpose taking the curse off public housing.”

E.'vmthol’T—Gontmued

s
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" ManySection 236 projects are'in trouble because Congress -
misjudged human nature. To stay on a sound financial foot-

ing, such projects require a range of incomes among their
tenants, some getting full subsidy and a substantial number

receiving little or none. But FHA has found that too man
tenants move out if theirncomes rise instead of

rent_for the same umit. Partly as.a result of this, many -
projects are strapped for operating and maintenance funds,
and 10 ;Ermnt are nlread* in_default on their mortgages,
George Sternlieb, director of the Center for Urban Studies at
Rutgers University, gall rograms “‘a Frankenstein
‘monster"” and warns that 236 ™ s arst wave of

stums on the country since the first antistum ordinances were
adopted in the nineteenth century,”
What goes with the dwelling

Thirty-five years of frustrating experience with housing
subsidies should have taught the nation several lessons, There
is no such thing as inexpensive new housing, no matter how
cheaply it is designed and built. Poor families will certainly
need some kind of subsidy if they are to live in adequate sur-
roundings, but in most communities it makes little sense to
place large welfare families in new buildings, because re-
habilitated dwellings can be provided at far less cost. The
error is compounded when the structures are tower apart-
ments, which not only cost about twice as much per unit to
construct as walkups but also make it more difficult for
mothers to supervise their children.

In our preoccupation with housing, moreover, we have
overlooked the fact that neighborhoods usually deeline in
status, and livability before deteri
Yet anybody who buys er rents a dwelling must aceept all
the itions that go with it—schoals, P ion, sani-
tation, and the crime rate, Most Housing assistance is too
narrowly conceived to be of much help in saving our cities.

The obvious need for a better national housing strategy
has prodded policy makers to re-examine many long-en-
trenched beliefs and methods. Within the Administration, a
variety of large and small changes is under discussion and a
good many bills are in the congressional mill. One favored
approach is inereased aid for housing and neighborhood

The great proil ion of subsidy n
during the Sixties by Robert C. Weaver, the government's
chief housing official in the Kennedy and Johnson administra-
tions. An urbane intellectual who holds a Ph.D. in )

‘The aim is to stem housing abandonment in inner
cities and arrest the exodus of middle-income families.
Another serious proposal is for Washington to pay sub-
sidies to litan housing agencies. The ngencies would

from Harvard, Weaver had spent most of his carcer in public
housing and for a time.was chairman of the National
Association for the Advancement of Colored People, His
background made it only natural that he should have turned
the main emphasis of federn] housing policy away [rom rein-
forcing the private market and toward subsidies for an e
panding list of people. The result was what Donald ™
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decide, subject to HUD appraval, how much and what type
of housing should be built, in what general location, and for
what income groups, After that, the agencies would allocate
available funds to private developers. To i

suburbs to aceept ppor families, localities would be bribed
with a bonus of up to $3,000 per unit to help cover the result-
ing burden on public facilities and services. Metropolitan

continued page 171
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housing grants would be a pawerful force to reorganize the
Balkanized politieal structuro of metropolitan areas.

A more fundamental break with tradition is represented by
proposals for “housing allowances,” to be given directly to
people in need, either in cash or in scrip redeemable for
rent or mortgage payments. Because recipients would make
their own arrangements for better .quarters, allowances
should avoid creating community . resistance to publicly
planned subsidized projects. Some economists figure that
housing allowances would cost only about half as much as
present subsidy programs, provided enough housing is built
to keep the recipients from bidding up the price of the exist-
ing supply. Thi a very big if. HUD is testing the allow-
ance idea in six cities under a $10-million experimental
program authorized by Congress. Housing allowances pre-
sumably would be superfluous if Congress were to adapt the
Administration's proposal for a guaranteed annual income
and set a high level of support,

The rediscovery of ignorance

Almost any of these diverse approaches should yield some
improvement over today’s mess. But not nearly enough. To
avoid camouflaging costs, Congress should scrap most
build ., pay-later jally Section 236,
which creates enormous inflationary pressures on future
federal budgets. To attack runaway -building costs, law-
makers should sweep aside court rulings that have upheld
make-work restrictions by labor unions. Payment of housing
and community-development subsidies should be prohibited
in localities that cling to obsolete building codes or archaic
methods of real-estate title transfer. The trend toward
industrialized home building deserves more legislative sup-
port than it has received, perhaps through a new FHA
system of production financing.

Most fundamental of all, federal and state governments
need to change tax.laws that subsidize the misuse of land.
Light taxation of vacant land rewards speculators, who keep
it off the market until urban growth pushes up the price.
Heavy property taxes on huildings discourage both their up-

- keep and new construction. Pegverse as the idea may seem,
more and more economists agree that all these problems
might be greatly alleviated if all property taxes were levied
on land values alone.

Government at all levels must recognize its incompetence
at running massive housing programs. It took public-housing
authorities years to realize that a concentration of -problem
families means a neighborhood disaster. Builders subject
to marketplace discipline discovered that truth quickly
under Section 235. To imize social friction, the federal
government should avoid detailed planning and confine its
role to providing broad i ives and ing conflicts
between various groups of citizena.

None of these reforms, however, seems likely to reach:
the gritty problem that undetlies so much of the present. |

trouble with housjng subsidies; inherited poverty and de-

péndency. Perhaps the most important lesson of the Sixties 1"

is that we have underestimated the complexity of social prob-
lems, and i d the i of ional
remedies. In particular, we have discovered that for a great
many of the poor, housing fails a3 n means of social uplift.
‘What would succeed? There se 190 be no clear answers. In
time, with mare kne find some. END
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Why New York State?
‘Wayne Hicklin, board chair-
man of Avon, puts it this
way: “We are growing and
prospering ‘in New York.
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